# **UNITED STATES** SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

## **Form 10-O**

(Mark One)

☑ QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OF 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2024

OR

□ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For transition period from to

**Commission File Number: 001-39186** 

## **ARCUTIS BIOTHERAPEUTICS, INC.**

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization) 3027 Townsgate Road Suite 300

Westlake Village, California

(Address of Principal Executive Offices)

81-2974255 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number) 91361

(Zip Code)

(805) 418-5006

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Not Applicable

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class	Trading Symbol	Name of each exchange on which registered
Common Stock, par value \$0.0001	ARQT	The Nasdaq Global Select Market

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes 🗵 No 🗆

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (\$232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was required to submit such files). Yes 🗵 No 🗆

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer", "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act

Large accelerated filer		Accelerated filer	
Non-accelerated filer	$\boxtimes$	Smaller reporting company	X
		Emerging growth company	

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.  $\Box$ 

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act): Yes 🗆 No 🗵

The number of shares of the registrant's Common Stock outstanding as of August 9, 2024 was 116,891,023.

### FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q contains forward-looking statements. We intend such forward-looking statements to be covered by the safe harbor provisions for forward-looking statements contained in Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act. All statements other than statements of historical facts contained in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q may be forward-looking statements. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by terms such as "may," "will," "should," "expects," "plans," "anticipates," "could," "intends," "targets," "projects," "contemplates," "believes," "estimates," "forecasts," "predicts," "potential" or "continue" or the negative of these terms or other similar expressions. Forward-looking statements contained in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q include, but are not limited to statements regarding our future results of operations and financial position, industry and business trends, stock compensation, business strategy, plans, market growth, commercialization of approved products, and our objectives for future operations.

The forward-looking statements in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q are only predictions. We have based these forward-looking statements largely on our current expectations and projections about future events and financial trends that we believe may affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations. Forward-looking statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties, and other important factors that may cause our actual results, performance, or achievements to be materially different from any future results, performance, or achievements expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements, including, but not limited to, the important factors discussed in Part II, Item 1A, "Risk Factors" in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2024. The forward-looking statements in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q are based upon information available to us as of the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, and while we believe such information forms a reasonable basis for such statements, such information may be limited or incomplete, and our statements should not be read to indicate that we have conducted an exhaustive inquiry into, or review of, all potentially available relevant information. These statements are inherently uncertain and investors are cautioned not to unduly rely upon these statements.

You should read this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and the documents that we reference in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and have filed as exhibits to this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q with the understanding that our actual future results, levels of activity, performance, and achievements may be materially different from what we expect. We qualify all of our forward-looking statements by these cautionary statements. These forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. Except as required by applicable law, we do not plan to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements contained in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, whether as a result of any new information, future events, or otherwise.

## INDEX

<u>PART I</u>	FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
<u>Item 1.</u>	Financial Statements	1
	Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets	1
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss	2
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Changes in Stockholders' Equity	3
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	5
	Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	6
ltem 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	19
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	32
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	32
PART II	OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	34
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	34
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	36
	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	36
Item 3.		36
<u>ltem 4.</u>	Mine Safety Disclosures	
<u>ltem 5.</u>	Other Information	37
<u>ltem 6.</u>	<u>Exhibits</u>	38
<u>Signatures</u>		

# Page

## PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

## Item 1. Financial Statements

## ARCUTIS BIOTHERAPEUTICS, INC. Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets (In thousands, except share and par value)

		June 30,	0	December 31,
		2024		2023
		(unaudited)		
ASSETS				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	84,270	\$	88,398
Restricted cash		617		925
Marketable securities		278,167		183,463
Trade receivables, net		43,411		25,807
Inventories		13,880		13,134
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		14,246		18,704
Total current assets		434,591		330,431
Property, plant, and equipment, net		1,347		1,539
Intangible assets, net		6,063		6,438
Operating lease right-of-use asset		2,163		2,361
Other assets		595		596
Total assets	\$	444,759	\$	341,365
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY				
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable	\$	7,943	\$	11,992
Accrued liabilities		42,632		33,941
Operating lease liability		777		735
Total current liabilities		51,352		46,668
Operating lease liability, noncurrent		2,978		3,382
Long-term debt, net		203,808		201,799
Other long-term liabilities		194		849
Total liabilities		258,332		252,698
Commitments and contingencies				,
Stockholders' equity:				
Preferred stock, \$0.0001 par value; 10,000,000 shares authorized at June 30, 2024 and December 31, 2023; no shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2024 and December 31, 2023		_		_
Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 300,000,000 shares authorized at June 30, 2024 and December 31, 2023; 116,480,267 and 96,787,343 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2024 and December 31, 2023, respectively		12		9
Additional paid-in capital		1,256,327		1,070,558
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(294)		1,070,008
Accumulated deficit		(1,069,618)		(981,904)
Total stockholders' equity		186,427		88.667
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	¢	,	¢	/
	\$	444,759	\$	341,365

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

## **ARCUTIS BIOTHERAPEUTICS, INC.**

# Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss

(In thousands, except share and per share data)

(ui	nau	ait	ea)
-----	-----	-----	-----

\$	Three Months 2024 30,858  30,858 3,464 19,298	Endec	2023	\$	Six Months E 2024 52,427 28,000 80,427	\$	2023 7,551 420 7,971
\$	30,858  30,858 3,464	\$	4,770 420	\$	52,427 28,000	\$	7,551 420
\$	30,858	\$	420	\$	28,000	\$	420
\$ 	30,858	\$	420	\$	28,000	\$	420
	3,464		-		- 1		
	3,464		5,190		80,427		7 071
	•						7,371
	•						
	19,298		776		6,720		1,559
	,		25,219		42,439		60,564
	58,173		45,958		112,967		88,876
	80,935		71,953		162,126		150,999
	(50,077)		(66,763)		(81,699)		(143,028)
	5,229		3,121		9,273		6,328
	(7,484)		(7,349)		(14,964)		(14,391)
	(52,332)		(70,991)		(87,390)		(151,091)
	_		_	\$	324	\$	_
\$	(52,332)	\$	(70,991)	\$	(87,714)	\$	(151,091)
	(127)		128		(243)		852
	(34)		(6)	\$	(55)	\$	(58)
	(161)		122		(298)	-	794
\$	(52,493)	\$	(70.869)	\$	(88.012)	\$	(150,297)
<u>+</u>	(-=,	<u>+</u>	(,	<u> </u>	(,)	<u>+</u>	(100,201)
\$	(0.42)	\$	(1.16)	\$	(0.75)	\$	(2.46)
1:	23,480,849		61,430,620		117,264,687		61,300,577
	\$	(50,077) 5,229 (7,484) (52,332) \$ (52,332) \$ (127) (34) (161) \$ (52,493)	(50,077) $(50,077)$ $(52,29)$ $(7,484)$ $(52,332)$ $(52,332)$ $(127)$ $(34)$ $(161)$ $(161)$ $(161)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,493)$ $(52,49)$ $(52,49)$ $(52,49)$ $(52,49)$ $(52,49)$ $(52,49)$ $(52,49)$ $(52,49)$ $(52,49)$ $(52$	(50,077) (66,763) $(50,077) (66,763)$ $(52,229 3,121 (7,349) (7,349) (7,349)$ $(52,332) (70,991)$ $(52,332) (70,991)$ $(127) 128 (70,991)$ $(127) 128 (34) (6) (161) 122$ $(127) 128 (6) (161) 122$ $(127) 128 (70,869) (70,869)$ $(52,493) (70,869)$ $(0.42) (1.16)$	(50,077) (66,763) $(50,077) (66,763)$ $(50,077) (66,763)$ $(52,29) (7,349)$ $(7,349)$ $(52,332) (70,991)$ $(52,332) (70,991)$ $(52,332) (70,991)$ $(52,332) (70,991)$ $(52,332) (70,991)$ $(52,332) (70,991)$ $(52,332) (70,991)$ $(52,332) (70,991)$ $(52,332) (70,991)$ $(52,493) (70,991)$ $(52,493) (70,869) (52,493)$ $(52,493) (70,869) (52,493)$ $(1.16) (52,493) (1.16) (52,493)$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	(50,077) (66,763) (81,699) $(50,077) (66,763) (81,699)$ $(51,699) (81,699) (81,699)$ $(7,484) (7,349) (14,964)$ $(52,332) (70,991) (87,390)$ $(70,991) (87,390)$ $(70,991) (87,390)$ $(70,991) (87,714) $ $(87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (87,714) $ $(127) (128) (88,012) $ $(116) (161) (122) (128) (88,012) $ $(116) (161) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) $ $(116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116) (116$

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

### ARCUTIS BIOTHERAPEUTICS, INC. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Changes in Stockholders' Equity (In thousands, except share data) (unaudited)

			Accumulated Additional Other								
	Shares		Amount		Paid-In Capital	Comprehensive Income (Loss)		Accumulated Deficit		Tota	l Stockholders' Equity
Balance—December 31, 2023	96,787,349	\$	9	\$ 1	1,070,558	\$	4	\$	(981,904)	\$	88,667
Issuance of shares of common stock net of discount and issuance costs of \$10,820	18,157,895		3		161,679		_		_		161,682
Issuance of common stock upon the exercise of stock options	21,863		_		82		_		_		82
Issuance of common stock upon the vesting of restricted stock units	538,330		_		_		_		_		_
Stock-based compensation expense	_		—		10,030		—		_		10,030
Unrealized loss on marketable securities	—		—		—		(116)		—		(116)
Foreign currency translation adjustment	—		—		—		(21)		_		(21)
Net loss	—		—		—		—		(35,382)		(35,382)
Balance—March 31, 2024	115,505,437		12	1	1,242,349		(133)		(1,017,286)		224,942
Issuance of common stock upon the exercise of stock options	147,490		_		806		_		_		806
Issuance of common stock upon the vesting of restricted stock units	443,365		_		_		_		_		_
Shares issued pursuant to the employee stock purchase plan	383,975		_		649		_		_		649
Stock-based compensation expense	—		—		12,523		—		—		12,523
Unrealized loss on marketable securities	—		—		—		(127)		—		(127)
Foreign currency translation adjustment	—		—		_		(34)		—		(34)
Net loss					_		_		(52,332)		(52,332)
Balance—June 30, 2024	116,480,267	\$	12	\$ 1	1,256,327	\$	(294)	\$	(1,069,618)	\$	186,427

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

### ARCUTIS BIOTHERAPEUTICS, INC. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Changes in Stockholders' Equity (In thousands, except share data) (unaudited)

_	Common Stock		Accumulated Additional Other						
	Shares		Amount	Paid-In Capital		mprehensive come (Loss)	Accumulated Deficit	Tota	I Stockholders' Equity
Balance—December 31, 2022	61,037,403	\$	6	\$ 930,425	\$	(1,086)	\$ (719,764)	\$	209,581
Issuance of common stock upon the exercise of stock options	31,497		_	100		_	_		100
Issuance of common stock upon the vesting of restricted stock units	285,314		_	_		_	_		_
Lapse of repurchase rights related to common stock issued pursuant to early exercises	3,718		_	_		_	_		
Stock-based compensation expense	—		—	9,479		—	_		9,479
Unrealized loss on marketable securities	—		_	_		724	—		724
Foreign currency translation adjustment						(52)			(52)
Net loss	—		—	—		_	(80,100)		(80,100)
Balance—March 31, 2023	61,357,932		6	940,004		(414)	(799,864)		139,732
Issuance of common stock upon the exercise of stock options	35,700		_	74		_	_		74
Issuance of common stock upon the vesting of restricted stock units	77,221		_	_		_	_		_
Lapse of repurchase rights related to common stock issued pursuant to early exercises	3,719		_	_		_	_		_
Shares issued pursuant to the employee stock purchase plan	155,446		_	993		_	_		993
Stock-based compensation expense	—		_	10,578		_	—		10,578
Unrealized gain on marketable securities	_		_	_		128	_		128
Foreign currency translation adjustment	_		_	_		(6)	_		(6)
Net loss	—		—	—		_	(70,991)		(70,991)
Balance—June 30, 2023	61,630,018	\$	6	\$ 951,649	\$	(292)	\$ (870,855)	\$	80,508

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

## ARCUTIS BIOTHERAPEUTICS, INC. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (In thousands) (unaudited)

		Six Months Ended June 30,				
		2024		2023		
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:						
Net loss	\$	(87,714)	\$	(151,091)		
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:						
Depreciation		334		373		
Non-cash lease expense		198		175		
Amortization of intangible assets		375		376		
Net accretion on marketable securities		(4,113)		(3,985)		
Non-cash interest expense		2,009		1,998		
Stock-based compensation expense		22,553		20,057		
Changes in fair value of embedded derivative instrument		(655)		—		
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:						
Accounts receivable, net		(16,524)		(8,749)		
Inventories		(746)		(2,960)		
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		3,369		(1,494)		
Accounts payable		(4,172)		8,319		
Accrued liabilities		8,726		(9,524)		
Operating lease liabilities		(362)		(324)		
Net cash used in operating activities		(76,722)		(146,829)		
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:						
Purchases of marketable securities		(231,727)		(85,273)		
Proceeds from maturities of marketable securities		140,893		282,500		
Purchases of property and equipment		_		(358)		
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities		(90,834)		196,869		
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:						
Proceeds from issuance of common stock upon exercise of stock options		888		174		
Proceeds from issuance of common stock pursuant to employee stock purchase plan		649		993		
Proceeds from issuance of common stock, net of issuance costs		161,682				
Net cash provided by financing activities		163,219		1,167		
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash		(99)		(43)		
Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash		(4,436)		51,164		
Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash at beginning of period		89,323		54,875		
Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash at end of period	\$	84,887	\$	106,039		
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURES OF NON-CASH INVESTING AND FINANCING INFORMATION:	<u>+</u>	,501		,000		
Interest expense paid in cash	\$	13,021	\$	12,313		
	Ψ	10,021	Ψ	12,313		

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

### ARCUTIS BIOTHERAPEUTICS, INC.

### Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

(unaudited)

#### 1. Organization and Description of Business

Arcutis Biotherapeutics, Inc., or the Company, is a commercial-stage biopharmaceutical company focused on developing and commercializing treatments for dermatological diseases with high unmet medical needs. The Company's strategy is to focus on validated biological targets and to use its drug development platform and deep dermatology expertise to develop differentiated products that have the potential to address the major shortcomings of existing therapies in its targeted indications.

The Company received U.S. Food and Drug Administration ("FDA") approval of its first product, ZORYVE<sup>®</sup> (roflumilast) cream 0.3% ("ZORYVE cream 0.3%"), on July 29, 2022, for the treatment of plaque psoriasis, including intertriginous psoriasis, in individuals 12 years of age and older (subsequently approved down to 6 years old), and began U.S. commercialization in August 2022. The Company also received Health Canada approval of ZORYVE cream 0.3% in plaque psoriasis on April 28, 2023 and began Canadian commercialization in June 2023. The Company received FDA approval of ZORYVE<sup>®</sup> (roflumilast) topical foam 0.3% ("ZORYVE foam"), on December 15, 2023, for the treatment of seborrheic dermatitis in individuals 9 years of age and older, and began U.S. commercialization in late January 2024. The Company received FDA approval of ZORYVE<sup>®</sup> (roflumilast) cream 0.15%, ("ZORYVE cream 0.15%") on July 9, 2024, for the treatment of mild to moderate atopic dermatitis in adult and pediatric patients 6 years of age and older, and began U.S. commercialization in late July 2024.

### Initial Public Offering and Follow-On Financings

On February 4, 2020, the Company closed an initial public offering ("IPO") issuing and selling shares of its common stock receiving aggregate net proceeds of approximately \$167.2 million. The company completed subsequent public sales of its common stock in October 2020, February 2021, August 2022 and October 2023, receiving aggregate net proceeds of \$93.4 million, \$207.5 million, \$161.6 million and \$95.8 million, respectively.

In addition to the sale of common stock, the offering completed in October 2023 consisted of prefunded warrants to purchase 7,500,000 shares of the Company's common stock at \$2.4999 per underlying share of common stock. The exercise price of the warrants is \$0.0001 per underlying share of common stock. The prefunded warrants are exercisable at any time on or after their original issuance, and were not exercised as of June 30, 2024.

On February 28, 2024, the Company completed an offering relating to the sale of 15,789,474 shares of the Company's common stock at \$9.50 per share. The Company also granted the underwriters an option to purchase up to an additional 2,368,421 shares at \$9.50 per share, which the underwriters exercised in full on February 29, 2024. The aggregate net proceeds to the Company was \$161.7 million after deducting underwriting discounts, commissions, and estimated offering expenses payable by the Company.

### At-the-Market ("ATM") Offerings

On May 6, 2021, the Company entered into a sales agreement ("Sales Agreement") with Cowen and Company, LLC ("Cowen"), under which the Company would from time to time issue and sell shares of its common stock through ATM offerings for an aggregate offering price of up to \$100.0 million. Cowen will act as the Company's sales agent for the ATM program and is entitled to compensation for its services equal to 3% of the gross proceeds of any shares of common stock sold under the Sales Agreement. In March 2022, the Company sold 882,353 shares under the ATM for \$17.00 per share and received \$14.5 million in net proceeds. In December 2023, the Company sold 1,250,000 shares under the ATM for \$2.60 per share and received \$3.1 million in net proceeds.

In January 2024, the Company amended and restated its Sales Agreement with Cowen, to reset the shares available for sale, from time to time, through the Company's ATM equity offering program to such number of shares as would generate aggregate gross sales proceeds of up to \$100.0 million. All terms are substantially the same as the original Sales Agreement entered into in May 2021. The Company has not yet issued or sold any common stock under the amended and restated Sales Agreement.

### Liquidity

The Company has incurred significant losses and negative cash flows from operations since its inception and had an accumulated deficit of \$1,069.6 million and \$981.9 million as of June 30, 2024 and December 31, 2023, respectively. Management expects to continue to incur operating losses. The Company had cash, cash equivalents, restricted cash, and marketable securities of \$363.1 million and \$272.8 million as of June 30, 2024 and December 31, 2023, respectively. The Company has \$200.0 million outstanding under the Loan Agreement as of June 30, 2024. See Note 7.

The Company believes that its existing capital resources will be sufficient to meet the projected operating requirements for at least 12 months from the date of issuance of its financial statements. If the Company's available cash and marketable securities and anticipated future cash flows from operations are insufficient to satisfy its liquidity requirements, the Company may need to raise additional capital to fund its operations. No assurance can be given as to whether additional needed financing will be available on terms acceptable to the Company, if at all. If sufficient funds on acceptable terms are not available when needed, the Company may be required to curtail certain planned activities. Failure to manage discretionary spending or raise additional financing, as needed, may adversely impact the Company's ability to achieve its intended business objectives and have an adverse effect on its results of operations and future prospects.

### 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

### **Basis of Presentation**

The Company's condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with United States generally accepted accounting principles ("U.S. GAAP"). The condensed consolidated financial statements include the Company's wholly-owned subsidiaries. All material intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated.

## Use of Estimates

The preparation of condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. On an ongoing basis, management evaluates such estimates and assumptions for continued reasonableness. In particular, management makes estimates with respect to revenue recognition, accruals for research and development activities, stock-based compensation expense, and income taxes. Appropriate adjustments, if any, to the estimates used are made prospectively based upon such periodic evaluation. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

### Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

The interim condensed consolidated balance sheet as of June 30, 2024, the interim condensed consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive loss, and the condensed consolidated statements of changes in stockholders' equity and cash flows for the three and six months ended June 30, 2024 and 2023 are unaudited. These unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared on the same basis as the Company's audited annual financial statements and, in the opinion of management, reflect all adjustments (consisting only of normal recurring adjustments) that are necessary for a fair statement of the Company's financial information. The financial data and the other financial information disclosed in these notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements related to the three and six month periods are also unaudited. The condensed consolidated results of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2024 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the year ending December 31, 2024 or for any other future annual or interim period. The condensed consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2023 included herein was derived from the audited financial statements as of that date. Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in annual financial statements prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP have been condensed or omitted. Therefore, these unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements prepared in accordance with the Company's audited financial statements included in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2023.

### Significant Accounting Policies



There have been no significant changes to the accounting policies during the three and six months ended June 30, 2024, as compared to the significant accounting policies described in Note 2 of the Company's audited financial statements included in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2023.

### **Restricted Cash**

As of June 30, 2024 and December 31, 2023, the Company held \$0.6 million and \$0.9 million, respectively, of restricted cash as collateral for a letter of credit related to the Company's amended office space lease.

### Concentration of Credit Risk and Other Risks and Uncertainties

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to significant concentrations of credit risk consist primarily of cash, cash equivalents, marketable securities, and accounts receivable. The Company maintains deposits in federally insured financial institutions in excess of federally insured limits. The Company is exposed to credit risk in the event of a default by either the financial institutions holding its cash or by its customers owing trade receivables to the extent recorded on the condensed consolidated balance sheets. To manage accounts receivable credit risk, the Company continuously evaluates the creditworthiness of its customers and the need for an allowance for potential credit losses.

### Fair Value Measurement

The Company's financial instruments, in addition to those presented in Note 4, include cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable, accrued liabilities, and long-term debt. The carrying amount of cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable, and accrued liabilities approximate their fair values due to their short maturities. As the long-term debt is subject to variable interest rates that are based on market rates which regularly reset, the Company believes that the carrying value of the long-term debt approximates its fair value.

Assets and liabilities recorded at fair value on a recurring basis on the condensed consolidated balance sheets are categorized based upon the level of judgment associated with the inputs used to measure their fair values. Fair value is defined as the exchange price that would be received for an asset or an exit price that would be paid to transfer a liability in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants on the measurement date. Valuation techniques used to measure fair value must maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs. The authoritative guidance on fair value measurements establishes a three-tier fair value hierarchy for disclosure of fair value measurements as follows:

Level 1—Observable inputs such as unadjusted, quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities at the measurement date;

Level 2—Inputs (other than quoted prices included in Level 1) are either directly or indirectly observable for the asset or liability. These include quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets and quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active;

Level 3—Unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the fair value of the assets or liabilities.

## **Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements**

In November 2023, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2023-07, *Segment Reporting (Topic 280): Improvements to Reportable Segment Disclosures*, which requires public entities to disclose information about their reportable segments' significant expenses and other segment items on an interim and annual basis. Public entities with a single reportable segment are required to apply the disclosure requirements in ASU 2023-07, as well as all existing segment disclosures and reconciliation requirements in ASC 280 on an interim and annual basis. ASU 2023-07 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2023, and for interim periods within fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2024, with early adoption permitted. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of adopting ASU 2023-07.



## 3. Revenue

Revenues are recognized under guidance within ASC 606, Revenue from Contracts with Customers. The following table presents the Company's disaggregated revenue for the periods presented (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended June 30,					Six Months Ended June 30,			
	2024			2023		2024	2023		
ZORYVE cream 0.3%	\$	17,258	\$	4,770	\$	32,284	\$	7,551	
ZORYVE foam		13,600		—		20,143		—	
Total product revenue, net		30,858		4,770		52,427		7,551	
Other revenue		—		420		28,000		420	
Total revenues	\$	30,858	\$	5,190	\$	80,427	\$	7,971	

Other revenue relates to the Sato and Huadong licensing agreements. See Note 6.

### 4. Fair Value Measurements

The following table sets forth the Company's financial instruments that were measured at fair value on a recurring basis by level within the fair value hierarchy (in thousands):

June 30, 2024								
 Level 1	Level 2		Level 3			Total		
\$ 84,270	\$	_	\$	_	\$	84,270		
_		4,931		_		4,931		
—		4,995		_		4,995		
_		123,061		_		123,061		
145,180		_		_		145,180		
\$ 229,450	\$	132,987	\$	_	\$	362,437		
\$	\$ 84,270 — — — 145,180	\$ 84,270 \$  	Level 1 Level 2     Level 1  Level 2	Level 1         Level 2           \$         84,270         \$         —         \$           —         4,931	Level 1         Level 2         Level 3           \$         84,270         \$             4,931             4,995             123,061            145,180	Level 1         Level 2         Level 3           \$         84,270         \$         —         \$         —         \$           —         4,931         —         —         \$         —         \$           —         4,995         —         —         123,061         —		

(1) This balance includes cash requirements settled on a nightly basis.

	December 31, 2023								
		Level 1		Level 2		Level 3	Total		
Assets:									
Money market funds <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	73,544	\$	_	\$	_	\$	73,544	
Commercial paper		—		11,806		_		11,806	
Corporate debt securities		_		59,954		_		59,954	
U.S. Treasury securities		126,557		_		—		126,557	
Total assets	\$	200,101	\$	71,760	\$	_	\$	271,861	

(1) This balance includes cash requirements settled on a nightly basis.

Money market funds and U.S. Treasury and agency securities are valued based on quoted market prices in active markets, with no valuation adjustment.

Commercial paper, certificates of deposit, and corporate debt securities are valued taking into consideration valuations obtained from third-party pricing services. The pricing services utilize industry standard valuation models, including both income and market-based approaches, for which all significant inputs are observable, either directly or indirectly, to estimate fair value. These inputs include reported trades of and broker/dealer quotes on the same or similar securities; issuer credit spreads; benchmark securities; prepayment/default projections based on historical data; and other observable inputs.

The following table summarizes the estimated value of the Company's cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities, and the gross unrealized holding gains and losses (in thousands):

	June 30, 2024							
		Amortized cost		Unrealized gains		Unrealized losses		Estimated fair value
Cash and cash equivalents:								
Money market funds <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	84,270	\$	—	\$	—	\$	84,270
Total cash and cash equivalents	\$	84,270	\$	—	\$	—	\$	84,270
Marketable securities:					-			
Commercial paper	\$	4,932	\$	—	\$	(1)	\$	4,931
Certificates of deposit		4,995		—		—		4,995
Corporate debt securities		123,145		4		(88)		123,061
U.S. Treasury and agency securities		145,238		15		(73)		145,180
Total marketable securities	\$	278,310	\$	19	\$	(162)	\$	278,167

(1) This balance includes cash requirements settled on a nightly basis.

	December 31, 2023							
	1	Amortized cost		Unrealized gains		Unrealized losses		Estimated fair value
Cash and cash equivalents:								
Money market funds <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	73,544	\$	_	\$	—	\$	73,544
Corporate debt securities		14,851		3		—		14,854
Total cash and cash equivalents	\$	88,395	\$	3	\$	_	\$	88,398
Marketable securities:								
Commercial paper	\$	11,817	\$	1	\$	(12)	\$	11,806
Corporate debt securities		45,056		45		(1)		45,100
U.S. Treasury securities		126,492		82		(17)		126,557
Total marketable securities	\$	183,365	\$	128	\$	(30)	\$	183,463

(1) This balance includes cash requirements settled on a nightly basis.

Realized gains or losses on investments for the three and six months ended June 30, 2024 and 2023 were not material. As of June 30, 2024, it was determined that no credit losses exist, because the change in market value of those securities resulted from fluctuations in market interest rates since the time of purchase, rather than a deterioration of the credit worthiness of the issuers. As of June 30, 2024 and December 31, 2023, all securities have a maturity of 18 months or less and all securities with gross unrealized losses have been in a continuous loss position for less than one year. The Company generally holds its marketable securities until maturity and does not intend to sell, and is not required to sell, the investments that are in an unrealized loss position before the recovery of their amortized cost basis.



The following table summarizes the change in the fair value of the embedded derivative instrument for the six months ended June 30, 2024 (in thousands). There was no activity for the six months ended June 30, 2023.

	June 30, 2024
Beginning balance	\$ 849
Gain from changes in fair value	(655)
Ending balance	\$ 194

The fair value of the Company's embedded derivative instrument is based on significant inputs not observed in the market, and thus represents a Level 3 measurement. Refer to Note 7 for further discussion on the embedded derivative instrument.

### 5. Balance Sheet Components

### Inventories

The components of inventory are summarized as follows (in thousands):

	Ji	June 30, 2024		December 31, 2023
Raw materials	\$	6,095	\$	9,951
Work in progress		1,969		486
Finished goods		5,816		2,697
Total inventories	\$	13,880	\$	13,134

## Prepaid Expenses and Other Current Assets

Prepaid expenses and other current assets consist of the following (in thousands):

	June 30, 2024		D	ecember 31, 2023
Prepaid co-pay assistance program and rebates	\$	2,532	\$	8,608
Prepaid clinical trial costs		1,698		1,024
Prepaid insurance		1,346		864
Other prepaid expenses and current assets		8,670		8,208
Total prepaid expenses and other current assets	\$	14,246	\$	18,704

### Accrued Liabilities

Accrued liabilities consist of the following (in thousands):

	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2023
Accrued sales deductions	\$ 22,992	\$ 11,578
Accrued compensation	10,012	14,872
Clinical trial accruals	319	4,192
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities	9,309	3,299
Total accrued liabilities	\$ 42,632	\$ 33,941

### 6. License Agreements & Acquisition

### Sato License Agreement

On February 27, 2024, the Company entered into a License Agreement with Sato Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. ("Sato"). Pursuant to the terms of the License Agreement, the Company grants to Sato an exclusive, sublicensable (under certain circumstances) license under certain patent rights and know-how controlled by the Company for Sato

to develop, conduct medical affairs activities for, manufacture, commercialize, and otherwise exploit roflumilast formulations (the "Licensed Products") for all therapeutic uses for certain dermatological indications in humans (the "Field") in Japan (the "Territory").

The License Agreement sets forth each party's respective obligations with respect to the development, medical affairs activities, manufacture and supply, and commercialization of the Licensed Products. Pursuant to the terms of the License Agreement, Sato will, at its expense, develop, obtain regulatory approval for, commercialize, and conduct medical affairs activities related to the Licensed Products in the Field in Japan, subject to certain of the Company's approval and oversight rights.

Pursuant to the terms of the License Agreement, the Company received an upfront payment of \$25.0 million and will potentially receive additional payments (i) up to an aggregate amount of \$10.0 million upon the achievement of certain regulatory milestones and (ii) up to an aggregate amount of \$30.0 million upon the achievement of certain sales milestones. In addition, on a Licensed Product-by-Licensed Product basis, commencing from the first commercial sale of such Licensed Product in Japan until the latest of (i) the expiration of the last valid claim in the intellectual property rights licensed by the Company to Sato under the License Agreement covering such Licensed Product in Japan, (ii) the expiration of regulatory exclusivity for such Licensed Product in Japan, or (iii) ten years after the first commercial sale of such Licensed Product in Japan, or (iii) ten years after the first commercial sale of such Licensed Product in Japan, or (iii) ten years after the first commercial sale of such Licensed Product in Japan, or (iii) ten years after the first commercial sale of such Licensed Product in Japan, or (iii) ten years after the first commercial sale of such Licensed Product in Japan, the Company will receive low double-digit to mid-teen double-digit percentage royalties on Sato's, its affiliates' and sublicensees' total annual net sales of all Licensed Products, subject to certain royalty reductions.

The term of the License Agreement continues until, on a Licensed Product-by-Licensed Product basis, the expiration of the Royalty Term. The License Agreement may be terminated by either party in its entirety if the other party commits a material breach, subject to a cure period, or if the other party becomes insolvent. Sato may terminate the License Agreement at-will in its entirety upon 90 days' written notice. Unless unenforceable under applicable law, the Company may terminate the License Agreement in its entirety if Sato, its affiliate or sublicensee contests or assists a third party in contesting the scope, validity or enforceability of any patent or patent application licensed by the Company to Sato. The Company may also terminate the License Agreement if Sato or any director, officers, employee, agent, affiliate, sublicensee, or subcontractor is charged by a governmental authority for a violation of any anti-corruption, anti-money laundering, sanctions or export or import control laws or regulations, or, subject to the terms of the License Agreement, if Sato, its affiliates and sublicensees do not conduct any material development or commercialization activities of a Licensed Product in Japan for a certain period of time.

Other revenue under the Sato agreement was \$25.0 million for the three and six months ended June 30, 2024.

### Huadong License and Collaboration Agreement

In August 2023, the Company entered into a license and collaboration agreement with Hangzhou Zhongmei Huadong Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd ("Huadong"), a wholly owned subsidiary of Huadong Medicine Co., Ltd. Pursuant to the terms of the agreement, the Company granted to Huadong an exclusive, sublicensable (under certain circumstances) license under certain patent rights and know-how controlled by the Company for Huadong to develop, conduct medical affairs activities for, manufacture, commercialize, and otherwise exploit both cream and foam topical roflumilast for all therapeutic uses for certain dermatological indications ("Huadong Licensed Products") in Greater China (mainland China, Hong Kong, Macau, and Taiwan) and Southeast Asia (Indonesia, Singapore, The Philippines, Thailand, Myanmar, Brunei, Cambodia, Laos, Malaysia, and Vietnam) ("Huadong Territories").

Huadong will, at its expense, develop, obtain regulatory approval for, commercialize, and conduct medical affairs activities for the Huadong Licensed Products, subject to certain of the Company's approval and oversight rights. The Company will retain exclusive rights for the development, manufacture and commercialization of topical roflumilast outside the Huadong Territories.

As consideration for the rights granted under the Huadong Agreement, Huadong paid the Company a non-refundable upfront fee pursuant to the terms of the agreement, upon closing in September 2023. The Company received a net payment of \$27.0 million, which consisted of a \$30.0 million upfront payment less the applicable tax withholding obligation in China of \$3.0 million. In addition, the Company received a payment of \$3.0 million in March 2024 related to the achievement of a development and regulatory milestone. The Company may also potentially receive additional payments: (i) up to an aggregate amount of \$21.0 million upon the achievement of



certain development and regulatory milestones, (ii) up to an aggregate amount of \$40.3 million upon the achievement of certain sales milestones, and (iii) low double-digit to high-teen double-digit tiered percentage royalties on net sales of the Huadong Licensed Products.

The term of the Huadong Agreement continues on a Licensed Product-by-Licensed Product and country or region-by-country or region basis, until the expiration of the Royalty Term, which is: (i) the date of expiration of the last valid patent claim related to the Huadong Licensed Products, (ii) ten years after the first commercial sale of a the Huadong Licensed Product and (iii) the expiration of any regulatory exclusivity as to a Huadong Licensed Product. The License Agreement may be terminated by both parties under certain circumstances.

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024, the Company recognized zero and \$3.0 million, respectively, of Other revenue and zero and \$0.3 million, respectively, of income tax expense related to the achievement of a development and regulatory milestone. No milestones were achieved for the three and six months ended June 30, 2023.

### AstraZeneca License Agreement

In July 2018, the Company entered into an exclusive license agreement, or the AstraZeneca License Agreement, with AstraZeneca AB ("AstraZeneca"), granting the Company a worldwide exclusive license, with the right to sublicense through multiple tiers, under certain AstraZeneca-controlled patent rights, know-how and regulatory documentation, to research, develop, manufacture, commercialize and otherwise exploit products containing roflumilast in topical forms, as well as delivery systems sold with or for the administration of roflumilast, or collectively, the AZ-Licensed Products, for all diagnostic, prophylactic and therapeutic uses for human dermatological indications, or the Dermatology Field. Under this agreement, the Company has sole responsibility for development, regulatory, and commercialization activities for the AZ-Licensed Products in the Dermatology Field, at its expense, and it shall use commercially reasonable efforts to develop, obtain and maintain regulatory approvals for, and commercialize the AZ-Licensed Products in the Dermatology Field in each of the United States, Italy, Spain, Germany, the United Kingdom, France, China, and Japan.

The Company paid AstraZeneca an upfront non-refundable cash payment of \$1.0 million and issued 484,388 shares of Series B convertible preferred stock, valued at \$3.0 million on the date of the AstraZeneca License Agreement, which were both recorded in research and development expense. The Company subsequently paid AstraZeneca the first milestone cash payment of \$2.0 million upon the completion of a Phase 2b study of ZORYVE cream in plaque psoriasis in August 2019 for the achievement of positive Phase 2 data for an AZ-Licensed Product, which was recorded in research and development expense. In the third quarter of 2022, the Company paid \$7.5 million to AstraZeneca as a result of the approval of ZORYVE cream 0.3%, which was recorded as an intangible asset. The Company is amortizing the intangible asset to cost of sales over its useful life of 10 years from the date of first commercial sale as this is the minimum amount of time that the related License Agreement will be in effect. Amortization expense was \$0.2 million during the three months ended June 30, 2024 and 2023 and \$0.4 million during the six months ended June 30, 2024 and 2023.

The Company has agreed to make additional cash payments to AstraZeneca of up to an aggregate of \$5.0 million upon the achievement of specified regulatory approval milestones with respect to the AZ-Licensed Products, and payments up to an additional aggregate amount of \$15.0 million upon the achievement of certain aggregate worldwide net sales milestones, of which \$5.0 million will become payable when the Company achieves \$100.0 million in worldwide sales. With respect to any AZ-Licensed Products the Company commercializes under the AstraZeneca License Agreement, it will pay AstraZeneca a low to high single-digit percentage royalty rate on the Company's, its affiliates' and its sublicensees' net sales of such AZ-Licensed Products, subject to specified reductions, until, as determined on an AZ-Licensed Product-by-AZ-Licensed Product and country-by-country basis, the later of the date of the expiration of the last-to-expire AstraZeneca-licensed patent right containing a valid claim in such country and from the first commercial sale of such AZ-Licensed Product in such country. As a result of the commercialization of ZORYVE cream 0.3% in August 2022, the Company began accruing royalties payable to AstraZeneca, which are recorded in cost of sales and accrued liabilities. Royalty expense was \$0.9 million and \$1.6 million during the three and six months ended June 30, 2024, respectively. Royalty expense during the three and six months ended June 30, 2023 were not material.

There were no milestone payments made or payable in connection with AZ-Licensed Products for the three and six months ended June 30, 2024 and 2023.

### 7. Long-term debt

On December 22, 2021, the Company entered into a loan and security agreement, or Loan Agreement, with SLR Investment Corp. ("SLR") and the lenders party thereto. The Loan Agreement was amended and restated on January 10, 2023 to include Arcutis Canada, Inc. as a borrower and party to the Loan Agreement. The lenders agreed to extend term loans to the Company in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$225.0 million, comprised of (i) a tranche A term loan of \$75.0 million, (ii) a tranche B-1 term loan of \$50.0 million, (iii) a tranche B-2 term loan of up to \$75.0 million, available in minimum increments of \$15.0 million, and (iv) a tranche C term loan of up to \$25.0 million (Term Loans). As security for the obligations under the Loan Agreement, the Company granted SLR, for the benefit of the lenders, a continuing security interest in substantially all of the Company's assets, including its intellectual property, subject to certain exceptions.

On November 1, 2023, the Company entered into an amendment to the Loan Agreement with SLR. Pursuant to the amendment, the terms of the Loan Agreement were revised to, among others, (i) eliminate the undrawn tranche C term loan of up to \$25.0 million, (ii) modify the financial covenant relating to minimum net product revenue, and (iii) include an additional minimum financing covenant.

The tranche A term loan under the Loan Agreement was funded on December 22, 2021 in the amount of \$75.0 million. With the approval of ZORYVE cream 0.3% on July 29, 2022, the tranche B term loans were funded and the Company received \$125.0 million on August 2, 2022. The amended Loan Agreement provides for term loans to the Company in aggregate principal amount of up to \$200.0 million, which amounts were fully drawn as of December 31, 2023.

Principal amounts outstanding under the Term Loans will accrue interest at a floating rate equal to the applicable rate in effect from time to time, as determined by SLR on the third business day prior to the funding date of the applicable Term Loan and on the first business day of the month prior to each payment date of each Term Loan. The applicable rate is a per annum interest rate equal to 7.45% plus the greater of (a) 0.10% and (b) the per annum rate published by the Intercontinental Exchange Benchmark Administration Ltd. (or on any successor or substitute published rate) for a term of one month, subject to a replacement with an alternate benchmark rate and spread in certain circumstances. Starting in July 2023, the Secured Overnight Financing Rate (SOFR) for a term of one month was substituted for the benchmark rate. On June 30, 2024, the rate was 12.88%. The maturity date for each term loan is January 1, 2027.

Commencing on February 1, 2022, interest payments are payable monthly following the funding of any Term Loan. Any principal amounts outstanding under the Term Loans, if not repaid sooner, are due and payable on January 1, 2027, or the Maturity Date. The Company may voluntarily prepay principal amounts outstanding under the Term Loans in minimum increments of \$5.0 million, subject to a prepayment premium of 1.0% of the principal amount of such Term Loan so prepaid after December 22, 2023 and prior to December 22, 2025.

If the Term Loans are accelerated due to, among others, the occurrence of a bankruptcy or insolvency event, the Company is required to make mandatory prepayments of (i) all principal amounts outstanding under the Term Loans, plus accrued and unpaid interest thereon through the prepayment date, (ii) any fees applicable by reason of such prepayment, (iii) the prepayment premiums set forth in the paragraph above, plus (iv) all other obligations that are due and payable, including expenses and interest at the Default Rate (as defined below) with respect to any past due amounts.

The Loan Agreement contains customary representations and warranties and customary affirmative and negative covenants, including, among others, requirements as to financial reporting and insurance and restrictions on the Company's ability to dispose of its business or property, to change its line of business, to liquidate or dissolve, to enter into any change in control transaction, to merge or consolidate with any other entity or to acquire all or substantially all the capital stock or property of another entity, to incur additional indebtedness, to incur liens on its property, to pay any dividends or other distributions on capital stock other than dividends payable solely in capital stock or to redeem capital stock. The Company also agreed to a financial covenant whereby, beginning with the month ending December 31, 2023, the Company must generate net product revenue in excess of specified amounts for applicable measuring periods pursuant to the Loan Agreement.

In addition, the Loan Agreement contains customary events of default that entitle the lenders to cause any indebtedness under the Loan Agreement to become immediately due and payable, and to exercise remedies against the Company and the collateral securing the Term Loans. Under the Loan Agreement, an event of default will occur if, among other things, the Company fails to make payments under the Loan Agreement, the Company breaches any of the covenants under the Loan Agreement, subject to specified cure periods with respect to certain breaches, the lenders determine that a material adverse change has occurred, or the Company or the Company's assets become subject to certain legal proceedings, such as bankruptcy proceedings. Upon the occurrence and for the duration of an event of default, an additional default interest rate, or the Default Rate, equal to 4.0% per annum will apply to all obligations owed under the Loan Agreement. The prepayment upon default and other potential additional interest provisions under the Loan Agreement were determined to be a compound embedded derivative instrument to be bifurcated from the loan and accounted for as a separate liability for accounting purposes under the guidance in ASC 815, Derivatives and Hedging. At the inception of the Loan Agreement, the fair value of the embedded derivative was determined to be immaterial. The embedded derivative instrument is remeasured at fair value each reporting period with any future changes in fair value reported in Other income, net in the condensed consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive loss. During the three and six months ended June 30, 2024, the Company recognized a \$0.1 million and \$0.7 million gain, respectively, in Other income, net related to the change in fair value of the embedded derivative instrument. The fair value of the embedded derivative instrument as of June 30, 2024 and December 31, 2023 was a liability of \$0.2 million and \$0.8 million, respectively, and is included in Other long-term liabilities in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets. See Note 4.

In connection with the Loan Agreement, the Company paid a closing fee of \$1.0 million on December 22, 2021, and is further obligated to pay (i) a final fee equal to 6.95% of the aggregate original principal amount of the Term Loans funded upon the earliest to occur of the Maturity Date, the acceleration of any Term Loan and the prepayment, refinancing, substitution, or replacement of any Term Loan and (ii) a certain amount of lenders' expenses incurred in connection with the execution of the Loan Agreement. Additionally, in connection with the Loan Agreement, the Company entered into an Exit Fee Agreement, whereby the Company agreed to pay an exit fee in the amount of 3.0% of each Term Loan funded upon (i) any change of control transaction or (ii) a revenue milestone, calculated on a trailing six month basis. Notwithstanding the prepayment or termination of the Term Loan, the exit fee will expire 10 years from the date of the Loan Agreement.

Pursuant to the amendment, the modified financial covenant requires the Company to generate a minimum net product revenue equal to 75% of its projected net product revenue as set forth in the Company's annual plan for the respective period, tested on a trailing 12 month basis for the month ending December 31, 2023 and then tested on a trailing six month basis, as of the end of each month, for the month ending January 31, 2024 and each month thereafter. Pursuant to the amendment, each annual plan shall be approved by the Company's board of directors and SLR, in its capacity as collateral agent, in its reasonable discretion. Any failure by the Company to deliver such annual plan on or before December 15 of the prior year shall be an immediate event of default. In addition, the Company agreed to raise at least \$31.0 million in net cash proceeds, during the period commencing on November 1, 2023 and ending on April 1, 2024, from (a) the sale or issuance of the Company's equity interests, (b) business development or collaboration agreements (including upfront, milestone, royalty, and other payments), or (c) subordinated debt, in each case as permitted pursuant to the terms of the Loan Agreement. The Company raised the required capital during the first quarter of 2024 and was in compliance with all financing covenants under the Loan Agreement as of June 30, 2024.

The debt issuance costs have been recorded as a debt discount which are being accreted to interest expense through the maturity date of the term loan. Interest expense is calculated using the effective interest method, and is inclusive of non-cash amortization of debt issuance costs. The final maturity payment of \$13.7 million is recognized over the life of the term loan through interest expense. At June 30, 2024 and December 31, 2023, the effective interest rate was 14.79% and 14.81%, respectively. Interest expense relating to the term loan for the three and six months ended June 30, 2024 was \$7.5 million and \$15.0 million, respectively, and \$7.4 million and \$14.4 million for three and six months ended June 30, 2023.

The following summarizes additional information related to the Company's long-term debt (in thousands):

	June 30, 2024		December 31, 2023		
Long-term debt, gross	\$ 200,00	\$	200,000		
Accrued final fee	6,37	ŀ	4,876		
Unamortized debt issuance costs	(2,56)	)	(3,077)		
Long-term debt, net	\$ 203,80	\$	201,799		

Upon the contractual maturity of the Company's long-term debt, a payment of principal and final fees of \$213.9 million is due on January 1, 2027.

In July 2024, the Company entered into an additional amendment to the Loan Agreement which substantially changed the terms discussed above, See Note 10.

## 8. Stock-Based Compensation

## Stock Option Exchange Program

On January 16, 2024, the Company commenced an offer to certain eligible employees and consultants to exchange certain outstanding eligible options to purchase shares of the Company's common stock for a lesser number of RSUs pursuant to an option exchange program (the "Option Exchange"). The Option Exchange expired on February 12, 2024. Pursuant to the Option Exchange, eligible option holders elected to exchange, and the Company accepted for cancellation, eligible options to purchase an aggregate of 5,059,129 shares of the Company's common stock, representing approximately 98% of the total shares of common stock underlying the eligible options. On February 13, 2024, immediately following the expiration of the Option Exchange, the Company granted 2,129,594 shares of Replacement RSU Awards, pursuant to the terms of the Option Exchange. The Replacement RSU Awards will vest based on continued service with the Company over a period of either 1, 2 or 3 years, depending on the grant date of the exchanged options.

The exchange of stock options was treated as a modification for accounting purposes, which requires an incremental expense of \$8.6 million to be recognized for the Replacement RSU Awards over their new service periods (1 - 3 years). In addition, any unamortized expense remaining on the exchanged options as of the modification will be recognized over their original remaining service period.

## **Stock Option Activity**

The following summarizes option activity:

	Number of Options	Weighted- Average Exercise Price	Remaining Contractual Term (Years)	Aggregate Intrinsic Value (\$, in thousands)
Balance—December 31, 2023	7,919,699	\$ 18.52	7.35	\$ 1,435
Granted	3,622,916	5.12		
Exercised	(169,353)	5.25		
Forfeited <sup>(1)</sup>	(5,192,738)	23.05		
Expired	(308,444)	24.45		
Balance—June 30, 2024	5,872,080	\$ 6.32	8.28	\$ 25,327
Exercisable—June 30, 2024	2,050,582	\$ 8.01	6.25	\$ 8,640

(1) The number of stock options forfeited includes those exchanged in the Option Exchange as described above.

The aggregate intrinsic value is calculated as the difference between the exercise price of the options and the fair value of the Company's common stock as of June 30, 2024. The intrinsic value of options exercised for the six months ended June 30, 2024 and 2023 was \$0.8 million and \$0.7 million, respectively.

The total grant-date fair value of the options vested during the six months ended June 30, 2024 and 2023 was \$2.2 million and \$14.9 million, respectively. The weighted-average grant-date fair value of employee options granted during the six months ended June 30, 2024 and 2023 was \$3.59 and \$10.25, respectively.

## **Restricted Stock Unit Activity**

The following table summarizes information regarding the Company's RSUs:

	Number of Units	ted-Average ate Fair Value
Balance—December 31, 2023	2,929,602	\$ 15.24
Granted <sup>(1)</sup>	5,300,872	4.63
Vested	(982,595)	12.98
Forfeited	(568,839)	9.39
Unvested Balance—June 30, 2024	6,679,040	\$ 7.65

(1) The number of RSU's granted includes those in association with the Option Exchange as described above.

The grant date fair value of an RSU equals the closing price of the Company's common stock on the grant date. RSUs generally vest equally over four years, except those issued in connection with the Option Exchange as described above.

## Stock-Based Compensation Expense

Stock-based compensation expense included in the condensed consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive loss was as follows (in thousands):

	 Three Months Ended June 30,			 Six Months Ended June 30,			
	 2024		2023	 2024		2023	
Research and development	\$ 3,799	\$	4,220	\$ 7,456	\$	7,908	
Selling, general, and administrative	8,724		6,358	15,097		12,149	
Total stock-based compensation expense	\$ 12,523	\$	10,578	\$ 22,553	\$	20,057	

As of June 30, 2024, there was \$33.7 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to unvested options that are expected to vest, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 2.3 years. As of June 30, 2024, there was \$42.5 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to RSUs that is expected to vest, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 2.6 years.

In April 2024, in connection with the retirement of the former Chief Financial Officer, the Company modified the terms of this individual's historical stock awards. As a result of the modifications, the Company recognized \$1.7 million of incremental stock compensation expense during the period, which is included in selling, general and administrative expenses.

The fair value of stock option awards granted was estimated at the date of grant using a Black-Scholes option-pricing model with the following assumptions:

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2024	Year Ended December 31, 2023
Expected term (in years)	1.8 – 6.1	5.0 – 6.1
Expected volatility	79.1 – 83.2%	75.2 – 78.4%
Risk-free interest rate	3.9 - 5.0%	3.5 – 4.7%
Dividend yield	—%	—%



### 9. Net Loss Per Share

Basic net loss per share is calculated by dividing the net loss by the weighted-average common shares outstanding. Pre-funded warrants to purchase 7,500,000 shares of the Company's stock were included in the weighted-average common shares outstanding used in calculating net loss per share for the three and six months ended June 30, 2024.

The following outstanding potentially dilutive shares have been excluded from the calculation of diluted net loss per share for the periods presented due to their anti-dilutive effect:

	As of Jun	e 30,
	2024	2023
Stock options to purchase common stock	5,872,080	8,257,763
Early exercised options subject to future vesting	—	7,416
RSUs subject to future vesting	6,679,040	2,912,694
ESPP shares subject to future issuance	29,722	17,004
Total	12,580,842	11,194,877

#### 10. Subsequent Events

In July 2024, the Company entered into a co-promotion agreement with Kowa Pharmaceuticals America, Inc. ("Kowa") to leverage Kowa's primary care sales force to exclusively market and promote ZORYVE cream and ZORYVE foam to primary care practitioners and pediatricians for all FDA-approved indications until July 2029. Under the terms of the agreement, Arcutis will recognize all revenue and Kowa will receive a commission from sales attributed to Kowa.

In August 2024, the Company amended its Loan Agreement with SLR which substantially changed the terms, including (i) allowance for a one-time partial prepayment of existing term loans after October 7, 2024, and on or before December 15, 2024, with a 1.0% prepayment premium (the "2024 Partial Prepayment"); (ii) upon making the 2024 Partial Prepayment, an additional tranche C-1 term loan of up to \$50.0 million (expiring March 31, 2026) and an additional tranche C-2 term loan of up to \$50.0 million (expiring on June 30, 2026) will become available, subject to the Company generating a minimum net product revenue equal to 80% of its projected net product revenue as set forth in our annual plan for the respective period (iii) extension of the maturity date to August 1, 2029, or January 1, 2027 if the 2024 Partial Prepayment is not made; (iv) if the 2024 Partial Prepayment is made, the applicable per annum interest rate will be equal to 5.95% plus the greater of (a) 2.50% per annum and (b) SOFR; (v) permission for us to prepay the full loan amount prior to the maturity date with a prepayment penalty of up to 3.0%; and (vi) removal of the cap on acquisition costs.

### Item 2. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read together with our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements and related notes appearing elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, and the audited financial statements and notes thereto as of and for the year ended December 31, 2023 and the related Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, both of which are contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2023, which has been filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). Some of the information contained in this discussion and analysis or set forth elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, including information with respect to our plans, objectives, expectations, projections, and strategy for our business, includes forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. These statements are often identified by the use of words such as "may," "will," "expect," "believe," "anticipate," "intend," "could," "should," "estimate," or "continue," and similar expressions or variations. Such forward-looking statements are subject to risks, uncertainties, and other factors that could cause actual results and the timing of certain events to differ materially from future results expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. As a result of many factors, including those factors identified below and those set forth in the "Risk Factors" section of our Annual Report on Form 10-K, our actual results and the timing of selected events could differ materially from the forward-looking statements contained in the following discussion and analysis.

#### Overview

We are a commercial-stage biopharmaceutical company focused on developing and commercializing treatments for dermatological diseases with high unmet medical needs. Our current portfolio is comprised of highly differentiated topical and systemic treatments with significant potential to treat immune-mediated dermatological diseases and conditions. We believe we have built the industry's leading platform for dermatologic product development and commercialization. Our strategy is to focus on validated biological targets, and to use our drug development platform and deep dermatology expertise to develop and commercialize differentiated products that have the potential to address the major shortcomings of existing therapies in our targeted indications. We believe this strategy uniquely positions us to rapidly advance our goal of bridging the treatment innovation gap in dermatology, while maximizing our probability of technical success and financial resources.

We launched our lead product, ZORYVE<sup>®</sup> (roflumilast) cream 0.3% ("ZORYVE cream 0.3%"), in August 2022 after obtaining our initial U.S. Food and Drug Administration ("FDA") approval for the treatment of plaque psoriasis, including psoriasis in the intertriginous areas (e.g. groin or axillae), in individuals 12 years of age or older. ZORYVE cream 0.3% is approved for once-daily treatment of mild, moderate, and severe plaque psoriasis with no limitations on location or duration of use. In October 2023, we received FDA approval for an expanded indication in plaque psoriasis down to 6 years of age. We are currently working with the FDA to potentially further expand this indication in plaque psoriasis down to 2 years of age following the generation of additional clinical data. In April 2023, we had our first commercial launch outside of the United States following Health Canada approval of ZORYVE cream 0.3% for the treatment of plaque psoriasis in individuals 12 years or age or older. ZORYVE cream 0.3% is a once-daily topical formulation of roflumilast, a highly potent and selective phosphodiesterase-4 ("PDE4") inhibitor. PDE4 is an established biological target in dermatology, with multiple PDE4 inhibitors approved by the FDA for the treatment of dermatological conditions.

In December 2023, we received FDA approval for ZORYVE<sup>®</sup> (roflumilast) topical foam 0.3% ("ZORYVE foam") for the treatment of seborrheic dermatitis in individuals aged 9 years and older, with no limitation on severity, location, or duration of use. ZORYVE foam has been shown to provide rapid disease clearance and significant reduction in itch in clinical trials. In a pivotal Phase 3 study, 80% of individuals treated with ZORYVE foam achieved the primary efficacy endpoint of IGA Success, defined as an IGA score of "clear" or "almost clear" plus a 2-point improvement at Week 8, and just over 50% of individuals achieved an IGA score of clear at Week 8. In addition, individuals treated with ZORYVE foam reported reductions in itch from baseline within 48 hours of first application. ZORYVE foam is a once-daily steroid-free foam and, as a PDE4 inhibitor, is the first drug approved for the treatment of seborrheic dermatitis with a new mechanism of action in over two decades. ZORYVE foam became commercially available in late January 2024. Seborrheic dermatitis is estimated to occur in as many as 10 million people in the United States, and is associated with a substantial psychosocial burden for those suffering from the disease.

In addition to the approval of ZORYVE cream 0.3% for plaque psoriasis and ZORYVE foam for seborrheic dermatitis, we also recently received FDA approval of ZORYVE (roflumilast) cream 0.15%, (collectively, "ZORYVE")



in July 2024 for the treatment of mild to moderate atopic dermatitis in adults and pediatric patients 6 years of age and older, with no limitation on location, body surface area treated, concomitant use, or duration of use. ZORYVE cream 0.15% is a once-daily, steroid-free cream that provides rapid disease clearance and significant reduction in itch and has been specifically developed to be a treatment option for long-term disease control. We have also completed a Phase 3 trial of ZORYVE cream 0.05% in pediatric patients 2 to 5 years of age with mild to moderate atopic dermatitis (INTEGUMENT-PED). Based on the positive results from the INTEGUMENT-PED study, and given our recent approval of ZORYVE cream 0.15% for the treatment of mild to moderate atopic dermatitis in individuals 6 years of age or older, we expect to submit a subsequent sNDA for topical ZORYVE cream 0.05% for children 2 to 5 years of age or older and ZORYVE cream 0.05% in subjects between the ages 2 and 5 years, for which we reported positive interim results in September 2023. In July 2024, we entered into a co-promotion agreement with Kowa Pharmaceuticals America, Inc. ("Kowa"), under which Kowa will leverage its primary care sales force to market and promote ZORYVE cream and ZORYVE foam to primary care practitioners and pediatricians for all FDA approved indications.

Beyond seborrheic dermatitis, we are also developing ZORYVE foam for scalp and body psoriasis and have successfully completed our pivotal Phase 3 clinical trial. We announced positive topline data in September 2022, and we submitted an sNDA to the FDA for a label expansion to include scalp and body psoriasis in July 2024.

In addition to ZORYVE, we are developing ARQ-255, a deep-penetrating topical formulation of ivarmacitinib, a potent and highly selective topical Janus kinase type 1 ("JAK1") inhibitor, designed to preferentially deliver the drug deep into the hair follicle, the site of inflammation in alopecia areata, in order to potentially develop the first topical treatment for this disease. In December 2022, we announced that the first subject had been enrolled in a Phase 1b study evaluating ARQ-255 for the treatment of alopecia areata. The first subject in the alopecia areata cohort enrolled in the second quarter of 2023.

In September 2022, we acquired Ducentis BioTherapeutics LTD ("Ducentis") and its lead asset, DS-234 (now ARQ-234), a fusion protein that is a potent and highly selective checkpoint agonist of the CD200 Receptor (CD200R). Currently in the preclinical stage, we plan to develop ARQ-234 in atopic dermatitis, where we believe it could be a potentially highly complementary biologic treatment option to ZORYVE cream in that indication, if approved. ARQ-234 could potentially be used to treat other inflammatory conditions as well.

In July 2024, we entered into a co-promotion agreement with Kowa to leverage Kowa's primary care sales force to exclusively market and promote ZORYVE cream and ZORYVE foam in the United States to primary care practitioners and pediatricians for all FDAapproved indications until July 2029. Under the terms of the agreement, we will recognize all revenue and Kowa will receive a commission from sales attributed to Kowa.

We have incurred net losses in each year since inception, including net losses of \$87.7 million and \$151.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024 and 2023, respectively. As of June 30, 2024, we had an accumulated deficit of \$1,069.6 million and cash, cash equivalents, restricted cash, and marketable securities of \$363.1 million. As of June 30, 2024, we had \$200.0 million outstanding under the Loan Agreement.

We expect to continue to incur losses and significant expenses as we commercialize ZORYVE cream in psoriasis and atopic dermatitis, and ZORYVE foam in seborrheic dermatitis, and as we advance our product candidates and label extensions through clinical trials, regulatory submissions, and commercialization. We expect to incur significant and prioritized commercialization expenses related to the sales, marketing, manufacturing, and distribution of ZORYVE cream and foam, while we focus our clinical development spend on ARQ-234, ARQ-255, and ZORYVE label extensions, if we obtain regulatory approval for them. If our available cash and marketable securities balances, amounts available under the Loan Agreement, and anticipated future cash flows from operations are insufficient to cover these expenses, we may need to fund our operations through equity or debt financings or other sources, such as future potential collaboration agreements. Adequate funding may not be available to us on acceptable terms, or at all. Any failure to obtain sufficient funds on acceptable terms as and when needed could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, and financial condition. See "Liquidity, Capital Resources, and Requirements" below and Note 1 to the condensed consolidated financial statements for additional information.

We rely on third parties to conduct our nonclinical studies and clinical trials and for manufacturing and supply of our product candidates. We have no internal manufacturing capabilities, and we will continue to rely on third parties, many of whom are single source suppliers, for our nonclinical and clinical trials, as well as the commercial supply of our products.

### **Components of Our Results of Operations**

### Revenue

### Product Revenue, Net

In August 2022, in conjunction with the launch of our first FDA approved product, ZORYVE cream 0.3%, we began to recognize revenue from product sales, net of rebates, chargebacks, discounts, and other adjustments. Additionally, in June 2023, we began recognizing revenue net of deductions for ZORYVE cream 0.3% in Canada and, in January 2024, for ZORYVE foam. We received FDA approval of ZORYVE cream 0.15% for atopic dermatitis and began recognizing related revenues in July 2024. We will continue to evaluate trends related to revenue for ZORYVE. Additionally, if our development efforts for our other product candidates and ZORYVE label extensions are successful and result in regulatory approval, we may generate additional revenue in the future from product sales.

### Other Revenue

Other revenue for 2024 relates to the Sato License Agreement and the Huadong License and Collaboration Agreement. See Note 6 to the condensed consolidated financial statements for additional information. Other revenue for the 2023 periods is a result of shares of common stock acquired in connection with a collaboration.

#### **Cost of Sales**

Cost of sales includes direct and indirect costs related to the manufacturing and distribution of ZORYVE cream, including raw materials, third-party manufacturing costs, packaging services, and freight-in, as well as third-party royalties payable on our net product sales and amortization of intangible assets associated with ZORYVE.

Our cost of sales will reflect a lower average per unit cost of materials until inventory that was previously expensed is sold, which is expected to occur over the next fourteen months. As of June 30, 2024 and December 31, 2023, the value of this inventory, mostly at the raw materials stage, was approximately \$7.9 million and \$8.7 million, respectively.

### **Operating Expenses**

### **Research and Development Expenses**

Since our inception, we have focused significant resources on our research and development activities, including conducting nonclinical studies and clinical trials, manufacturing development efforts, and activities related to regulatory filings for our product candidates. Research and development costs are expensed as incurred. These costs include direct program expenses, which are payments made to third parties that specifically relate to our research and development, such as payments to clinical research organizations, clinical investigators, manufacturing of clinical material, nonclinical testing, and consultants. In addition, employee costs, including salaries, payroll taxes, benefits, stock-based compensation, and travel for employees contributing to research and development activities are classified as research and development costs. We allocate direct external costs on a program specific basis (topical roflumilast program, topical JAK inhibitor program, and early stage programs). Our internal costs are primarily related to personnel or professional services and apply across programs, and thus are not allocable on a program specific basis.

We expect to continue to incur research and development expenses in the future as we develop our product candidates. In particular, we expect to incur research and development expenses for the phase 1 ARQ-255 study for alopecia areata and early development of ARQ-234 for atopic dermatitis.

We have entered, and may continue to enter, into license agreements to access and utilize certain molecules for the treatment of dermatological diseases and disorders. We evaluate if the license agreement is an acquisition of an asset or a business. To date, none of our license agreements have been considered to be an acquisition of a business. For asset acquisitions, the upfront payments, as well as any future milestone payments made before product approval, are immediately recognized as research and development expense when due, provided there is no alternative future use of the rights in other research and development projects.

The successful development of our product candidates is highly uncertain. At this time, we cannot reasonably estimate the nature, timing, or costs required to complete the remaining development of ZORYVE cream, ZORYVE foam, ARQ-255, and ARQ-234 or any other product candidates. This is due to the numerous risks



and uncertainties associated with the development of product candidates. See "Risk Factors" for a discussion of the risks and uncertainties associated with the development of our product candidates.

#### Selling, General and Administrative Expenses

Our selling, general and administrative expenses consist primarily of salaries and related costs, including payroll taxes, benefits, stock-based compensation, and travel, and costs related to sales and marketing of ZORYVE cream and foam. Other selling, general and administrative expenses include legal costs of pursuing patent protection of our intellectual property, insurance, and professional services fees for auditing, tax, and general legal services. We expect our selling, general and administrative expenses to continue to increase in the future as we continue to commercialize ZORYVE and potentially other product candidates and support our operations, including increased expenses related to legal, accounting, insurance, regulatory, and tax-related services associated with maintaining compliance with exchange listing and SEC requirements, directors and officers liability insurance premiums, and investor relations activities.

#### Other Income, Net

Other income, net primarily consists of interest income earned on our cash, cash equivalents, and marketable securities, as well as changes in the fair value of the derivative related to our debt. See Note 7 to the condensed consolidated financial statements for additional information.

#### Interest Expense

Interest expense is related to interest incurred on our long-term debt.

#### **Provision for Income Taxes**

Provision for income taxes is related to the Huadong License and Collaboration Agreement. See Note 6 to the condensed consolidated financial statements for additional information.

## **Results of Operations**

## Comparison of the Three Months Ended June 30, 2024 and 2023

The following table sets forth our results of operations for the periods indicated:

	Three Months Ended June 30,				Change				
		2024		2023		\$	%		
	(in thousands)								
Revenues:									
Product revenue, net	\$	30,858	\$	4,770	\$	26,088	547 %		
Other revenue		—		420		(420)	(100)%		
Total revenues		30,858		5,190		25,668	495 %		
Operating expenses:									
Cost of sales		3,464		776		2,688	346 %		
Research and development		19,298		25,219		(5,921)	(23)%		
Selling, general, and administrative		58,173		45,958		12,215	27 %		
Total operating expenses		80,935		71,953		8,982	12 %		
Loss from operations		(50,077)		(66,763)	_	16,686	(25)%		
Other income (expense):									
Other income, net		5,229		3,121		2,108	68 %		
Interest expense		(7,484)		(7,349)		(135)	2 %		
Total other income (expense)		(2,255)		(4,228)		1,973	(47)%		
Net loss	\$	(52,332)	\$	(70,991)	\$	18,659	(26)%		

\*Not applicable

#### Product Revenue, Net

We began recording U.S. product revenue in the third quarter of 2022 following the FDA approval and subsequent commercial launch of ZORYVE cream 0.3% in August 2022, Canada product revenue in the second quarter of 2023 following the Health Canada approval and subsequent commercial launch of ZORYVE in June 2023, and additional U.S. revenue in the first quarter of 2024 following the FDA approval and subsequent commercial launch of ZORYVE foam in January 2024.

	Three Months Ended June 30,				Change		
	 2024		2023		\$	%	
	 (in tho	usands)					
Product revenue, net							
ZORYVE cream 0.3%	\$ 17,258	\$	4,770	\$	12,488	262 %	
ZORYVE foam	13,600		_		13,600	*	
Total product revenue, net	\$ 30,858	\$	4,770	\$	26,088	547 %	

<sup>\*</sup>Not applicable

Product revenue, net, for ZORYVE cream 0.3% increased by \$12.5 million for the three months ended June 30, 2024 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2023, primarily driven by higher end customer demand and improving gross-to-net discounts for ZORYVE cream 0.3% in the United States and the commercial launch of ZORYVE cream 0.3% in Canada in June 2023.

Product revenue, net, for ZORYVE foam increased by \$13.6 million for the three months ended June 30, 2024 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2023, driven by its commercial launch in January 2024.

## Other Revenue

Other revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2023 is a result of shares of common stock acquired in connection with a collaboration agreement.

### **Cost of Sales**

Cost of sales increased by \$2.7 million for the three months ended June 30, 2024 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2023. The increase is related primarily to an increase in customer demand for ZORYVE cream 0.3% and foam. Prior to the dates on which the initial regulatory approvals were received for each product, costs of raw materials were recorded as research and development expense. Therefore, cost of sales will reflect a lower average per unit cost until the related inventory is sold, which is expected to occur over the next fourteen months. See Note 5 to the condensed consolidated financial statements for additional information.

### **Research and Development Expenses**

	Three Months Ended June 30,				Change		
		2024		2023		\$	%
		(in tho	usands)				
Direct external costs:							
Topical roflumilast program	\$	2,931	\$	6,770	\$	(3,839)	(57)%
Topical JAK inhibitor program		595		682		(87)	(13)%
Other early stage programs		1,835		710		1,125	158 %
Indirect costs:							
Compensation and personnel-related		9,362		11,659		(2,297)	(20)%
Other		4,575		5,398		(823)	(15)%
Total research and development expense	\$	19,298	\$	25,219	\$	(5,921)	(23)%

Research and development expenses decreased by \$5.9 million, or 23%, for the three months ended June 30, 2024 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2023. The decrease was primarily due to the completion of Phase 3 studies of roflumilast cream in atopic dermatitis, coupled with a decrease in compensation and personnel-related expenses, partially offset by manufacturing costs incurred related to the development of early stage programs.

## Selling, General, and Administrative Expenses

Selling, general, and administrative expenses increased by \$12.2 million, or 27%, for the three months ended June 30, 2024 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2023. The increase was primarily due to an increase in compensation and personnel-related expenses of \$6.2 million and an increase in sales and marketing expenses of \$5.3 million. These increases were primarily due to our continued commercialization efforts for ZORYVE.

## Other Income, Net

Other income, net increased by \$2.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2024 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2023, primarily due to the impact of higher interest rates, coupled with a higher marketable securities balance.

## Interest Expense

Interest expense increased by \$0.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2024 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2023, due to the impact of higher interest rates. See Note 7 to the condensed consolidated financial statements for additional information.

## Comparison of the Six Months Ended June 30, 2024 and 2023

The following table sets forth our results of operations for the periods indicated:

	Six Months Ended June 30,				Change		
		2024		2023		\$	%
		(in tho	usands)				
Revenues:							
Product revenue, net	\$	52,427	\$	7,551	\$	44,876	594 %
Other revenue		28,000		420		27,580	6567 %
Total revenues		80,427		7,971		72,456	909 %
Operating expenses:							
Cost of sales		6,720		1,559		5,161	331 %
Research and development		42,439		60,564		(18,125)	(30)%
Selling, general, and administrative		112,967		88,876		24,091	27 %
Total operating expenses		162,126		150,999		11,127	7 %
Loss from operations		(81,699)		(143,028)	-	61,329	(43)%
Other income (expense):							
Other income, net		9,273		6,328		2,945	47 %
Interest expense		(14,964)		(14,391)		(573)	4 %
Loss before income taxes		(87,390)		(151,091)		63,701	(42)%
Provision for income taxes		324		_		324	*
Net loss	\$	(87,714)	\$	(151,091)	\$	63,377	(42)%

\*Not applicable

## Product Revenue, Net

We began recording U.S. product revenue in the third quarter of 2022 following the FDA approval and subsequent commercial launch of ZORYVE cream 0.3% in August 2022, Canada product revenue in the second quarter of 2023 following the Health Canada approval and subsequent commercial launch of ZORYVE cream 0.3%

in June 2023, and additional U.S. revenue in the first quarter of 2024 following the FDA approval and subsequent commercial launch of ZORYVE foam in January 2024.

	Six Months Ended June 30,				Change		
	 2024		2023		\$	%	
	 (in thou	ısands)					
Product revenue, net							
ZORYVE cream 0.3%	\$ 32,284	\$	7,551	\$	24,733	328 %	
ZORYVE foam	20,143		_		20,143	*	
Total product revenue, net	\$ 52,427	\$	7,551	\$	44,876	594 %	

#### \*Not applicable

Product revenue, net, for ZORYVE cream 0.3% increased by \$24.7 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2023, primarily driven by higher end customer demand and improvements in gross-to-net discounts for ZORYVE cream 0.3% in the United States and the commercial launch of ZORYVE cream 0.3% in Canada in June 2023.

Product revenue, net, for ZORYVE foam increased by \$20.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2023, driven by its commercial launch in January 2024.

#### Other Revenue

Other revenue in the six months ended June 30, 2024 includes \$25.0 million received as an upfront payment in connection with the Sato Agreement and a \$3.0 milestone payment received in connection with the Huadong Agreement. See Note 6 to the condensed consolidated financial statements for additional information.

## Cost of Sales

Cost of sales increased by \$5.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2023. The increase is related primarily to an increase in customer demand for ZORYVE cream and foam. Prior to the dates on which the initial regulatory approvals were received for each product, costs of raw materials were recorded as research and development expense. Therefore, cost of sales will reflect a lower average per unit cost until the related inventory is sold, which is expected to occur over the next fourteen months. See Note 5 to the condensed consolidated financial statements for additional information.

### **Research and Development Expenses**

	Six Months Ended June 30,					Change		
	2024 2023		2023	\$		%		
		(in tho	usands)					
Direct external costs:								
Topical roflumilast program	\$	6,519	\$	22,955	\$	(16,436)	(72)%	
Topical JAK inhibitor program		1,262		1,854		(592)	(32)%	
Other early stage programs		5,968		1,843		4,125	224 %	
Indirect costs:								
Compensation and personnel-related		19,740		22,494		(2,754)	(12)%	
Other		8,950		11,418		(2,468)	(22)%	
Total research and development expense	\$	42,439	\$	60,564	\$	(18,125)	(30)%	

Research and development expenses decreased by \$18.1 million, or 30%, for the six months ended June 30, 2024 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2023. The decrease was primarily due to the completion of Phase 3 studies of roflumilast cream in atopic dermatitis, coupled with decreases in compensation and personnel-related expenses and consulting costs, partially offset by manufacturing costs incurred related to the development of early stage programs.

## Selling, General, and Administrative Expenses

Selling, general, and administrative expenses increased by \$24.1 million, or 27%, for the six months ended June 30, 2024 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2023. The increase was primarily due to an increase in compensation and personnel-related expenses of \$11.6 million and an increase in sales and marketing expenses of \$11.5 million. These increases were primarily due to our continued commercialization efforts for ZORYVE.

### Other Income, Net

Other income, net increased by \$2.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2023, primarily due to the impact of higher interest rates, higher marketable securities balance and a decrease in fair value of the derivative related to our debt. See Note 7 to the condensed consolidated financial statements for additional information.

## Interest Expense

Interest expense increased by \$0.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2023, due to the impact of higher interest rates. See Note 7 to the condensed consolidated financial statements for additional information.

## Provision for Income Taxes

Income tax expense of \$0.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024 was primarily due to withholding tax on the Huadong License and Collaboration Agreement. See Note 6 to the condensed consolidated financial statements for additional information.

## Liquidity, Capital Resources, and Requirements

## Sources of Liquidity

Our primary sources of capital to date have been private placements of preferred stock, our IPO completed in January 2020, our follow-on financings in October 2020, February 2021, August 2022, October 2023, and March 2024, our Loan Agreement, our ATM, and revenue from the sale of ZORYVE cream 0.3% and foam. We have incurred operating losses since our inception and have an accumulated deficit as a result of ongoing efforts to develop and commercialize our products and product candidates, including conducting nonclinical and clinical trials and providing selling, general and administrative support for these operations. As of June 30, 2024, we had cash, cash equivalents, restricted cash, and marketable securities of \$363.1 million, and an accumulated deficit of \$1,069.6 million. We maintain cash balances with financial institutions in excess of insured limits. In March 2024, we completed a public offering of shares of our common stock and received \$161.7 million in net proceeds. In March 2024, we received an upfront payment of \$25.0 million related to the Sato Agreement and a milestone payment \$2.7 million related to the Huadong Agreement. As of June 30, 2024, we had \$200.0 million outstanding under the Loan Agreement.

If our capital resources are insufficient to satisfy our requirements, we may need to fund our operations through the sale of our equity securities, accessing or incurring additional debt, entering into licensing or collaboration agreements with partners, grants, or other sources of financing. There can be no assurance that sufficient funds will be available to us at all or on attractive terms when needed from these sources. If we are unable to obtain additional funding from these or other sources when needed it may be necessary to significantly reduce our current rate of spending through, among other things, reductions in staff and delaying, scaling back, or stopping certain research and development programs, nonclinical studies, clinical trials or other development activities, and commercialization efforts. Insufficient liquidity may also require us to relinquish rights to product candidates at an earlier stage of development or on less favorable terms than we would otherwise choose. In addition, market conditions impacting financial institutions could impact our ability to access some or all of our cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities, and we may be unable to obtain alternative funding when and as needed on acceptable terms, if at all.

We have based our projected operating requirements on assumptions that may prove to be incorrect and we may use all our available capital resources sooner than we expect. Because of the numerous risks and uncertainties associated with research, development, and commercialization of pharmaceutical products, we are unable to estimate the exact amount of our operating capital requirements. Any future funding requirements will depend on many factors, including, but not limited to:

- the timing, receipt, and amount of sales of any current and future products;
- the scope, progress, results, and costs of researching and developing our lead product candidates or any future product candidates, and conducting nonclinical studies and clinical trials, in particular our planned or ongoing development activities of ZORYVE cream in atopic dermatitis, ARQ-255 in alopecia areata, and our formulation and nonclinical efforts for ARQ-234;
- suspensions or delays in the enrollment or changes to the number of subjects we decide to enroll in our ongoing clinical trials;
- the number and scope of clinical programs we decide to pursue, and the number and characteristics of any product candidates we develop or acquire;
- the timing of, and the costs involved in, obtaining regulatory approvals for any future product candidates;
- the number and characteristics of any additional product candidates we develop or acquire;
- the cost of manufacturing ZORYVE or any future product candidates and any products we successfully commercialize, including costs associated with building out our supply chain;
- the cost of commercialization activities for ZORYVE or any future product candidates that are approved for sale, including
  marketing, sales and distribution costs, and any discounts or rebates to obtain access;
- our ability to establish and maintain strategic collaborations, licensing or other arrangements and the financial terms of any such agreements that we may enter into;
- the costs related to milestone payments to AstraZeneca, Hengrui or any future collaborator or licensing partner, upon the achievement of predetermined milestones;
- · any product liability or other lawsuits related to our products;
- · the expenses needed to attract and retain skilled personnel;
- the costs involved in preparing, filing, prosecuting, maintaining, defending, and enforcing our intellectual property portfolio; and
- costs associated with any adverse market conditions or other macroeconomic factors.

#### Indebtedness

On December 22, 2021, we entered into a loan and security agreement with SLR and the lenders party thereto (as amended, the "Prior Loan Agreement"). The Prior Loan Agreement was amended and restated on January 10, 2023 (the "AR Loan Agreement") to include Arcutis Canada, Inc., a corporation incorporated under the laws of the Province of Ontario, as a borrower and party to the AR Loan Agreement. We subsequently amended the AR Loan Agreement on November 1, 2023 (the "First Loan Agreement Amendment," and the AR Loan Agreement as amended by the First Loan Agreement Amendment, the "Amended Loan Agreement") and August 9, 2024 (the "Second Loan Agreement"). Pursuant to the Loan Agreement, the lenders have agreed to extend term loans to us in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$200.0 million. The term loan of up to \$75.0 million, (iv) a tranche A term loan of up to \$50.0 million, and (v) a tranche C-2 term loan of up to \$50.0 million. We refer to the tranche A, tranche B and tranche C term loans together as our Term Loans. The tranche A term loan was funded in December 2021 and we drew down the tranche B term loans in August 2022. The tranche C term loans were added pursuant to the Second Loan Agreement Amendment and will become available in the event that we make a 2024 Partial Prepayment, as defined below, and subject to certain terms and conditions.

Pursuant to the Second Loan Agreement Amendment, the terms of the Amended Loan Agreement were further revised to, among other changes, (i) add the tranche C-1 and tranche C-2 term loans, (ii) permit an optional partial prepayment of term loans outstanding during the period commencing on October 7, 2024 and ending on December 15, 2024, subject to a 1.0% prepayment penalty (the "2024 Partial Prepayment"); and (iii) facilitate certain other changes to the terms of the Amended Loan Agreement, including with respect to the applicable interest rate and maturity date, in the event that we make a 2024 Partial Prepayment. We may make 2024 Partial Prepayments in either a single partial prepayment of \$100.0 million or two partial prepayments comprising a \$75.0 million initial prepayment and a \$25.0 million second prepayment. To the extent that we elect to make two partial prepayments and make a \$75.0 million initial prepayment, we are not be obligated to make the \$25.0 million second prepayment. In the event that we make a 2024 Partial Prepayment, and subject to us generating a minimum net product revenue for the trailing six (6) month period ending as of the month prior to the borrowing date, equal to 80% of our projected net product revenue as set forth in our annual plan for the respective period, we will be able to draw down the tranche C-1 and tranche C-2 term loans. The tranche C-1 term loan availability will expire on March 31, 2026 and the tranche C-2 term loan availability will expire on June 30, 2026.

Principal amounts outstanding under the Term Loans will generally accrue interest at a floating rate equal to the applicable rate in effect from time to time, as determined by SLR on the third business day prior to the funding date of the applicable Term Loan and on the first business day of the month prior to each payment date of each Term Loan. As of June 30, 2024, the applicable rate was a per annum interest rate equal to 7.45% plus the greater of (a) 0.10% and (b) the per annum rate equal to the one-month term Secured Overnight Financing Rate ("SOFR"). On June 30, 2024, the rate was 12.88%. Pursuant to the Second Loan Agreement Amendment, the applicable rate will be a per annum interest rate equal to 5.95% plus the greater of (a) 2.50% per annum and (b) the per annum rate equal to the one-month term SOFR; provided, however, that in the event that we do not make a 2024 Partial Prepayment, the applicable rate shall increase to a per annum interest rate equal to 7.45% plus the greater of (a) 0.10% per annum and (b) the per annum rate equal to the one-month term SOFR. Interest payments are payable monthly following the funding of any Term Loan. Any principal amounts outstanding under the Term Loans, if not repaid or prepaid, are due and payable on August 1, 2029, or if no 2024 Partial Prepayment is made, on January 1, 2027 (such date, the "Maturity Date").

Excluding the 2024 Partial Prepayment, we may voluntarily prepay principal amounts outstanding under the Term Loans in minimum increments of \$25.0 million, subject to a prepayment premium of (i) 3.0% of the principal amount of such Term Loan so prepaid prior to the first anniversary of the Second Loan Agreement Amendment, (ii) 2.0% of the principal amount of such Term Loan so prepaid after the first anniversary of the Second Loan Agreement Amendment and prior to the second anniversary of the Second Loan Agreement Amendment and prior to the second anniversary of the Second Loan Agreement Amendment after the second anniversary of the Second Loan Agreement Amendment and prior to the second anniversary of the Second Loan Agreement Amendment and prior to the second anniversary of the Second Loan Agreement Amendment and prior to the Maturity Date.

As security for the obligations under the Loan Agreement, we granted SLR, for the benefit of the lenders, a continuing security interest in substantially all of our assets, including our intellectual property, subject to certain exceptions.



The Loan Agreement contains customary representations and warranties and customary affirmative and negative covenants, including, among others, requirements as to financial reporting and insurance and restrictions on our ability to dispose of its business or property, to change its line of business, to liquidate or dissolve, to enter into any change in control transaction, to merge or consolidate with any other entity or to acquire all or substantially all the capital stock or property of another entity, to incur additional indebtedness, to incur liens on its property, to pay any dividends or other distributions on capital stock other than dividends payable solely in capital stock or to redeem capital stock. We also agreed to a financial covenant whereby we must generate minimum net product revenue equal to 75% of our projected net product revenue as set forth in our annual plan for the respective period, tested on a trailing six month basis as of the end of each month. Each annual plan shall be approved by our board of directors and SLR, in its capacity as collateral agent, in its reasonable discretion. Any failure by us to deliver such annual plan on or before December 15 of the prior year would be an immediate event of default.

If the Term Loans are accelerated due to, among others, the occurrence of a bankruptcy or insolvency event, we are required to make certain mandatory prepayments, including fees applicable by reason of such prepayment.

In addition, the Loan Agreement contains customary events of default that entitle the lenders to cause any indebtedness under the Loan Agreement to become immediately due and payable, and to exercise remedies against us and the collateral securing the Term Loans. Upon the occurrence and for the duration of an event of default, an additional default interest rate, or the Default Rate, equal to 4.0% per annum will apply to all obligations owed under the Loan Agreement.

In connection with the Loan Agreement, we are obligated to pay (i) a final fee equal to 6.95% of the aggregate original principal amount of the Term Loans funded as of the Second Amendment Loan Agreement, (x) with respect to any 2024 Partial Prepayment, upon the earliest to occur of (A) January 1, 2027, (B) the acceleration of any Term Loan and (C) the prepayment, or refinancing, substitution or replacement of any Term Loan, and (y) with respect to the Term Loans outstanding on the Second Amendment Loan Agreement (other than 2024 Partial Prepayment), upon the earliest to occur of (A) the Maturity Date, (B) the acceleration of any Term Loan and (C) the prepayment, or refinancing, substitution or replacement of any Term Loan , (ii) a 2.00% fee with respect to tranche C term loans, due and payable on the earliest to occur of (A) the Maturity Date, (B) the acceleration of any Term Loan and (C) the prepayment, or refinancing, substitution or replacement of any Term Loan , (ii) a 2.00% extension fee with respect to tranche C term loans which remain unfunded after December 31, 2025, which shall accrue during the period commencing January 1, 2026, and ending on the earliest to occur of (A) the expiration of the tranche C term loan availability, and (B) the date on which tranche C term loan is fully drawn, and (iv) a certain amount of lenders' expenses incurred in connection with the execution of the Loan Agreement. Additionally, in connection with the original Prior Loan Agreement, we previously had entered into an Exit Fee Agreement, whereby we agreed to pay an exit fee in the amount of 3.0% of each Term Loan funded upon (i) any change of control transaction or (ii) a revenue milestone, calculated on a trailing six month basis. Notwithstanding the prepayment or termination of the Term Loan, the exit fee will expire 10 years from the date of the Loan Agreement.

We were in compliance with all covenants under the Loan Agreement as of June 30, 2024.

#### **Cash Flows**

The following table sets forth our cash flows for the periods indicated:

		Six Months Ended June 30,					
	2024			2023			
		(in thou	sands)				
Cash used in operating activities	\$	(76,722)	\$	(146,829)			
Cash provided by (used in) investing activities		(90,834)		196,869			
Cash provided by financing activities		163,219		1,167			
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash		(99)		(43)			
Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash	\$	(4,436)	\$	51,164			

### Net Cash Used in Operating Activities

During the six months ended June 30, 2024, net cash used in operating activities was \$76.7 million, which consisted of a net loss of \$87.7 million and a change in net operating assets and liabilities of \$9.7 million, partially

offset by net non-cash charges of \$20.7 million. The net non-cash charges were primarily related to stock-based compensation expense of \$22.6 million.

During the six months ended June 30, 2023, net cash used in operating activities was \$146.8 million, which consisted of a net loss of \$151.1 million and a change in net operating assets and liabilities of \$14.7 million, partially offset by net non-cash charges of \$19.0 million. The net non-cash charges were primarily related to stock-based compensation expense of \$20.1 million.

### Net Cash Provided by (Used in) Investing Activities

During the six months ended June 30, 2024, net cash used in investing activities was \$90.8 million, which was comprised primarily by purchases of marketable securities of \$231.7 million, offset by proceeds from the maturities of marketable securities of \$140.9 million.

During the six months ended June 30, 2023, net cash provided by investing activities was \$196.9 million, which was comprised primarily of proceeds from the maturities of marketable securities of \$282.5 million, partially offset by purchases of marketable securities of \$85.3 million.

### Net Cash Provided by Financing Activities

During the six months ended June 30, 2024, net cash provided by financing activities was \$163.2 million, which was comprised primarily of \$161.7 million of net proceeds from our February 2024 public stock offering.

During the six months ended June 30, 2023, net cash provided by financing activities was \$1.2 million, which was comprised primarily of \$1.0 million in proceeds from the issuance of common stock as part of our ESPP.

### **Contractual Obligations and Contingent Liabilities**

There have been no material changes outside the ordinary course of business to our contractual obligations and commitments as described in "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2023.

### Item 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

We are exposed to market risks in the ordinary course of our business. These risks primarily include interest rate sensitivities. As of June 30, 2024, we had cash and cash equivalents of \$84.3 million, restricted cash of \$0.6 million, and marketable securities of \$278.2 million; which consist of bank deposits, money market funds, commercial paper, government securities, and corporate debt securities. The primary objective of our investment activities is to preserve capital to fund our operations. We also seek to maximize income from our investments without assuming significant risk. Because our investments are primarily short-term in duration, we believe that our exposure to interest rate risk is not significant, and a 1% movement in market interest rates would not have a significant impact on the total value of our portfolio.

In addition, as of June 30, 2024, we had \$200.0 million outstanding under our Loan Agreement. Amounts outstanding under our Loan Agreement bear interest at a floating rate equal a per annum interest rate equal to 7.45% plus the greater of (a) 0.10% and (b) the per annum rate published by the Intercontinental Exchange Benchmark Administration Ltd. (or on any successor or substitute published rate) for a term of one month, subject to a replacement with an alternate benchmark rate and spread in certain circumstances. Starting in July 2023, the Secured Overnight Financing Rate ("SOFR") for a term of one month was substituted for the benchmark rate. As a result, we are exposed to risks related to our indebtedness from changes in interest rates. Based on the amount outstanding under our Loan Agreement as of June 30, 2024, for every 100 basis point increase in the interest rates, we would incur approximately \$2.0 million of additional annual interest expense. We do not currently engage in hedging transactions to manage our exposure to interest rate risk, but higher interest expense would be offset in part by higher earnings on our cash and marketable securities. We may in the future use swaps, caps, collars, structured collars or other common derivative financial instruments to reduce interest rate risk. It is difficult to predict the effect that future hedging activities would have on our operating results.

We are exposed to foreign currency exchange risk as our Canadian subsidiary operates with the Canadian dollar as its functional currency. The majority of our transactions occur in U.S. dollars. The fluctuation in the value of the U.S. dollar against the Canadian dollar affects the reported amounts of expenses, assets and liabilities. If we expand our international operations our exposure to exchange rate fluctuations will increase. At June 30, 2024 we had cash balances denominated in Canadian dollars of \$4.2 million. We currently do not hedge any foreign currency exposure. A hypothetical 10% change in foreign exchange rates during any of the periods presented would not have a material impact on our condensed consolidated financial statements.

## Item 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

### **Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures**

Our management, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, has evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act), as of the end of the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. Based on such evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have concluded that, as of June 30, 2024, our disclosure controls and procedures are designed at a reasonable assurance level and are effective to provide reasonable assurance that information we are required to disclose in reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized, and reported within the time periods specified in the rules and forms of the SEC, and that such required information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosures.

## Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

There have been no changes in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act) during the three months ended June 30, 2024 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

## Inherent Limitations on Effectiveness of Controls and Procedures

Our internal control over financial reporting is designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with U.S. GAAP.

Our internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that:



(i) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of our assets;

(ii) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with U.S. GAAP, and that our receipts and expenditures are being made only in accordance with authorizations of our management and directors; and

(iii) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of our assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, do not expect that our internal controls will prevent or detect all errors and all fraud. A control system, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the control system are met. Further, the design of a control system must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints, and the benefits of controls must be considered relative to their costs. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of internal controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, have been detected. Also, any evaluation of the effectiveness of controls in future periods are subject to the risk that those internal controls may become inadequate because of changes in business conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

### PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

# Item 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

Arcutis Biotherapeutics, Inc. filed a lawsuit against Padagis Israel Pharmaceuticals Ltd., Padagis US LLC, and Padagis LLC (collectively, Padagis) in the U.S. District Court for the District of New Jersey and the U.S. District Court for the District of Delaware on March 26, 2024 and March 27, 2024, respectively, based on the submission to the FDA of an ANDA seeking approval to market and sell a generic version of Arcutis's ZORYVE® 0.3% cream for the treatment of plaque psoriasis. The Company voluntarily withdrew its compliance in the U.S. District Court for the District of New Jersey. In the Delaware action, the Company asserts infringement of the following eleven patents, which are listed in the FDA's Orange Book for Arcutis' ZORYVE® 0.3% cream: 9,884,050; 9,907,788; 10,940,142; 11,129,818; 11,793,796;11,819,496; 11,992,480; 12,005,051; 12,005,052; 12,011,437; and 12,016,848 (collectively, Asserted Patents). Arcutis seeks a judgment that Padagis has infringed or will infringe one or more claims of each of the Asserted Patents and based on that judgment, a permanent injunction prohibiting the commercial manufacture, use, offer to sell, or sale within the United States or importation into the United States of Padagis's proposed generic product before expiration of each of the Asserted Patents found to infringe.

On April 23, 2024, Padagis responded to the complaint in the District Court of Delaware, denying infringement and asserting counterclaims seeking a declaratory judgement that the asserted patents are not infringed, invalid and/or unenforceable.

On July 19, 2024, Arcutis filed its first amended complaint that added the last five of the above listed patents to its infringement allegations. These patents were issued by the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office and listed in FDA's Orange Book for Arcutis's ZORYVE® 0.3% cream after the filing of the original complaint.

The court issued a scheduling order on June 10, 2024, which sets trial at the court's convenience, or around April 13-17, 2026. The automatic 30-month stay of FDA approval of Padagis's ANDA seeking approval for Arcutis's ZORYVE® 0.3% cream is set to expire on August 14, 2026.

We may from time to time be involved in various legal proceedings of a character normally incident to the ordinary course of our business. We are not currently a party to any material litigation or other material legal proceedings.

### Item 1A. RISK FACTORS

For a discussion of our potential risks and uncertainties, see the information in Part I, "Part I, Item 1A. Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2023. Other than the risk factor set forth below, there have been no material changes to the risk factors disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2023.

# Our current and future collaboration arrangements may not be successful, which could adversely affect our ability to develop and commercialize future product candidates.

We have entered into a strategic collaboration and licensing agreement for topical roflumilast in Greater China and Southeast Asia with Hangzhou Zhongmei Huadong Pharmaceutical Co., a wholly owned subsidiary of Huadong Medicine Co., Ltd., a strategic collaboration and licensing agreement for topical roflumilast in Japan with Sato Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd., and a co-promotion agreement with Kowa Pharmaceuticals America, Inc. to exclusively market and promote ZORYVE to primary care practitioners and pediatricians for all FDA approved indications in the United States. In the future, we may seek additional collaboration arrangements for the commercialization, or potentially for the development, of certain of our product candidates depending on the merits of retaining commercialization rights for ourselves as compared to entering into collaboration arrangements. We will face, to the extent that we decide to enter into future collaboration agreements, significant competition in seeking appropriate collaborators. Moreover, collaboration arrangements are complex and time-consuming to negotiate, document, implement, and maintain. We may not be successful in our efforts to establish and implement collaborations or other alternative arrangements. The terms of any collaborations or other arrangements that we may establish may not be favorable to us. Our current and future collaborations may not be successful. The success of our collaboration arrangements will depend heavily on the efforts and activities of our collaborators. Collaborations are subject to numerous risks, which may include risks that:

· collaborators have significant discretion in determining the efforts and resources that they will apply to collaborations;



- collaborators may not pursue development and commercialization of our product candidates or may elect not to continue or renew
  development or commercialization programs based on clinical trial results, changes in their strategic focus due to their acquisition
  of competitive products or their internal development of competitive products, availability of funding or other external factors, such
  as a business combination that diverts resources or creates competing priorities;
- collaborators may delay clinical trials, provide insufficient funding for a clinical trial program, stop a clinical trial, abandon a product candidate, repeat or conduct new clinical trials, or require a new formulation of a product candidate for clinical testing;
- collaborators could independently develop, or develop with third parties, products that compete directly or indirectly with our
  products or product candidates; a collaborator with sales, marketing, manufacturing, and distribution rights to one or more products
  may not commit sufficient resources to or otherwise not perform satisfactorily in carrying out these activities, including with respect
  to accessing primary care and pediatric practices; collaborators are or may in the future be entitled to fees, royalties, profit sharing,
  and other consideration, which may limit or otherwise negatively impact our profit and financial performance;
- we have and could in the future grant exclusive rights to our collaborators that prevent us from collaborating with others;
- collaborators may not properly maintain or defend our intellectual property rights or may use our intellectual property or proprietary information in a way that gives rise to actual or threatened litigation that could jeopardize or invalidate our intellectual property or proprietary information or expose us to potential liability;
- disputes may arise between us and a collaborator that causes the delay or termination of the research, development, or commercialization of our current or future product candidates or that results in costly litigation or arbitration that diverts management attention and resources;
- collaborations may be terminated, and, if terminated, this may result in a need for additional capital to pursue further development or commercialization of the applicable current or future product candidates;
- collaborators may own or co-own intellectual property covering products that result from our collaborating with them, and in such cases, we would not have the exclusive right to develop or commercialize such intellectual property;
- · disputes may arise with respect to the ownership of any intellectual property developed pursuant to our collaborations; and
- a collaborator's sales and marketing activities or other operations may not be in compliance with applicable laws resulting in civil or criminal proceedings.

Furthermore, we cannot assure you that any collaboration, or other strategic transaction, will achieve the expected synergies. For example, such transactions may require us to incur non-recurring or other charges, increase our near- and long-term expenditures, and pose significant integration or implementation challenges or disrupt our management or business. These transactions entail numerous operational and financial risks, including exposure to unknown liabilities, dependence upon the performance and discretion of counterparties that we do not control and that may underperform or fail, disruption of our business, and diversion of our management's time and attention in order to manage a collaboration or develop acquired products, product candidates or technologies, incurrence of substantial debt or dilutive issuances of equity securities to pay transaction consideration or costs, higher than expected collaboration, acquisition or integration costs, write-downs of assets or goodwill or impairment charges, increased amortization expenses, difficulty and cost in facilitating the collaboration or combining the operations and personnel of any acquired business, impairment of relationships with key suppliers, manufacturers or customers of any acquired business due to changes in management and ownership and the inability to retain key employees of any acquired business.

The terms of our loan and security agreement require us to meet certain operating and financial covenants, including a minimum financing covenant, and place restrictions on our operating and financial flexibility. If we raise additional capital through debt financing, the terms of any new debt could further restrict our ability to operate our business.

As of June 30, 2024, we had \$200.0 million outstanding under our Loan Agreement. On August 9, we entered into a second amendment to the Loan Agreement, pursuant to which the terms were revised to, among others, permit an optional partial prepayment of term loans outstanding during the period commencing on October 7, 2024 and ending on December 15, 2024, subject to a 1.0% prepayment penalty (the "2024 Partial Prepayment"). We may make 2024 Partial Prepayments in either a single partial prepayment of \$100.0 million or two partial prepayments comprising a \$75.0 million initial prepayment and a \$25.0 million second prepayment. To the extent that we elect to make two partial prepayments and make a \$75.0 million initial prepayment, we are not obligated to make the \$25.0 million second prepayment. In the event that we make a 2024 Partial Prepayment, and subject to us generating a minimum net product revenue for the trailing six (6) month period ending as of the month prior to the borrowing date, equal to 80% of our projected net product revenue as set forth in our annual plan for the respective period, we will be able to draw down a tranche C-1 term loan of up to \$50.0 million and a tranche C-2 term loan of up to \$50.0 million. The tranche C-1 term loan availability will expire on March 31, 2026 and the tranche C-2 term loan availability will expire on June 30, 2026. The amended Loan Agreement provides for term loans to us in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$200.0 million. As security for the obligations under the Loan Agreement, we granted SLR, for the benefit of the lenders, a continuing security interest in substantially all of our assets, including our intellectual property, subject to certain exceptions.

The Loan Agreement contains a number of representations and warranties and affirmative and restrictive covenants, including financial covenants, and the terms may restrict our current and future operations, particularly our ability to respond to certain changes in our business or industry, or take future actions. The Loan Agreement includes a financial covenant whereby we must generate minimum net product revenue equal to 75% of our projected net product revenue as set forth in our annual plan for the respective period, tested on a trailing six month basis as of the end of each month. Each annual plan shall be approved by our board of directors and SLR, in its capacity as collateral agent, in its reasonable discretion. Any failure by us to deliver such annual plan on or before December 15 of the prior year would be an immediate event of default.

If the debt under the Loan Agreement were accelerated due to an event of default or otherwise, we may not have sufficient cash or be able to sell sufficient assets to repay this debt, which would harm our business and financial condition. If we do not have or are unable to generate sufficient cash to repay our debt obligations when they become due and payable, either upon maturity or in the event of a default, our assets could be foreclosed upon and we may not be able to obtain additional debt or equity financing on favorable terms, if at all, which may negatively impact our ability to operate and continue our business as a going concern. Moreover, regardless of a potential event of default, the debt under the Loan Agreement matures and is due on August 1, 2029, or if no 2024 Partial Prepayment is made, on January 1, 2027. As a result, we may need to refinance or secure separate financing in order to repay amounts outstanding when due, however, no assurance can be given that an extension will be granted, that we will be able to renegotiate the terms of the agreement with the lender, or that we will be able to secure separate debt or equity financing on favorable terms, if at all.

In order to service our indebtedness, we need to generate cash from our operating activities or additional equity or debt financings. Our ability to generate cash is subject, in part, to our ability to successfully execute our business strategy, as well as general economic, financial, competitive, regulatory and other factors beyond our control. We cannot assure you that our business will be able to generate sufficient cash flow from operations or that future borrowings or other financings will be available to us in an amount sufficient to enable us to service our indebtedness and fund our other liquidity needs. To the extent we are required to use cash from operations or the proceeds of any future financing to service our indebtedness instead of funding working capital, capital expenditures or other general corporate purposes, we will be less able to plan for, or react to, changes in our business, industry, and in the economy generally. This may place us at a competitive disadvantage compared to our competitors that have less indebtedness.

# Item 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS

None.

### **Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities**

None.

### Item 3. DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES

None.

# Item 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES

Not applicable.



# Item 5. OTHER INFORMATION

# Trading Plans

On June 14, 2024, Todd Franklin Watanabe, our Chief Executive Officer, entered into a Rule 10b5-1 trading plan, intended to satisfy the affirmative defense of Rule 10b5-1(c) under the Exchange Act. The plan provided for the potential sale of up to 75,000 shares of Common Stock held by Mr. Watanabe between September 13, 2024 and September 30, 2025.

### Second Amendment to Loan Agreement

On August 9, 2024, we entered into a Second Loan Agreement Amendment to our Amended Loan Agreement (the Amended Loan Agreement, as amended, by the Second Loan Agreement Amendment, the "Loan Agreement"). Pursuant to the Loan Agreement, the lenders have agreed to extend term loans to us in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$200.0 million. The term loan facility is comprised of: (i) a tranche A term loan of \$75.0 million, (ii) a tranche B-1 term loan of \$50.0 million, (iii) a tranche B-2 term loan of up to \$75.0 million, (iv) a tranche C-1 term loan of up to \$50.0 million, and (v) a tranche C-2 term loan of up to \$50.0 million. We refer to the tranche A, tranche B and tranche C term loans together as our Term Loans. The tranche A term loan was funded in December 2021 and we drew down the tranche B term loans in August 2022. The tranche C term loans were added pursuant to the Second Loan Agreement Amendment and will become available in the event that we make a 2024 Partial Prepayment, as defined below, and subject to certain terms and conditions.

Pursuant to the Second Loan Agreement Amendment, the terms of the Amended Loan Agreement were further revised to, among other changes, (i) add the tranche C-1 and tranche C-2 term loans, (ii) permit an optional partial prepayment of term loans outstanding during the period commencing on October 7, 2024 and ending on December 15, 2024, subject to a 1.0% prepayment penalty (the "2024 Partial Prepayment"); and (iii) facilitate certain other changes to the terms of the Amended Loan Agreement, including with respect to the applicable interest rate and maturity date, in the event that we make a 2024 Partial Prepayment. We may make 2024 Partial Prepayments in either a single partial prepayment of \$100.0 million or two partial prepayments comprising a \$75.0 million initial prepayment and a \$25.0 million second prepayment. To the extent that we elect to make two partial prepayments and make a \$75.0 million initial prepayment, we are not be obligated to make the \$25.0 million second prepayment. In the event that we make a 2024 Partial Prepayment, and subject to us generating a minimum net product revenue for the trailing six (6) month period ending as of the month prior to the borrowing date, equal to 80% of our projected net product revenue as set forth in our annual plan for the respective period, we will be able to draw down the tranche C-1 and C-2 term loans. The tranche C-1 term loan availability will expire on March 31, 2026 and the tranche C-2 term loan availability will expire on June 30, 2026.

Principal amounts outstanding under the Term Loans will generally accrue interest at a floating rate equal to the applicable rate in effect from time to time, as determined by SLR on the third business day prior to the funding date of the applicable Term Loan and on the first business day of the month prior to each payment date of each Term Loan. As of June 30, 2024, the applicable rate was a per annum interest rate equal to 7.45% plus the greater of (a) 0.10% and (b) the per annum rate equal to the one-month term Secured Overnight Financing Rate ("SOFR"). Pursuant to the Second Loan Agreement Amendment, the applicable rate will be a per annum interest rate equal to 5.95% plus the greater of (a) 2.50% per annum and (b) the per annum rate equal to the one-month term SOFR; provided, however, that in the event that we do not make a 2024 Partial Prepayment, the applicable rate shall increase to a per annum interest rate equal to 7.45% plus the greater of (a) 0.10% per annum rate equal to the one-month term SOFR. Interest payments are payable monthly following the funding of any Term Loan. Any principal amounts outstanding under the Term Loans, if not repaid or prepaid, are due and payable on August 1, 2029, or if no 2024 Partial Prepayment is made, on January 1, 2027 (such date, the "Maturity Date").

Excluding the 2024 Partial Prepayment, we may voluntarily prepay principal amounts outstanding under the Term Loans in minimum increments of \$25.0 million, subject to a prepayment premium of (i) 3.0% of the principal amount of such Term Loan so prepaid prior to the first anniversary of the Second Loan Agreement Amendment, (ii) 2.0% of the principal amount of such Term Loan so prepaid after the first anniversary of the Second Loan Agreement Amendment and prior to the second anniversary of the Second Loan Agreement Amendment and prior to the second anniversary of the Second Loan Agreement Amendment and prior to the second anniversary of the Second Loan Agreement Amendment and prior to the second anniversary of the Second Loan Agreement Amendment and prior to the second anniversary of the Second Loan Agreement Amendment and prior to the Maturity Date.

This description of the Second Loan Agreement Amendment does not purport to be complete, and is subject to and qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the amendment, which is attached as Exhibit 10.1 to this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and incorporated herein by reference.



# ITEM 6. EXHIBITS

Exhibit Number	Description of Document	Incorporated by Reference Form	Date	Number	Filed/Furnished Herewith
3.1	Restated Certificate of Incorporation.	10-Q	5/12/20	3.1	
3.2	Restated Bylaws.	10-Q	5/12/20	3.2	
4.1	Form of Common Stock Certificate.	S-1/A	1/21/20	4.1	
4.2^	Amended and Restated Investors' Rights Agreement, dated October 8, 2019, by and among the Registrant and certain of its stockholders.	S-1/A	1/21/20	4.2	
10.1^	Second Amendment to Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement, dated August 9, 2024, by and among the Registrant, Arcutis Canada, Inc., SLR Investment Corp., and the lenders party thereto.				Х
31.1	Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a- 14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of				Х
31.2	2002. Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a- 14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.				Х
32.1*	<u>Certification of Principal Executive Officer and Principal Financial</u> <u>Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to</u> Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.				х
101.INS	Inline XBRL Instance Document - The instance document does not appear in the interactive data file because its XBRL tags are embedded within the inline XBRL document.				х
101.SCH	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.				Х
101.CAL	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.				Х
101.DEF	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.				х
101.LAB	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.				X
101.PRE	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.				x
104	Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted as Inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101).				x

<sup>^</sup> Registrant has omitted schedules and exhibits pursuant to Item 601(a)(5) of Regulation S-K. The Registrant agrees to furnish supplementally a copy of the omitted schedules and exhibits to the SEC upon request.

<sup>\*</sup> The certifications attached as Exhibit 32.1 that accompany this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q are not deemed filed with the SEC and are not to be incorporated by reference into any filing of Arcutis Biotherapeutics, Inc. under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, whether made before or after the date of this Form 10-Q, irrespective of any general incorporation language contained in such filing.

## SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the Registrant has duly caused this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

## **ARCUTIS BIOTHERAPEUTICS, INC.**

Date: August 14, 2024

By: /s/ Todd Franklin Watanabe

Todd Franklin Watanabe President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)

Date: August 14, 2024

By: /s/ David Topper

David Topper Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

### SECOND AMENDMENT TO AMENDED AND RESTATED LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT

THIS SECOND AMENDMENT TO AMENDED AND RESTATED LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT (this "Amendment") is entered into as of August 9, 2024, by and among SLR INVESTMENT CORP., a Maryland corporation with an office located at 500 Park Avenue, 3<sup>rd</sup> Floor, New York, NY 10022 ("SLR"), as collateral agent (in such capacity, together with its successors and assigns, "Collateral Agent"), the Lenders listed on Schedule 1.1 of the Loan Agreement (as defined herein) or otherwise a party thereto from time to time including SLR in its capacity as a Lender (each a "Lender" and collectively, the "Lenders"), and ARCUTIS BIOTHERAPEUTICS, INC., a Delaware corporation with offices located at 3027 Townsgate Road, Suite 300, Westlake Village, CA 91361 ("Parent"), and ARCUTIS CANADA, INC., a corporation incorporated under the laws of the Province of Ontario ("Arcutis Canada" and together with Parent and any other co-Borrower party hereto from time to time, individually and collectively, jointly and severally, "Borrower"), and DUCENTIS BIOTHERAPEUTICS LTD., a company incorporated in England and Wales with registered number 09307415 and registered address at Suite 2 First Floor, 10 Temple Back, Bristol, United Kingdom, BS1 6FL ("Guarantor").

A. Collateral Agent, Borrower and Lenders have entered into that certain Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement dated as of January 10, 2023 (as amended by that certain First Amendment to Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement dated as of November 1, 2023, and as further amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Loan Agreement") pursuant to which Lenders have provided to Borrower certain loans in accordance with the terms and conditions thereof; and

B. Borrower, Collateral Agent and the Required Lenders have agreed to amend certain provisions of the Loan Agreement as provided herein, subject to, and in accordance with, the terms and conditions set forth herein, and in reliance upon the representations and warranties set forth herein.

### Agreement

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the promises, covenants and agreements contained herein, and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and adequacy of which are hereby acknowledged, Borrower, the Required Lenders and Collateral Agent hereby agree as follows:

1. Definitions. Capitalized terms used but not defined in this Amendment shall have the meanings given to them in the Loan Agreement.

2. Amendments to Loan Agreement. The Loan Agreement is hereby amended (a) to delete the red or green stricken text (indicated textually in the same manner as the following examples: stricken text and stricken text) and (b) to add the blue or green double-underlined text (indicated textually in the same manner as the following examples: double-underlined text and double-underlined text), in each case, as set forth in the marked copy of the Loan Agreement attached hereto as Exhibit A and made a part hereof for all purposes.

### 3. Limitation of Amendments.

**3.1** The amendments set forth in Section 2 above are effective for the purposes set forth herein and shall be limited precisely as written and shall not be deemed to (a) be a consent to any amendment, waiver or modification of any other term or condition of any Loan Document, or (b) otherwise prejudice any right, remedy or obligation which Lenders or Borrower may now have or may have in the future under or in connection with any Loan Document, as amended hereby.

**3.2** This Amendment shall be construed in connection with and as part of the Loan Documents and all terms, conditions, representations, warranties, covenants and agreements set forth in the Loan Documents are hereby ratified and confirmed and shall remain in full force and effect.

1611536430.5

4. **Representations and Warranties.** To induce Collateral Agent and the Required Lenders to enter into this Amendment, Borrower hereby represents and warrants to Collateral Agent and the Required Lenders as follows:

4.1 Immediately after giving effect to this Amendment (a) the representations and warranties contained in the Loan Documents are true, accurate and complete in all material respects as of the date hereof (except to the extent such representations and warranties relate to an earlier date, in which case they are true and correct in all material respects as of such date) and (b) no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing;

**4.2** Borrower has the power and due authority to execute and deliver this Amendment and to perform its obligations under the Loan Agreement, as amended by this Amendment;

**4.3** The organizational documents of Borrower delivered to Collateral Agent on the Effective Date, and updated pursuant to subsequent deliveries by or on behalf of the Borrower to the Collateral Agent, remain true, accurate and complete and have not been amended, supplemented or restated and are and continue to be in full force and effect;

**4.4** The execution and delivery by Borrower of this Amendment and the performance by Borrower of its obligations under the Loan Agreement, as amended by this Amendment, do not contravene (i) any material law or regulation binding on or affecting Borrower, (ii) any material contractual restriction with a Person binding on Borrower, (iii) any order, judgment or decree of any court or other governmental or public body or authority, or subdivision thereof, binding on Borrower, or (iv) the organizational documents of Borrower;

**4.5** The execution and delivery by Borrower of this Amendment and the performance by Borrower of its obligations under the Loan Agreement, as amended by this Amendment, do not require any order, consent, approval, license, authorization or validation of, or filing, recording or registration with, or exemption by any governmental or public body or authority, or subdivision thereof, binding on Borrower, except as already has been obtained or made;

**4.6** This Amendment has been duly executed and delivered by Borrower and is the binding obligation of Borrower, enforceable against Borrower in accordance with its terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, liquidation, moratorium or other similar laws of general application and equitable principles relating to or affecting creditors' rights.

5. Loan Document. Borrower, Lenders and Collateral Agent agree that this Amendment shall be a Loan Document. Except as expressly set forth herein, the Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall continue in full force and effect without alteration or amendment. This Amendment and the Loan Documents represent the entire agreement about this subject matter and supersede prior negotiations or agreements.

6. Guarantee and Security Confirmations. Guarantor reaffirms that (i) the guarantee and indemnity contained in the UK Debenture and (ii) the Liens constituted by the UK Debenture shall:

6.1 continue in full force and effect and extend to, and, in the case of the Lien constituted by, shall continue to secure, the obligations of the members of the Group and the other Loan Documents, as amended or restated from time to time including as varied, amended, supplemented or extended by this Amendment, notwithstanding any term or provision of this Amendment;

6.2 not be released, reduced or impaired by (i) the execution, delivery and performance of this Amendment or any other document or agreement entered into pursuant to or contemplated by this Amendment; or (ii) any other Loan Party not being bound by this Amendment for any reason or by any Lien provided to the Collateral Agent pursuant to the Loan Documents by any Loan Party being avoided or released or not being an effective Lien for the variation in the liabilities of the Loan Parties or any of them effected by this Amendment or such Loan Document being limited or restricted in any way; and

1611536430.5

**6.3** continue to secure the payment of liabilities and obligations of the Loan Parties under the Loan Documents and that the definition of Loan Documents in the Loan Agreement extends to any amendment, supplementation, extension, novation, replacement, restatement and/or variation of any of them (however fundamental) and accordingly that such guarantee and indemnity, and any Lien granted by it, is intended to apply to and secure any variation or increase in the liabilities or obligations of the Loan Parties at any time as a result (direct or indirect) of the execution, delivery or performance of this Amendment.

### 7. Release by Borrower.

7.1 FOR GOOD AND VALUABLE CONSIDERATION, Borrower hereby forever relieves, releases, and discharges Collateral Agent and each Lender and their respective present or former employees, officers, directors, agents, representatives, attorneys, and each of them, from any and all claims, debts, liabilities, demands, obligations, promises, acts, agreements, costs and expenses, actions and causes of action, of every type, kind, nature, description or character whatsoever, whether known or unknown, suspected or unsuspected, absolute or contingent, arising out of or in any manner whatsoever connected with or related to facts, circumstances, issues, controversies or claims existing or arising from the Effective Date through and including the date of execution of this Amendment solely to the extent such claims arise out of or are in any manner whatsoever connected with or related to the Loan Documents, the Recitals hereto, any instruments, agreements or documents executed in connection with any of the foregoing or the origination, negotiation, servicing and/or enforcement of any of the foregoing (collectively "Released Claims"). Borrower hereby waives the provisions of California Civil Code Section 1542 (and any similar provision under the laws of any state), which states:

# A GENERAL RELEASE DOES NOT EXTEND TO CLAIMS THAT THE CREDITOR OR RELEASING PARTY DOES NOT KNOW OR SUSPECT TO EXIST IN HIS OR HER FAVOR AT THE TIME OF EXECUTING THE RELEASE AND THAT, IF KNOWN BY HIM OR HER, WOULD HAVE MATERIALLY AFFECTED HIS OR HER SETTLEMENT WITH THE DEBTOR OR RELEASED PARTY.

7.2 By entering into this release, Borrower recognizes that no facts or representations are ever absolutely certain and it may hereafter discover facts in addition to or different from those which it presently knows or believes to be true, but that it is the intention of Borrower hereby to fully, finally and forever settle and release all matters, disputes and differences, known or unknown, suspected or unsuspected in relation to the Released Claims; accordingly, if Borrower should subsequently discover that any fact that it relied upon in entering into this release was untrue, or that any understanding of the facts was incorrect, Borrower shall not be entitled to set aside this release by reason thereof, regardless of any claim of mistake of fact or law or any other circumstances whatsoever. Borrower acknowledges that it is not relying upon and has not relied upon any representation or statement made by Collateral Agent or Lenders with respect to the facts underlying this release or with regard to any of such party's rights or asserted rights.

**7.3** This release may be pleaded as a full and complete defense and/or as a cross-complaint or counterclaim against any action, suit, or other proceeding that may be instituted, prosecuted or attempted in breach of this release. Borrower acknowledges that the release contained herein constitutes a material inducement to Collateral Agent and the Lenders to enter into this Amendment, and that Collateral Agent and the Lenders would not have done so but for Collateral Agent's and the Lenders' expectation that such release is valid and enforceable in all events.

8. **Reaffirmation**. Borrower hereby confirms the grant of the security interest in the Collateral (as defined in the Loan Agreement) to Collateral Agent and confirms and agrees that such security interest shall secure all obligations under the Loan Agreement as amended by this Amendment, and as it may be further amended, restated,

1611536430.5

amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time and any other obligations identified in the Loan Agreement as being secured thereby.

9. **Post-Closing.** Within sixty (60) days (as such date may be extended by Collateral Agent in its sole discretion) after the Second Amendment Effective Date, for each bailee location listed on the Perfection Certificates delivered in connection with this Amendment and valued in excess of One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00), Borrower shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause such bailee to execute and deliver a bailee waiver for such bailee location in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Collateral Agent.

**10. Effectiveness**. This Amendment shall be deemed effective as of the date hereof upon the occurrence of the following: (a) the due execution and delivery of this Amendment by the parties hereto, and (b) execution and/or delivery of all such other agreements, documents and deliverables required by Collateral Agent in the closing checklist provided in connection with this Amendment.

11. Counterparts. This Amendment may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, and all of which, taken together, shall constitute one and the same instrument. Delivery by electronic transmission (e.g. ".pdf") of an executed counterpart of this Amendment shall be effective as a manually executed counterpart signature thereof.

12. Electronic Execution. The words "execution," "execute", "signed," "signature," and words of like import in or related to any document to be signed in connection with this Amendment and the transactions contemplated hereby (including without limitation assignments, assumptions, amendments, waivers and consents) shall be deemed to include electronic signatures, the electronic matching of assignment terms and contract formations on electronic platforms approved by the Collateral Agent, or the keeping of records in electronic form, each of which shall be of the same legal effect, validity or enforceability as a manually executed signature or the use of a paper-based recordkeeping system, as the case may be, to the extent and as provided for in any applicable law, including the Federal Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act, the New York State Electronic Signatures and Records Act, or any other similar state laws based on the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act.

13. Governing Law. THIS AMENDMENT AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE PARTIES HEREUNDER SHALL IN ALL RESPECTS BE GOVERNED BY AND CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE INTERNAL LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK (WITHOUT REGARD TO THE CONFLICT OF LAWS PRINCIPLES THAT WOULD RESULT IN THE APPLICATION OF ANY LAW OTHER THAN THE LAW OF SUCH STATE), INCLUDING ALL MATTERS OF CONSTRUCTION, VALIDITY AND PERFORMANCE, REGARDLESS OF THE LOCATION OF THE COLLATERAL, PROVIDED, HOWEVER, THAT IF THE LAWS OF ANY JURISDICTION OTHER THAN NEW YORK SHALL GOVERN IN REGARD TO THE VALIDITY, PERFECTION OR EFFECT OF PERFECTION OF ANY LIEN OR IN REGARD TO PROCEDURAL MATTERS AFFECTING ENFORCEMENT OF ANY LIENS IN COLLATERAL, SUCH LAWS OF SUCH OTHER JURISDICTIONS SHALL CONTINUE TO APPLY TO THAT EXTENT.

[Balance of Page Intentionally Left Blank]

4

1611536430.5

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Second Amendment to Loan and Security Agreement to be executed as of the date first set forth above.

## **BORROWER:**

ARCUTIS BIOTHERAPEUTICS, INC.

By /s/ David Topper Name: David Topper Title: Chief Financial Officer

ARCUTIS CANADA, INC.

By /s/ Masaru Matsuda Name: Masaru Matsuda Title: Director

# **GUARANTOR:**

DUCENTIS BIOTHERAPEUTICS LTD.

By /s/ Masaru Matsuda Name: Masaru Matsuda Title: Director

[Signature Page to Second Amendment to A&R Loan and Security Agreement]

# COLLATERAL AGENT AND LENDER:

SLR INVESTMENT CORP.

By /s/ Anthony Storino Name: Anthony J. Storino Title: Authorized Signatory

### **LENDERS:**

SCP PRIVATE CREDIT INCOME FUND SPV LLC SCP PRIVATE CREDIT INCOME BDC SPV LLC SCP PRIVATE CORPORATE LENDING FUND SPV LLC SCP CAYMAN DEBT MASTER FUND SPV LLC SLR CP SF DEBT FUND SPV LLC SLR HC ONSHORE FUND L.P. SLR HC FUND SPV LLC SLR HC BDC LLC SLR HC BDC SPV LLC SLR HC BDC SPV LLC SLR PRIVATE CREDIT FUND II L.P. SLR PRIVATE CREDIT BDC II LLC SLR PRIVATE CORPORATE LENDING FUND II L.P. CRPTF-SLR CREDIT PARTNERSHIP L.P.

By /s/ Anthony Storino Name: Anthony J. Storino Title: Authorized Signatory

[Signature Page to Second Amendment to A&R Loan and Security Agreement]

# <u>Exhibit A</u>

# Conformed Copy of the Loan Agreement

See attached.

# AMENDED AND RESTATED LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT

THIS AMENDED AND RESTATED LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT (as the same may be amended, restated, modified, or supplemented from time to time, this "Agreement") dated as of January 10, 2023 (the "Amendment Date") among SLR INVESTMENT CORP., a Maryland corporation with an office located at 500 Park Avenue, 3rd Floor, New York, NY 10022 ("SLR"), as collateral agent (in such capacity, together with its successors and assigns in such capacity, "Collateral Agent"), and the lenders listed on <u>Schedule 1.1</u> hereof or otherwise a party hereto from time to time including SLR in its capacity as a Lender (each a "Lender" and collectively, the "Lenders"), and ARCUTIS BIOTHERAPEUTICS, INC., a Delaware corporation with offices located at 3027 Townsgate Road, Suite 300, Westlake Village, CA 91361 ("Parent"), and ARCUTIS CANADA, INC., a corporation incorporated under the laws of the Province of Ontario ("Arcutis Canada" and together with Parent and any other co-Borrower party hereto from time to time, individually and collectively, jointly and severally, "Borrower"), amends and restates in its entirety that certain Loan and Security Agreement dated as of December 22, 2021 (the "Effective Date") among SLR, as Collateral Agent and a Lender, the Lenders party thereto from time to time, and Parent (as amended from time to time prior to entering into this Agreement, the "Original Agreement"), and provides the terms on which the Lenders shall lend to Borrower and Borrower shall repay the Lenders. The parties agree as follows:

# 1. DEFINITIONS AND OTHER TERMS

- 1.1 Terms. Capitalized terms used herein shall have the meanings set forth in <u>Section 1.4</u> to the extent defined therein. All other capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meaning given to such terms in the Code. Any accounting term used but not defined herein shall be construed in accordance with GAAP and all calculations shall be made in accordance with GAAP. The term "financial statements" shall include the accompanying notes and schedules. For the avoidance of doubt, and without limitation of the foregoing, Permitted Convertible Indebtedness shall at all times be valued at the full stated principal amount thereof and shall not include any reduction or appreciation in value of the shares deliverable upon conversion thereof.
- **1.2** Section References. Any section, subsection, schedule or exhibit references are to this Agreement unless otherwise specified.
- **1.3** Divisions. For all purposes under the Loan Documents, in connection with any division or plan of division under Delaware law (or any comparable event under a different jurisdiction's laws): (a) if any asset, right, obligation or liability of any Person becomes the asset, right, obligation or liability of a different Person, then it shall be deemed to have been transferred from the original Person to the subsequent Person, and (b) if any new Person comes into existence, such new Person shall be deemed to have been organized on the first date of its existence by the holders of its equity interests at such time.

2

**1.4** Definitions. The following terms are defined in the Sections or subsections referenced opposite such terms:

"2024 Partial Prepayment"	Section 2.2(d)(ii)
"2024 Partial Prepayment Amount"	Section 2.2(d)(ii)
"Agreement"	Preamble
"Amendment Date"	Preamble
"Approved Lender"	Section 12.1
"Arcutis Canada"	Preamble
"Borrower"	Preamble
"Change of Control"	Section 7.2
"Claims"	Section 12.2
"Collateral Agent"	Preamble
"Collateral Agent Report"	Exhibit B, Section 5
"Communications"	Section 10
"Connection Income Taxes"	Exhibit C, Section 1
"Data Protection Laws"	Section 5.11(a)
"Data Protection Requirements"	Section 5.11(a)
"Default Rate"	Section 2.3(b)
"Effective Date"	Preamble
"Event of Default"	Section 8
"Excluded Taxes"	Exhibit C, Section 1
"Existing Term Loan"	Section 2.2(a)(iii)
"FATCA"	Exhibit C, Section 1
"Indemnified Person"	Section 12.2
"Indemnified Taxes"	Exhibit C, Section 1
"Lender" and "Lenders"	Preamble
"Lender Transfer"	Section 12.1
"New Subsidiary"	Section 6.10
"Non-Funding Lender"	Exhibit B, Section 10©(ii)
"Open-Source Licenses"	Section 5.2(f)
"Original Agreement"	Preamble
"Other Connection Taxes"	Exhibit C, Section 1
"Other Lender"	Exhibit B, Section 10(c)(ii)
"Other Taxes"	Exhibit C, Section 1
"Parent"	Preamble
<u>"Participant Register"</u>	Section 12.1
"Perfection Certificate" and "Perfection	Section 5.1
Certificates"	Section 12.1
"Participant Register" "Desin: ent"	Exhibit C, Section 1
"Recipient"	Section 12.1
"Register"	Preamble
"SLR" "Taumination Date"	
"Termination Date"	Exhibit B, Section 8

"Term Loan"	Section 2.2(a)( $\frac{11}{111}$ )			
"Tranche A Term Loan"	Section 2.2(a)(i)			
"Tranche B Term Loan"	Section 2.2(a)(iii)			
<u>"Tranche C Term Loan"</u>	<u>Section 2.2(a)(v)</u>			
"Tranche B-1 Term Loan"	Section 2.2(a)(ii)			
"Tranche B-2 Term Loan"	Section 2.2(a)(iii)			
<u>"Tranche C-1 Term Loan"</u>	Section 2.2(a)(iv)			
<u>"Tranche C-2 Term Loan"</u>	<u>Section 2.2(a)(v)</u>			
"Transfer"	Section 7.1			
"U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate"	Exhibit C, Section 7(b)(ii)(C)			
"Withholding Agent"	Exhibit C, Section 1			

In addition to the terms defined elsewhere in this Agreement, the following terms have the following meanings:

<u>"1-Month CME Term SOFR"</u> is the 1-month CME Term SOFR reference rate as published by the CME Term SOFR Administrator on the CME Term SOFR Administrator's Website.

"2023 Plan" is Borrower's annual plan outlining Borrower's monthly forecasted Net Product Revenue for its 2023 fiscal year which has been approved by Parent's board of directors and approved in writing by Collateral Agent in its reasonable discretion.

"2024 Partial Prepayment Period" is the period commencing on October 7, 2024 and ending on December 15, 2024.

"Account" is any "account" as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made under the Code, and includes, without limitation, all accounts receivable and other sums owing to Borrower.

"Account Debtor" is any "account debtor" as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made under the Code.

"ACH Letter" is ACH debit authorization in the form of Exhibit G hereto.

"Affiliate" of any Person is a Person that owns or controls directly or indirectly the Person, any Person that controls or is controlled by or is under common control with the Person, and each of that Person's senior executive officers, directors, partners and, for any Person that is a limited liability company incorporated under the laws of any state in the United States, that Person's managers and members.

"Anti-Corruption Laws" shall mean all laws, rules, and regulations of the United States, Canada or any jurisdiction applicable to any Borrower, Guarantor or any of their respective Subsidiaries from time to time concerning or relating to anti-bribery or anti-corruption, including without limitation, the United States Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, the Bribery Act 2010 (United Kingdom), and the *Corruption of Foreign Public Officials Act* (Canada) (each as many be amended from time to time).

"Anti-Terrorism Laws" shall mean any laws, rules and regulations applicable to any Borrower, Guarantor or any of their respective Subsidiaries relating to terrorism, economic sanctions laws,

regulations, embargoes, trade sanctions programs and embargoes or restrictive measures, import/export licensing, money laundering or bribery, in each case administered, enacted or enforced by the United States government, the Canadian government or any of their respective agencies, including, without limitation, OFAC and the U.S. State Department, or any other Governmental Authority, including without limitation the *Proceeds of Crime (Money Laundering) and Terrorist Financing Act* (Canada), *United Nations Act* (Canada), *Special Economic Measures Act* (Canada), Executive Order No. 13224 (effective September 24, 2001), the USA PATRIOT Act, the laws comprising or implementing the Bank Secrecy Act, and the laws administered by OFAC and any regulation, order, or directive promulgated, issued or enforced pursuant to such Laws, all as amended, supplemented or replaced from time to time.

"**applicable law**" shall mean all laws, rules and regulations applicable to the Person, conduct, transaction, covenant, document or contract in question, including all applicable common law and equitable principles, all provisions of all applicable state, federal, provincial, territorial and foreign constitutions, statutes, rules, regulations, treaties, guidance, directives and orders of any Governmental Authority, and all orders, judgments and decrees of all courts and arbitrators.

"Applicable Rate" means a per annum interest rate equal to (a) five and ninety-five hundredths percent (5.95%) plus (b) the greater of (i) two and one-half percent (2.50%) and (ii) the Benchmark; provided, however, if any 2024 Partial Prepayment does not occur upon the expiration of the 2024 Partial Prepayment Period, then beginning on December 16, 2024, the Applicable Rate shall automatically equal (a) seven and forty-five hundredths percent (7.45%) plus (b) the greater of (i) one-tenth percent (0.10%) and (ii) the rate per annum rate published by the Intercontinental Exchange Benchmark Administration Ltd. (the "Service") (or on any successor or substitute page of such Service, or any successor to or substitute for such Service, as determined by Benchmark. Notwithstanding the foregoing, upon the occurrence of a Benchmark Transition Event, Collateral Agent may, in good faith amend this Agreement to replace the then-current Benchmark in a manner consistent with other loans in Collateral Agent's portfolio) for a term of one month, which so that such changes result in a substantially similar Applicable Rate to the Applicable Rate in effect immediately prior to the effectiveness of such Benchmark, and any such amendment shall become effective at 5:00 pm Eastern time on the third Business Day after Collateral Agent has notified Borrower of such amendment. Any determination, decision or election that may be made by Collateral Agent shallpursuant hereto will be conclusive in the absence of and binding absent manifest error; provided that if, at any time, Lenders notify Collateral Agent that Lenders have determined that (x) Lenders are unable to determine or ascertain such rate. (y) the applicable regulator has made public statements to the effect that the rate published by the Service is no longer used for determining interest rates for loans or (z) by reason of circumstances affecting the foreign exchange and interbank markets generally, deposits in eurodollars in the applicable amounts or for the relative maturities are not being offered for such period, then the Applicable Rate shall be equal to an alternate benchmark rate and spread agreed between Collateral Agent and Borrowers (which may include SOFR, to the extent publicly available quotes of SOFR exist at the relevant time), giving due consideration to (i) market convention or (ii) selection, endorsement or recommendation by a Relevant Governmental Body. Such alternative benchmark rate and spread shall be binding unless the Required Lenders object within five (5) days following notification of such amendment, and may be made in Collateral Agent's sole discretion and without consent from any other party.

"Approved Fund" is any (i) investment company, fund, trust, securitization vehicle or conduit that is (or will be) engaged in making, purchasing, holding or otherwise investing in commercial loans and similar extensions of credit in the ordinary course of its business or (ii) any Person (other than a natural person) which temporarily warehouses loans for any Lender or any entity described in the preceding clause (i) and that, with respect to each of the preceding clauses (i) and (ii), is administered or

managed by (a) a Lender, (b) an Affiliate of a Lender or (c) a Person (other than a natural person) or an Affiliate of a Person (other than a natural person) that administers or manages a Lender.

"Benchmark" is, initially, the 1-Month CME Term SOFR; provided, that if a Benchmark Transition Event has occurred with respect to the 1-Month CME Term SOFR or the then-current Benchmark, then "Benchmark" is the applicable replacement rate that has replaced the immediately preceding benchmark rate pursuant to the defined term "Applicable Rate".

"Benchmark Transition Event" is the occurrence of one or more of the following events with respect to the then-current Benchmark:

(a) a public statement or publication of information by or on behalf of the administrator for such Benchmark announcing that such Person has ceased or will cease to provide such Benchmark, permanently or indefinitely, provided that, at the time of such statement or publication, there is no successor administrator that will continue to provide such Benchmark;

(b) a public statement or publication of information by the regulatory supervisor for the administrator for such Benchmark, the U.S. Federal Reserve System, an insolvency official with jurisdiction over the administrator for such Benchmark, a resolution authority with jurisdiction over the administrator for such Benchmark or a court or an entity with similar insolvency or resolution authority over the administrator for such Benchmark, which states that the administrator for such Benchmark has ceased or will cease to provide such Benchmark permanently or indefinitely, provided that, at the time of such statement or publication, there is no successor administrator that will continue to provide such Benchmark; or

(c) <u>a public statement or publication of information by the administrator of such Benchmark or the regulatory supervisor</u> for the administrator for such Benchmark announcing that such Benchmark is not, or as of a specified future date will not be, representative or in compliance with the International Organization of Securities Commissions Principles for Financial Benchmarks.

"Blocked Person" is any Person: (a) listed in the annex to, or is otherwise subject to the provisions of, Executive Order No. 13224 or subject to any other Anti-Terrorism Law, (b) owned or controlled by, or acting for or on behalf of, any Person that is listed in the annex to, or is otherwise subject to the provisions of, Executive Order No. 13224 or subject to any other Anti-Terrorism Law, (c) with which any Lender is prohibited from dealing or otherwise engaging in any transaction by any Anti-Terrorism Law, (d) that commits, threatens or conspires to commit or supports "terrorism" as defined in Executive Order No. 13224 or pursuant to any other Anti-Terrorism Law, or (e) that is named a "specially designated national" or "blocked person" on the most current list published by OFAC or other similar list.

"Borrower's Books" are Borrower's or any of its Subsidiaries' books and records including ledgers, federal, state, provincial, territorial, local and foreign tax returns, records regarding Borrower's or its Subsidiaries' assets or liabilities, the Collateral, business operations or financial condition, and all computer programs or storage or any equipment containing such information.

"Business Day" is any day that is not a Saturday, Sunday or a day on which commercial banks in New York, New York and Toronto, Ontario, Canada are required or authorized to be closed.

"Canadian Benefit Plans" all employee benefit plans or arrangements maintained or contributed to by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries for its current or former employees in Canada that are not

Canadian Pension Plans, including all profit sharing, savings, supplemental retirement, retiring allowance, severance, non-registered pension, deferred compensation, welfare, bonus, incentive compensation, phantom stock, legal services, supplementary unemployment benefit plans or arrangements and all life, health, dental and disability plans and arrangements in which the employees or former employees of a Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in Canada participate or are eligible to participate but excluding all stock option or stock purchase plans and any statutory benefit plans in which Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries are required by applicable law to participate in or comply with.

"Canadian Defined Benefit Pension Plan" shall mean any Canadian Pension Plan which contains a "defined benefit provision," as defined in subsection 147.1(1) of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) or any similar provision contained in any other provincial or territorial applicable law in Canada.

"Canadian Insolvency Laws" shall mean, collectively, the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act* (Canada), the *Companies' Creditors* Arrangement Act (Canada), the Winding Up and Restructuring Act (Canada), and any other similar or analogous federal, provincial, or territorial applicable law in Canada.

"Canadian IP Security Agreement" shall mean a security agreement, in form and substance acceptable to Collateral Agent entered into by any Borrower or Guarantor therein granting to Collateral Agent a security interest and Lien in such Person's Canadian Intellectual Property, as amended, supplemented, restated or modified from time to time.

"Canadian Pension Plan" shall mean a "registered pension plan", as defined in subsection 248(1) of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada), sponsored, administered or contributed to by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or under or in respect of which Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries has any liability (actual, contingent or otherwise).

"Canadian Pledge and Security Agreement" means a pledge and security agreement governed by the laws of any jurisdiction in Canada, in form and substance acceptable to Collateral Agent entered into by Borrower therein granting to Collateral Agent a security interest and Lien in the all property and assets of Borrower, as amended, supplemented, restated or modified from time to time.

"Canadian Securities Pledge Agreement" means a securities pledge security agreement governed by the laws of any jurisdiction in Canada, in form and substance acceptable to Collateral Agent entered into by Borrower therein granting to Collateral Agent a security interest and Lien in the Pledged Collateral (as defined therein), as amended, supplemented, restated or modified from time to time.

"Canadian Security Documents" means the Canadian Pledge and Security Agreement, the Canadian Securities Pledge Agreement, Canadian IP Security Agreement, and such other security agreements and instruments to be entered into by Arcutis Canada or Parent pursuant to this Agreement.

"Cash Equivalents" are (a) marketable direct obligations issued or unconditionally guaranteed

by (i) the government of the United States, or (ii) the government of Canada or of any province or territory in Canada, or (iii) any agency of the United States or any State thereof, any agency of Canada or any agency of a province or a territory in Canada or having maturities of not more than one (1) year from the date of acquisition and having a rating of at least A-2 or P-2 from either Standard & Poor's Ratings Group or Moody's Investors Services; (b) commercial paper (or comparable obligations) maturing no more than one (1) year after its creation and having the highest rating from either Standard & Poor's Ratings Group or Moody's Investors Service, (c) certificates of deposit maturing no more than one (1) year after issue provided that the account in which any such certificate of deposit is maintained is subject to a Control Agreement in favor of Collateral Agent, (d) the certificates of deposit with account numbers ending in (1) -8906916-01 and (2) -8906916-02, in the aggregate principal amount of Five Million Dollars (\$5,000,000.00) maintained by Borrower at The Toronto-Dominion Bank on the Second

<u>Amendment Effective Date (the "Specified CD Account"), (e)</u> any money market or similar funds under Borrower's investment policy, as approved by Collateral Agent from time to time, (ef) corporate debt securities and similar securities having a rating of at least "A-/A-3" or above, from either Moody's, Fitch, or S&P, respectively and in each case maturing within eighteen (18) months after the date of creation or acquisition thereof, (fg) direct obligations issued (i) by any state, commonwealth or territory of the United States or any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof, or (ii) by any province or territory of Canada or any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof, in each case having a rating of at least "AAA" from Moody's, Fitch, or S&P with maturities within eighteen (18) months after the date of creation or acquisition thereof, and (gh) any money market or similar funds that exclusively hold any of the foregoing.

"CFC" means a "controlled foreign corporation" as defined in Section 957 of the Internal Revenue Code.

<u>"CME Term SOFR Administrator" is CME Group Benchmark Administration Limited, as administrator of the forward-looking term SOFR, or any successor administrator.</u>

<u>"CME Term SOFR Administrator's Website</u>" is the website of the CME Group Benchmark Administrator at <u>http://www.cmegroup.com, or any successor source.</u>

"Code" is the Uniform Commercial Code, as the same may, from time to time, be enacted and in effect in the State of New York; provided, that, to the extent that the Code is used to define any term herein or in any Loan Document and such term is defined differently in different Articles or Divisions of the Code, the definition of such term contained in Article or Division 9 shall govern; provided further, that in the event that, by reason of mandatory provisions of law, any or all of the attachment, perfection, or priority of, or remedies with respect to, Collateral Agent's Lien on any Collateral is governed by the Uniform Commercial Code in effect in a jurisdiction other than the State of New York, the term "Code" shall mean the Uniform Commercial Code as enacted and in effect in such other jurisdiction solely for purposes of the provisions thereof relating to such attachment, perfection, priority, or remedies and for purposes of definitions relating to such attachment, perfection, priority, or remedies and for purposes of definitions relating to such attachment.

"Collateral" is any and all properties, rights and assets of Borrower described on Exhibit A or in the Canadian Security Documents and the UK Security Documents.

"Collateral Account" is any Deposit Account, Securities Account, or Commodity Account, or any other bank account maintained by Borrower or any Subsidiary at any time.

"Commitment Percentage" is set forth in <u>Schedule 1.1</u>, as amended from time to time.

"Commodity Account" is any "commodity account" as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made under the Code.

"Compliance Certificate" is that certain certificate in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit E.

"**Contingent Obligation**" is, for any Person, any direct or indirect liability, contingent or not, of that Person for (a) any indebtedness, lease, dividend, letter of credit or other obligation of another such as an obligation directly or indirectly guaranteed, endorsed, co-made, discounted or sold with recourse by that Person, or for which that Person is directly or indirectly liable; (b) any obligations for undrawn letters of credit for the account of that Person; and (c) all obligations from any interest rate, currency or commodity swap agreement, interest rate cap or collar agreement, or other agreement or arrangement

designated to protect a Person against fluctuation in interest rates, currency exchange rates or commodity prices; but "Contingent Obligation" does not include endorsements in the ordinary course of business. The amount of a Contingent Obligation is the stated or determined amount of the primary obligation for which the Contingent Obligation is made or, if not determinable, the maximum reasonably anticipated liability for it determined by the Person in good faith in accordance with GAAP; but the amount may not exceed the maximum of the obligations under any guarantee or other support arrangement. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the foregoing, any Permitted Call Spread Agreement shall not constitute a Contingent Obligation of the Borrower.

"Control Agreement" is any control agreement entered into among the depository institution at which Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries maintains a Deposit Account or the securities intermediary or commodity intermediary at which Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries maintains a Securities Account or a Commodity Account, Borrower or such Subsidiary, as applicable, and Collateral Agent pursuant to which Collateral Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, obtains "control" (within the meaning of the Code) over such Deposit Account, Securities Account, or Commodity Account.

"Copyrights" are any and all copyright rights, copyright applications, copyright registrations and like protections in each work or authorship and derivative work thereof, whether published or unpublished and whether or not the same also constitutes a trade secret.

"Default" is any event that, with the giving of notice or passage of time or both, could constitute an Event of Default.

"Deposit Account" is any "deposit account" as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made under the Code.

"Designated Deposit Account" is Borrower's deposit account, account number 3301577279, maintained at Silicon Valley Bank.

"Dollars," "dollars" and "\$" each mean lawful money of the United States.

"**Ducentis**" is Ducentis BioTherapeutics Ltd., a private company limited by shares incorporated and registered in England and Wales with registered number 09307415 and a Subsidiary of the Parent.

"**Ducentis Share Purchase Agreement**" is that certain Share Purchase Agreement dated as of September 7, 2022 by and among Parent, Ducentis, the Sellers (as defined therein) and Shareholder Representative Services LLC, as the Shareholders' Representative (as defined therein), as amended, supplemented, restated or modified from time to time to the extent permitted by that certain Consent Under Loan and Security Agreement dated as of September 7, 2022 by and among the Collateral Agent, the Lenders and Parent.

"Eligible Assignee" is (i) a Lender, (ii) an Affiliate of a Lender, (iii) an Approved Fund and (iv) any commercial bank, savings and loan association or savings bank or any other entity which is an "accredited investor" (as defined in Regulation D under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended) and which extends credit or buys loans as one of its businesses, including insurance companies, mutual funds, lease financing companies and commercial finance companies, in each case, which either (A) has a rating of BBB or higher from Standard & Poor's Rating Group and a rating of Baa2 or higher from Moody's Investors Service, Inc. at the date that it becomes a Lender or (B) has total assets in excess of Five Billion Dollars (\$5,000,000,000.00), which in each case of clauses (i) through (iv), which, through its applicable lending office, is capable of lending to Borrower without the imposition of any withholding or similar

taxes; provided that notwithstanding the foregoing, "Eligible Assignee" shall not include, unless an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, (i) Borrower or any of Borrower's Affiliates or Subsidiaries or (ii) a direct competitor of Borrower or a vulture fund or a distressed debt fund, each as determined by Collateral Agent in its reasonable discretion. Notwithstanding the foregoing, (x) in connection with any assignment made by a Lender as a result of a forced divestiture at the request of any regulatory agency, the restrictions set forth herein shall not apply and Eligible Assignee shall mean any Person or party and (y) in connection with a Lender's own financing or securitization transactions, the restrictions set forth herein shall not apply and Eligible Assignee shall mean any Person or party go the occurrence of a default, event of default or similar occurrence with respect to such financing or securitization transaction; provided that no such sale, transfer, pledge or assignment under this clause (y) shall release such Lender from any of its obligations hereunder or substitute any such Person or party for such Lender as a party hereto until Collateral Agent shall have received and accepted an effective assignment agreement from such Person or party in form satisfactory to Collateral Agent executed, delivered and fully completed by the applicable parties thereto, and shall have received such other information regarding such Eligible Assignee as Collateral Agent reasonably shall require.

"Equipment" is all "equipment" as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made under the Code, and includes without limitation all machinery, fixtures, goods, vehicles (including motor vehicles and trailers), and any interest in any of the foregoing.

"ERISA" is the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, and its regulations.

"**Excluded Subsidiary**" means each direct and indirect Subsidiary of Borrower (a) that is a CFC, (b) that is a direct or indirect Subsidiary of a CFC, or (c) substantially all of the assets of which are equity interests (or equity interests and debt interests) in one or more CFCs; in each case, provided that (i) the pledge of all of the equity interests of such Subsidiary as Collateral or (ii) the guarantee by such Subsidiary of the Obligations would result in material adverse tax consequences to Borrower (as reasonably determined by Borrower and Collateral Agent).

"Exigent Circumstance" means any event or circumstance that, in the reasonable judgment of Collateral Agent, imminently threatens the ability of Collateral Agent to realize upon all or any material portion of the Collateral, such as, without limitation, fraudulent removal, concealment, or abscondment thereof, destruction or material waste thereof, or failure of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries after reasonable demand to maintain or reinstate adequate casualty insurance coverage, or which, in the judgment of Collateral Agent, could reasonably be expected to result in a material diminution in value of the Collateral.

"Exit Fee Agreement" is that certain Exit Fee Agreement, dated as of the date hereof Effective Date, by and among Collateral Agent, as agent, Borrower and the Lenders, as amended, amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"FDA" means the U.S. Food and Drug Administration or any successor thereto.

"Fee Letter" means that certain <u>Amended and Restated</u> Fee Letter, dated as of the <u>date hereofSecond Amendment Effective Date</u>, by and among Collateral Agent, as agent, Borrower and the Lenders, as amended, amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"First Amendment Effective Date" is November 1, 2023.

"Foreign Currency" means lawful money of a country other than the United States.

"Funding Date" is any date on which a Term Loan is made to or on account of Borrower which shall be a Business Day.

"GAAP" in respect of a Co-Borrower is generally accepted accounting principles set forth in the opinions and pronouncements of the Accounting Principles Board of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants and statements and pronouncements of the Financial Accounting Standards Board or in such other statements by such other Person as may be approved by a significant segment of the accounting profession in the United States, which are applicable to the circumstances as of the date of determination, provided that for purposes of the defined term "Permitted Indebtedness," GAAP shall be GAAP as in effect on the Effective Date.

"General Intangibles" are all "general intangibles" as defined in the Code in effect on the date hereof with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made under the Code, and includes without limitation, all copyright rights, copyright applications, copyright registrations and like protections in each work of authorship and derivative work, whether published or unpublished, any patents, trademarks, service marks and, to the extent permitted under applicable law, any applications therefor, whether registered or not, any trade secret rights, including any rights to unpatented inventions, payment intangibles, royalties, contract rights, goodwill, franchise agreements, purchase orders, customer lists, route lists, telephone numbers, domain names, claims, income and other tax refunds, security and other deposits, options to purchase or sell real or personal property, rights in all litigation presently or hereafter pending (whether in contract, tort or otherwise), insurance policies (including without limitation key man, property damage, and business interruption insurance), payments of insurance and rights to payment of any kind.

"Governmental Approval" is any consent, authorization, approval, order, license, franchise, permit, certificate, accreditation, registration, filing or notice, of, issued by, from or to, or other act by or in respect of, any Governmental Authority.

"Governmental Authority" is any federal, state, provincial, territorial, municipal, national or other government, governmental department, commission, board, bureau, court, agency or instrumentality or political subdivision thereof (including the FDA) or any entity or officer exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to any government or any court, in each case whether associated with a state or locality of the United States, the United States, or a foreign government.

"Governmental Payor" means, Medicare, Medicaid, TRICARE, CHAMPVA, any state health plan adopted pursuant to Title XIX of the Social Security Act, any other state or federal health care program and any other Governmental Authority which presently or in the future maintains a payment or reimbursement program, and in which Borrower or any Subsidiary participates.

"Guarantor" is any Person providing a Guaranty in favor of Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties (including without limitation pursuant to Section 6.10) and includes any other Person that becomes a guarantor of the Obligations after the date hereof.

"Guaranty" is any guarantee of all or any part of the Obligations, as the same may from time to time be amended, restated, modified or otherwise supplemented.

"Healthcare Laws" means all applicable laws, rules and regulations relating to the provision or payment of health items and services applicable to the Borrower or its Subsidiaries, including, without limitation, (a) all federal, state, provincial, territorial and state fraud and abuse laws, including, without limitation, the federal Anti-Kickback Statute (42 U.S.C. §1320a-7b(b)), the Civil False Claims Act (31 U.S.C. §3729 et seq.), the criminal false statements law (42 U.S.C. § 1320a-7b(a)), all criminal laws relating to health care fraud and abuse, including but not limited to 18 U.S.C. Sections 286, 287, 1347 and 1349, and the health care fraud criminal provisions under the U.S. Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 ("HIPAA") (42 U.S.C. Section 1320d et seq.), any applicable state fraud and abuse prohibitions, including those that apply to all payors (governmental, commercial insurance and self-payors), the civil monetary penalty laws (42 U.S.C. § 1320a-7a), the exclusion laws (42 U.S.C. § 1320a-7), and any similar state laws or regulations, (b) any laws relating to any Governmental Payor, including, without limitation, the Medicare statute (Title XVIII of the Social Security Act), and (c) any and all other applicable health care laws, regulations and binding program manual provisions and transmittals, each of (a) through (c) as may be amended from time to time.

"Indebtedness" is (a) indebtedness for borrowed money or the deferred price of property or services, such as reimbursement and other obligations for surety bonds and letters of credit, (b) obligations evidenced by notes, bonds, debentures or similar instruments, (c) capital lease obligations, (d) non-contingent obligations of such Person to reimburse any bank or other Person in respect of amounts paid under a letter of credit, banker's acceptance or similar instrument, (e) equity securities of such Person subject to repurchase or redemption other than at the sole option of such Person, (f) obligations secured by a Lien on any asset of such Person, whether or not such obligation is otherwise an obligation of such Person, (g) "earnouts", purchase price adjustments, profit sharing arrangements, deferred purchase money amounts and similar payment obligations or continuing obligations of any nature of such Person arising out of purchase and sale contracts, (h) all Indebtedness of others guaranteed by such Person, (i) off-balance sheet liabilities and/or pension plan or multiemployer plan liabilities of such Person, and (j) Contingent Obligations. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the foregoing, any Permitted Call Spread Agreement shall not constitute Indebtedness of the Borrower.

"Insolvency Proceeding" means with respect to any Person, any proceeding commenced by or against such Person under any provision of the United States Bankruptcy Code or pursuant to any Canadian Insolvency Laws as amended, or under any other bankruptcy or insolvency law, including assignments for the benefit of creditors, compositions, or proceedings seeking reorganization, arrangement, or other relief.

"Insolvent" means not Solvent.

"Intellectual Property" means all of Borrower's or any of its Subsidiaries' right, title and interest in and to the following:

- (a) its Copyrights, Trademarks, and Patents;
- (b) any and all trade secrets and trade secret rights, including, without limitation, any rights to unpatented inventions, know-how, operating manuals;
- (c) any and all source code;

- (d) any and all design rights which may be available to Borrower;
- (e) any and all claims for damages by way of past, present and future infringement of any of the foregoing, with the right, but not the obligation, to sue for and collect such damages for said use or infringement of the Intellectual Property rights identified above; and
- (f) all amendments, renewals and extensions of any of the Copyrights, Trademarks or Patents.

"Intellectual Property Security Agreement" means that certain Intellectual Property Security Agreement dated as of the Effective Date between Borrower and Collateral Agent, as the same may from time to time be amended, restated, modified or otherwise supplemented.

"Internal Revenue Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"**Inventory**" is all "inventory" as defined in the Code in effect on the date hereof with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made under the Code, and includes without limitation all merchandise, raw materials, parts, supplies, packing and shipping materials, work in process and finished products, including without limitation such inventory as is temporarily out of any Person's custody or possession or in transit and including any returned goods and any documents of title representing any of the above.

"Investment" is any beneficial ownership interest in any Person (including stock, partnership interest or other securities), and any loan, advance or capital contribution to any Person.

"IRS" means the United States Internal Revenue Service.

"Judgment Currency" is defined in Section 12.16 hereof.

### "Judgment Currency Conversion Date" is defined in Section 12.16 hereof.

"Key Person" is <u>each of Borrower'sParent's</u> (i) President and Chief Executive Officer, who is Frank Watanabe as of the <u>Second Amendment</u> Effective Date, (ii) Chief Financial Officer and Director, who is <u>Sectt BurrowsDavid Topper</u> as of the <u>Second Amendment</u> Effective Date, (iii) Chief Technical Officer, who is <u>David OsborneBethany Dudek</u> as of the <u>Second Amendment</u> Effective Date, and (iv) Chief Medical Officer, who is Patrick Burnett, MD, PhD, FAAD as of the <u>Second Amendment</u> Effective Date.

"Knowledge" means to the "best of" Borrower's knowledge, or with a similar qualification, knowledge or awareness means the actual knowledge, after reasonable investigation, of the Responsible Officers.

"Lender" is any one of the Lenders.

"Lenders" are the Persons identified on <u>Schedule 1.1</u> hereto and each assignee that becomes a party to this Agreement pursuant to Section 12.1.

"Lenders' Expenses" are (a) all reasonable audit fees and expenses, costs, and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses, as well as appraisal fees, fees incurred on account of lien searches, inspection fees, and filing fees) for preparing, amending, negotiating and administering the

Loan Documents, and (b) all fees and expenses (including attorneys' fees and expenses, as well as appraisal fees, fees incurred on account of lien searches, inspection fees, and filing fees) for defending and enforcing the Loan Documents (including, without limitation, those incurred in connection with appeals or Insolvency Proceedings) or otherwise incurred by Collateral Agent and/or the Lenders in connection with the Loan Documents. The diligence deposit paid by the Borrower to the Collateral Agent prior to the Effective Date shall be applied to the Lenders' Expenses.

"Lien" is a claim, mortgage, deed of trust, levy, charge, pledge, security interest, hypothec, assignment, lien or other encumbrance of any kind, whether voluntarily incurred or arising by operation of law or otherwise against any property.

"Loan Documents" are, collectively, this Agreement, the Exit Fee Agreement, the Fee Letter, each Control Agreement, the Intellectual Property Security Agreement, the Canadian Security Documents, the UK Security Documents, the Perfection Certificates, each Compliance Certificate, the ACH Letter, each Loan Payment Request Form, any Guarantees, any subordination agreements, any note, or notes or guaranties executed by Borrower or any other Person, any agreements creating or perfecting rights in the Collateral (including all insurance certificates and endorsements, landlord consents and bailee consents) and any other present or future agreement entered into by Borrower, any Guarantor or any other Person for the benefit of the Lenders and Collateral Agent, as applicable, in connection with this Agreement; all as amended, restated, or otherwise modified.

"Loan Parties" means the Borrower and the Guarantors, and "Loan Party" shall mean any one of them.

"Loan Payment Request Form" is that certain form attached hereto as Exhibit D.

"**Market Capitalization**" means, as of any date of determination, the product of (a) the number of Borrower's shares of common stock disclosed in the most recent filing of Borrower as outstanding as of such date of determination and (b) the closing price of Borrower's shares of common stock listed on the Securities and Exchange Commission (as quoted on Securities and Exchange Commission page or any successor page thereto or if such page is not available, any other commercially available source providing quotations of such closing price as reasonably selected by Borrower) on such date of determination.

"Material Adverse Change" is (a) a material adverse change in the business, operations or condition (financial or otherwise) of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, when taken as a whole; or (b) a material impairment of (i) the ability of the Loan Parties to repay any portion of the Obligations, (ii) the legality, validity or enforceability of any Loan Document, (iii) the rights and remedies of Collateral Agent or Lenders under any Loan Document except as the result of the action or inaction of the Collateral Agent or Lenders or (iv) the validity, perfection or priority of any Lien in favor of Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties on any of the Collateral except as the result of the action or inaction of the Collateral Agent or Lenders. For the avoidance of doubt, "Material Adverse Change" shall not include, in and of themselves, the non-occurrence of any of the events as described under "Tranche B Term Loan FundingCondition" or "Tranche C Term Loan Condition".

"Material Agreement" is any license, agreement or other contractual arrangement of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries whereby Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is required to file and disclose such license, agreement, or contractual arrangement with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

"Maturity Date" is, for each Term Loan, January, August 1, 2029; provided, however, if any 2024 Partial Prepayment does not occur upon the expiration of the 2024 Partial Prepayment Period, then the Maturity Date for each Term Loan is January 1, 2027.

"**Net Product Revenue**" means the net product revenue, determined in accordance with GAAP, from the sale of any products of Borrower or its Subsidiaries, inclusive of Borrower's share of sales generated indirectly through the sales of Borrower's products under any licensing or similar arrangement and which amounts are included in the net product revenue of Borrower in accordance with GAAP.

"NPR Annual Plan" is Borrower's annual plan outlining Borrower's monthly forecasted Net Product Revenue for its 2024 fiscal year and each fiscal year thereafter (each, a "Plan Year") which has been approved by Parent's board of directors and approved in writing by Collateral Agent in its reasonable discretion.

"Obligation Currency" is defined in Section 12.16 hereof.

"**Obligations**" are all of Borrower's obligations to pay when due any debts, principal, interest, Lenders' Expenses, the Prepayment Premium, all fees under the Fee Letter, and the Exit Fee Agreement, and any other amounts Borrower owes the Collateral Agent or the Lenders now or later, in connection with, related to, following, or arising from, out of or under, this Agreement or, the other Loan Documents or otherwise, and including interest accruing after Insolvency Proceedings begin (whether or not allowed) and debts, liabilities, or obligations of Borrower assigned to the Lenders and/or Collateral Agent in connection with this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and the performance of Borrower's duties under the Loan Documents.

"OFAC" is the U.S. Department of Treasury Office of Foreign Assets Control.

"**OFAC Lists**" are, collectively, the Specially Designated Nationals and Blocked Persons List maintained by OFAC pursuant to Executive Order No. 13224, 66 Fed. Reg. 49079 (Sept. 25, 2001) and/or any other list of terrorists or other restricted Persons maintained pursuant to any of the rules and regulations of OFAC or pursuant to any other applicable Executive Orders.

"Operating Documents" are, for any Person, such Person's formation documents, as certified by the Secretary of State (or equivalent agency or, in respect of Ducentis, a director of Ducentis) of such Person's jurisdiction of organization on a date that is no earlier than thirty (30) days prior to the Effective Date or, the Amendment Date or the Second Amendment Effective Date, as applicable, and, (a) if such Person is a corporation, its bylaws or articles of association and memorandum of association (as applicable) in current form, (b) if such Person is a limited liability company, its limited liability company agreement (or similar agreement), and (c) if such Person is a partnership, its partnership agreement (or similar agreement), each of the foregoing with all current amendments or modifications thereto.

"Patents" means all patents, patent applications and like protections including without limitation improvements, divisions, continuations, renewals, reissues, re-examination certificates, utility models, extensions and continuations-in-part of the same.

"Payment Date" is the first (1<sup>st</sup>) calendar day of each calendar month, commencing on February 1, 2022.

"**Permitted Acquisition**" means any consensual transaction or series of related transactions for the direct or indirect (a) acquisition by Borrower of all or substantially all of the assets of, all of the ownership interests in, or a business line or unit or division of another Person, including any foreign corporations in the acceptable jurisdictions listed below in this definition and (b) acquisition of any intellectual property and related ancillary rights or assets of any person; provided that:

(a) No Default or Event of Default shall exist immediately before or immediately after the consummation of such acquisition;

(b) such acquired Person or assets (other than non-core assets, if any, with respect to such acquisition) shall be in a business of the type permitted pursuant to Section 7.2(a);

(c) such acquisition shall not cause the focus or locations of Borrower's and its Subsidiaries' operations (when taken as a whole) to be located outside of the United States;

(d) such acquisition shall not constitute a hostile acquisition;

(e) all transactions in connection therewith shall be consummated, in all material respects, in accordance with all applicable Requirement of Laws and in conformity with all applicable Governmental Approvals;

(f) in the case of the acquisition of the equity interests of such Person, all of the equity interests acquired, or otherwise issued by such Person or any newly formed Subsidiary of Borrower in connection with such acquisition, shall be directly or indirectly owned one hundred percent (100%) by Borrower, and Borrower shall have taken, or caused to be taken, each of the actions set forth in Section 6.10, if applicable within the applicable time periods set forth therein;

(g) in connection with such acquisition, neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries (including for this purpose, the target of the acquisition) shall acquire or be subject to any Indebtedness or Liens that are not otherwise permitted hereunder;

(h) the sum of the purchase price of such proposed new acquisition, computed on the basis of total acquisition consideration paid or incurred, or to be paid or incurred, by Borrower with respect thereto, including, "carnouts", any other contingent or deferred acquisition consideration (provided that such "carnouts" and any other contingent or deferred acquisition consideration shall be unsecured (other than eserow arrangements securing indemnification obligations associated with such acquisition)), and including the amount of Permitted Indebtedness assumed or to which such assets, businesses or business or ownership interest or shares, or any Person so acquired, is subject, shall not be greater than Twenty Million Dollars (\$20,000,000.00) in cash for any single acquisition or group of related acquisitions for each fiscal year or Thirty Million Dollars (\$30,000,000.00) in cash for all such acquisitions during the term of this Agreement, in each case plus reasonable closing costs incurred in connection with such acquisition;

# (<u>h</u>) [reserved];

(i) on or prior to the proposed date of consummation of such transaction, the Borrower shall have delivered to the Collateral Agent and the Lenders a certificate of a Responsible Officer of the Borrower certifying that such transaction complies with this definition;

(j) Borrower has notified the Lenders at least ten (10) Business Days in advance of entering into such transaction, which notice shall include a reasonably detailed description of such transaction;

(k) substantially all of the assets and operations involved in such transaction shall be located in the United States; provided that, notwithstanding the foregoing, intellectual property (including in-licensing and products) and related ancillary rights and assets involved in such transaction may be located in the United States or outside of the United States so long as the acquired intellectual property (including in-licensing and products) and related ancillary rights and assets involved in such transaction are acquired as property of a Loan Party;

(1) Borrower has provided evidence satisfactory to Collateral Agent demonstrating that immediately following the consummation of such acquisition and after giving pro forma effect to the payment of all acquisition consideration (including all "earnouts" and any other contingent or deferred acquisition consideration regardless of whether such consideration is paid upon or consummation or payable thereafter) in connection therewith, Borrowers will have sufficient cash runway (which shall include, for the avoidance of doubt, any unfunded Term Loan Commitment as of such date of determination so long as Borrower has satisfied the Tranche C Term Loan Condition for each of the three (3) successive months immediately prior to such date of acquisition) for the immediately succeeding twelve (12) month period based upon projections calculated in good faith by Borrower and agreed to by Collateral Agent;

(m) to the extent that the consideration for any such acquisition includes stock or similar equity interests, the payment of such consideration in the form of stock or similar equity shall not result in a Change of Control; and

(n) Borrower shall provide to the Collateral Agent as soon as available but in any event not later than five (5) Business Days after the execution thereof, a copy of the executed purchase agreement or similar agreement with respect to any such acquisition.

"Permitted ARQ Licenses" licenses for the use of ARQ-151-and, ARQ-154, and ARQ-234; provided, that, with respect to each such license (i) the license constitutes an arms-length transaction, (ii) the terms, on their face, do not provide for a sale or assignment of any Intellectual Property and do not restrict the ability of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, as applicable, to pledge, grant a security interest in or lien on, or assign or otherwise Transfer any Intellectual Property; provided, however, that in the case of exclusive licenses for any non-United States jurisdiction, Borrower or such Subsidiary may covenant in such exclusive license that it will not license such intellectual property to another Person in the specific geography for which such license applies, (iii) the license is limited to territory outside of the United States, (iv) there is not an ongoing Event of Default at the time of the execution of the license, and (v) the license does not restrict the Borrower's ability to pledge, grant a security interest in or Lien on, or assign, or otherwise transfer Borrower's interest in any Intellectual Property.

"Permitted Call Spread Agreements" means (a) any call option transaction (including, but not limited to, any bond hedge transaction or capped call transaction) pursuant to which the Borrower acquires an option requiring the counterparty thereto to deliver to the Borrower shares of common stock of the Borrower (or other securities or property following a merger event or other change of the common stock of the Borrower in connection with the issuance of Permitted Convertible Indebtedness (such transaction, a "Bond Hedge Transaction") and (b) any call option transaction pursuant to which the Borrower issues to the counterparty thereto warrants to acquire common stock of the Borrower (or other securities or property following a merger event or other change of the Borrower) (whether such warrant is settled in shares, cash or a combination thereof) entered into by the Borrower in connection with the issuance of Permitted Convertible Indebtedness (such transaction stock of the Borrower) (whether such warrant is settled in shares, cash or a combination thereof) entered into by the Borrower in connection with the issuance of Permitted Convertible Indebtedness (such transaction stock of the Borrower) (whether such warrant is settled in shares, cash or a combination thereof) entered into by the Borrower in connection with the issuance of Permitted Convertible Indebtedness (such transaction, a "Warrant Transaction"); provided that (i) the terms, conditions and covenants of each

such call option transaction are customary for agreements of such type, as determined by Borrower in good faith, and (ii) the purchase price for such Bond Hedge Transaction, less the proceeds received by the Borrower from the sale of any related Warrant Transaction, does not exceed twenty percent (20%) of the aggregate principal amount of the related Permitted Convertible Indebtedness at the time of such purchase.

"Permitted Convertible Indebtedness" means senior unsecured notes issued by the Borrower pursuant to either an effective registration statement under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended or Rule 144A of the regulations thereunder (which issuance shall include a customary offering document which describes (i) this Agreement and (ii) the capital structure of Borrower after giving effect to such Indebtedness, in each case, in reasonable detail as determined by the Borrower in good faith) that are convertible into a fixed number (subject to customary anti-dilution adjustments, "make-whole" increases and the other customary changes thereto) of shares of common stock of the Borrower (or other securities or property following a merger event or other change of the common stock of the Borrower), cash or any combination thereof (with the amount of such cash or such combination determined by reference to the market price of such common stock or such other securities) and cash in lieu of fractional shares of common stock of the Borrower; provided that the Indebtedness thereunder must satisfy each of the following conditions, and any agreements providing for such Indebtedness may only be amended, restated, supplemented or modified from time to time if each of the following conditions remains satisfied: (i) both immediately prior to and after giving effect (including pro forma effect) thereto, no Default or Event of Default shall exist or result therefrom, (ii) such Indebtedness matures, and does not provide for or require any scheduled amortization or other scheduled or otherwise provided for or required payments of principal or interest prior to, after the date that is one hundred eighty (180) days after the Maturity Date (it being understood that neither (x) any provision requiring an offer to purchase such Indebtedness as a result of change of control or other fundamental change (howsoever defined), (y) any early conversion of such Indebtedness in accordance with the terms thereof, nor (z) any provision providing for redemption of such Indebtedness upon satisfaction of a condition related to the stock price of the Borrower's common stock, in each case, shall violate the foregoing restriction), (iii) Borrower's market capitalization, as of the close of the regular trading session for the Borrower's common stock on the date that is one (1) Business Day prior to the date of launching (i.e. not pricing) of such convertible Indebtedness, is not less than Four Hundred Million Dollars (\$400,000,000, (iv) such Indebtedness (at any one time outstanding) is in an aggregate principal amount of not more than Three Hundred Million Dollars (\$300,000,000.00), (v) such Indebtedness shall bear an interest rate of not more than seven and one half percent (7.50%) per annum and the terms, conditions and covenants (other than pricing terms determined through a customary marketing process) of such Indebtedness must be customary for convertible Indebtedness of such type (as determined by the Borrower in good faith) and (vi) such Indebtedness is not guaranteed by any Subsidiary of the Borrower (unless the Obligations are guaranteed by such Subsidiary on a secured basis).

### "Permitted Indebtedness" is:

- (o) Borrower's Indebtedness to the Lenders and Collateral Agent under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents;
- (p) Indebtedness existing on the Effective Date and disclosed on the Perfection Certificate;
- (q) Subordinated Debt;

(r) unsecured Indebtedness to trade creditors incurred in the ordinary course of business;

(s) unsecured Indebtedness in connection with credit cards incurred in the ordinary course of business in an aggregate amount not to exceed Five Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$500,000.00);

(t) Indebtedness consisting of capitalized lease obligations and purchase money Indebtedness, in each case incurred by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to finance the acquisition, repair, improvement or construction of fixed or capital assets or software of such person, provided that (i) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of all such Indebtedness does not exceed One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) at any time and (ii) the principal amount of such Indebtedness does not exceed the lower of the cost or fair market value of the property so acquired or built or of such repairs or improvements financed with such Indebtedness (each measured at the time of such acquisition, repair, improvement or construction is made);

(u) Permitted Convertible Indebtedness;

(v) Indebtedness consisting of the obligation to pay rent when due under real property leases entered into in the ordinary course of Borrower's business;

(w) other unsecured Indebtedness at any time not to exceed One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) in the aggregate;

(x) Indebtedness in respect of letters of credit, bank guarantees and similar instruments issued for the account of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in the aggregate amount not to exceed Three Million Dollars (\$3,000,000.00) at any time, in each case as incurred in the ordinary course of business;

(y) Hedges and similar transactions with respect to currency risk entered into in the ordinary course of business and not for speculative purposes;

(z) Surety bonds and similar Indebtedness entered into in the ordinary course of business and in an amount not exceeding One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) outstanding at any time;

(aa) Intercompany Indebtedness that constitutes a Permitted Investment under clause (f), (i) and (j) of the term "Permitted Investments";

(ab) Advances or deposits received from customers or vendors in the ordinary course of business;

(ac) "earnouts", purchase price adjustments, profit sharing arrangements, deferred purchase money amounts and similar payment obligations or continuing obligations of any nature of such Person arising out of purchase and sale contracts (including any indemnification and other similar obligations incurred in an acquisition), in each case subject to the limitations in the definition of "Permitted Acquisition";

(ad) Indebtedness arising in connection with the financing of insurance premiums in an amount not exceeding One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) outstanding at any time;

(ae) Indebtedness incurred as a result of endorsing negotiable instruments received in the ordinary course of Borrower's business;

(af) Indebtedness incurred in respect of any Milestone Payment Note or any Annual Net Sales Contingent Payment Notes (as each of the foregoing terms are defined in the Ducentis Share Purchase Agreement);

(ag) Indebtedness consisting of intercompany journal entries, provided that all such transactions are cashless; and

(ah) extensions, refinancings, modifications, amendments and restatements of any items of Permitted Indebtedness (a) through (p) above, provided that the principal amount thereof is not increased or the terms thereof are not modified to impose materially more burdensome terms upon Borrower, or its Subsidiary, as the case may be.

### "Permitted Investments" are:

(a) Investments disclosed on the Perfection Certificate and existing on the Effective Date;

(b) (i) Investments consisting of cash and Cash Equivalents, and (ii) any Investments permitted by Borrower's investment policy, as amended from time to time, provided that such investment policy (and any such amendment thereto) has been approved in writing by Collateral Agent;

(c) Investments consisting of the endorsement of negotiable instruments for deposit or collection or similar transactions in the ordinary course of Borrower or Guarantor;

(d) Investments consisting of Deposit Accounts in which Collateral Agent has a perfected Lien (subject to the terms of this Agreement) for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties except as permitted in Section 6.6 hereof;

(e) Investments in connection with Permitted Indebtedness, Permitted Liens and with Transfers permitted by Section 7.1;

(f) Investments consisting of (i) travel advances and employee relocation loans and other employee loans and advances in the ordinary course of business, and (ii) loans to employees, officers or directors relating to the purchase of equity securities of Borrower or its Subsidiaries pursuant to employee stock purchase plans or agreements approved by Borrower's board of directors; not to exceed Five Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$500,000.00) in the aggregate for (i) and (ii) in any fiscal year;

(g) Investments (including debt obligations) received in connection with the bankruptcy or reorganization of customers or suppliers and in settlement of delinquent obligations of, and other disputes with, customers or suppliers arising in the ordinary course of business;

(h) Investments consisting of notes receivable of, or prepaid royalties and other credit extensions, to customers and suppliers who are not Affiliates, in the ordinary course of business; provided that this paragraph (h) shall not apply to Investments of Borrower or Guarantor in any Subsidiary;

(i) Investments in Subsidiaries that are Guarantors or Borrowers;

(j) Investments in Subsidiaries that are not Guarantors or Borrowers, not to exceed Two Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$250,000.00) per fiscal year;

- (k) Permitted Acquisitions;
- (l) any Permitted Call Spread Agreements;
- (m) subject to the limitations set forth in Section 7.16, Investments in Ducentis;

(n) (i) non-cash Investments in joint ventures or strategic alliances in the ordinary course of Borrower's business consisting of the non-exclusive licensing of technology, the development of technology or the providing of technical support, and (ii) Investments in joint ventures or strategic alliances; provided that with respect to such Investments under this sub-clause (ii), the aggregate outstanding amount of all such cash Investments made during any fiscal year shall not exceed Two Million Dollars (\$2,000,000.00);

(o) other Investments not to exceed One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) in the aggregate outstanding at any time; and

(p) Investments consisting of intercompany receivables, corresponding to amounts in clause (s) of the term "Permitted Indebtedness", consisting of intercompany journal entries provided that all such transactions are cashless.

"**Permitted Licenses**" are (A) licenses of over-the-counter software that is commercially available to the public, (B) non-exclusive licenses for the use of the Intellectual Property of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries entered into in the ordinary course of business, provided, that, with respect to each such license described in clause (B), the license constitutes an arms-length transaction, the terms of which, on their face, do not provide for a sale or assignment of any Intellectual Property and do not restrict the ability of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, as applicable, to pledge, grant a security interest in or lien on, or assign or otherwise Transfer any Intellectual Property, (C) exclusive licenses for the use of the Intellectual Property of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries entered into in the ordinary course of business, provided, that, with respect to each such license described in this clause (C), the license (i) constitutes an arms-length transaction, the terms of which, on their face, do not provide for a sale or assignment of any Intellectual Property and do not restrict the ability of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, as applicable, to pledge, grant a security interest in or lien on, or assign or otherwise an arms-length transaction, the terms of which, on their face, do not provide for a sale or assignment of any Intellectual Property and do not restrict the ability of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, as applicable, to pledge, grant a security interest in or lien on, or assign or otherwise Transfer any Intellectual Property (provided, however, Borrower or such Subsidiary may covenant in such license that it will not license such intellectual property to another Person in the specific geography for which such license applies), and (ii) is limited in territory with respect to a specific geography for which such license applies), and (D) Permitted ARQ Licenses.

### "Permitted Liens" are:

(a) Liens existing on the Effective Date and disclosed on the Perfection Certificate or arising under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents;

(b) Liens for Taxes, fees, assessments or other government charges or levies, either (i) not due and payable or (ii) being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings diligently conducted and for which Borrower maintains adequate reserves on Borrower's Books in accordance with GAAP, provided that no notice of any such Lien has been filed or recorded under the Internal Revenue Code and the Treasury Regulations adopted thereunder;

(c) Liens securing Indebtedness permitted under clause (e) of the definition of "Permitted Indebtedness," provided that (i) such liens exist prior to the acquisition of, or attach

substantially simultaneous with, or within twenty (20) days after the, acquisition, lease, repair, improvement or construction of, such property financed or leased by such Indebtedness and (ii) such liens do not extend to any property of Borrower other than the property (and proceeds thereof) acquired, leased or built, or the improvements or repairs, financed by such Indebtedness;

(d) Liens of carriers, warehousemen, landlords, suppliers, or other Persons that are possessory in nature arising in the ordinary course of business so long as such Liens attach only to Inventory, securing liabilities in the aggregate amount not to exceed Five Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$500,000.00), and which are not delinquent or remain payable without penalty or which are being contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings which proceedings have the effect of preventing the forfeiture or sale of the property subject thereto;

(e) Liens to secure payment of workers' compensation, employment insurance, old-age pensions, social security and other like obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business (other than Liens imposed by ERISA);

(f) Liens incurred in the extension, renewal or refinancing of the indebtedness secured by Liens described in (a) through (c), <u>but</u> any extension, renewal or replacement Lien must be limited to the property encumbered by the existing Lien and the principal amount of the indebtedness may not increase;

(g) leases or subleases of real property granted in the ordinary course of Borrower's business (or, if referring to another Person, in the ordinary course of such Person's business), and leases, subleases, non-exclusive licenses or sublicenses of personal property (other than Intellectual Property) granted in the ordinary course of Borrower's business (or, if referring to another Person, in the ordinary course of such Person's business), if the leases, subleases, licenses and sublicenses do not prohibit granting Collateral Agent or any Lender a security interest therein;

(h) banker's liens, rights of setoff and Liens in favor of financial institutions incurred in the ordinary course of business arising in connection with Borrower's deposit accounts or securities accounts held at such institutions solely to secure payment of fees and similar costs and expenses and provided such accounts are maintained in compliance with Section 6.6(a) hereof;

(i) Liens on cash that stand as security for letter of credit reimbursement obligations and cash management obligations, together with such amount permitted under clause (j) of "Permitted Liens", in the aggregate amount not to exceed Three Million Dollars (\$3,000,000.00);

(j) Security deposits under real property leases that are made in the ordinary course of business, together with such amount permitted under clause (i) of "Permitted Liens", in the aggregate amount not to exceed Three Million Dollars (\$3,000,000.00);

(k) Liens on proceeds of insurance and unpaid premiums to secure Indebtedness permitted under clause (o) of the defined term "Permitted Indebtedness" not to exceed One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00);

(1) To the extent constituting a Lien, escrow arrangements securing indemnification obligations associated with any Permitted Acquisition;

(m) Liens arising from judgments, decrees or attachments in circumstances not constituting an Event of Default under Section 8.4 or 8.7;

### (n) Permitted Licenses; and

(o) Liens incurred in the extension, renewal or refinancing of the indebtedness secured by Liens described above, but any extension, renewal or replacement Lien must be limited to the property encumbered by the existing Lien and the principal amount of the indebtedness may not increase.

"**Person**" is any individual, sole proprietorship, partnership, limited liability company, unlimited liability company, joint venture, company, trust, unincorporated organization, association, corporation, institution, public benefit corporation, firm, joint stock company, estate, entity or Governmental Authority.

"**PPSA**" shall mean the *Personal Property Security Act* (Ontario), and the regulations thereunder, as from time to time in effect, as supplemented by the *Securities Transfer Act* (Ontario) and the regulations thereunder, as from time to time in effect; provided, that if the attachment, perfection or priority of Collateral Agent's Liens in any Collateral are governed by the personal property security legislation of any jurisdiction of Canada other than the Province of Ontario, PPSA shall mean the personal property security legislation as in effect in such other jurisdiction from time to time (including, in the case of Quebec, the Civil Code of Quebec and the regulations thereunder), including any laws similar to the *Securities Transfer Act* (Ontario), in such other jurisdiction in Canada for the purpose of the provisions hereof relating to such attachment, perfection or priority and for the definitions related to such provisions.

"**Prepayment Premium**" is, with respect to any Term Loan subject to prepayment, refinancing, substitution or replacement prior to the Maturity Date, whether by mandatory or voluntary prepayment, acceleration or otherwise (including, but not limited to, upon the occurrence of a bankruptcy or insolvency event (including the acceleration of claims by operation of law)), an additional fee payable to the Lenders in amount equal to:

(a) for the 2024 Partial Prepayments only, one percent (1.00%) of the aggregate amount of the 2024 Partial Prepayment Amount shall be due on June 30, 2026, to be shared among the Existing Term Loan Lenders in accordance with their respective Pro Rata Shares;

(b) (a) for a prepayment (other than any 2024 Partial Prepayments), refinancing, substitution or replacement made on or after the <u>Second Amendment</u> Effective Date through but excluding the first anniversary of the <u>Second Amendment</u> Effective Date, three percent (3.00%) of the principal amount of such Term Loan so prepaid;

(c) (b) for a prepayment, refinancing, substitution or replacement made on or after the date which is the first anniversary of the <u>Second Amendment</u> Effective Date through but excluding the second anniversary of the <u>Second Amendment</u> Effective Date, two percent (2.00%) of the principal amount of such Term Loan so prepaid; and

(c) for a prepayment, refinancing, substitution or replacement made on or after the date which is after the second anniversary of the Effective Date through and excluding the fourth anniversary of the Effective Date, one percent (1.00%) of the principal amount of such Term Loan so prepaid; and

(d) for a prepayment, refinancing, substitution or replacement made on or after the date which is <u>after</u> the <u>fourthsecond</u> anniversary of the <u>Second Amendment</u> Effective Date and prior to the Maturity Date, <u>zeroone</u> percent ( $\frac{0.001.00}{0.00}$ %) of the principal amount of such Term Loan so prepaid.

"Property" means any interest in any kind of property or asset, whether real, personal or mixed, and whether tangible or intangible.

"**Pro Rata Share**" is, as of any date of determination, with respect to each Lender, a percentage (expressed as a decimal, rounded to the ninth decimal place) determined by dividing the outstanding principal amount of Term Loans held by such Lender by the aggregate outstanding principal amount of all Term Loans.

"**Redemption Conditions**" means, with respect to any redemption by the Borrower of any Permitted Convertible Indebtedness, satisfaction of each of the following events: (a) no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or result therefrom, (b) both immediately before and after such redemption, the aggregate amount of all cash and Cash Equivalents held in Collateral Accounts subject to a Control Agreement in favor of Collateral Agent shall be no less than an amount equal to the product of (i) one hundred fifty percent (150%) and (ii) the amount required to prepay the outstanding Obligations in full at the time of such redemption, including, for the avoidance of doubt, all outstanding principal of the Term Loans, the accrued and unpaid interest thereon, the Prepayment Premium, all fees under the Fee Letter, and (c) a Responsible Officer has provided a certificate to the Collateral Agent not less than five (5) Business Days prior to such redemption certifying that each of the foregoing events is satisfied, together with reasonably detailed calculations in support thereof.

"**Registered Organization**" is any "registered organization" as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made under the Code.

"**Registration**" means any registration, authorization, approval, license, permit, clearance, certificate, and exemption issued or allowed by the FDA or state pharmacy licensing authorities (including, without limitation, new drug applications, abbreviated new drug applications, investigational new drug applications, pricing and reimbursement approvals, labelling approvals or their foreign equivalent, and wholesale distributor permits).

"**Regulatory Action**" means an administrative, regulatory, or judicial enforcement action, proceeding, for-cause investigation or inspection, FDA Form 483 notice of inspectional observation, warning letter, untitled letter, other notice of violation letter, recall, seizure, Section 305 notice or other similar written communication, injunction or consent decree, issued by the FDA or any other Governmental Authority or a federal, state, provincial or territorial court.

"Related Persons" means, with respect to any Person, each Affiliate of such Person and each director, officer, employee, agent, trustee, representative, attorney, accountant and each insurance, environmental, legal, financial and other advisor and other consultants and agents of or to such Person or any of its Affiliates.

"Relevant Governmental Body" means the Federal Reserve Board, the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, and/or a committee officially endorsed or convened by the Federal Reserve Board and/or the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, or any successor thereto.

"**Required Lenders**" means (i) for so long as all of the Persons that are Lenders on the Effective Date (each an "**Original Lender**") have not assigned or transferred any of their interests in their Term Loan other than to an Affiliate of such Lender, Lenders holding one hundred percent (100%) of the aggregate outstanding principal balance of the Term Loan, or (ii) at any time from and after any Original Lender has assigned or transferred any interest in its Term Loan, Lenders holding more than fifty percent (50%) of the aggregate outstanding principal balance of the Term Loan of the Term Loan and, in respect of this clause (ii),

(A) each Original Lender that has not assigned or transferred any portion of its Term Loan, (B) each assignee or transferee of an Original Lender's interest in the Term Loan, but only to the extent that such assignee or transferee is an Affiliate or Approved Fund of such Original Lender, and (C) any Person providing financing to any Person described in clauses (A) and (B) above; provided, however, that this clause (C) shall only apply upon the occurrence of a default, event of default or similar occurrence with respect to such financing.

"Requirement of Law" is as to any Person, the organizational or governing documents of such Person, and any law (statutory or common), treaty, rule or regulation or determination of an arbitrator or a court or other Governmental Authority, in each case applicable to or binding upon such Person or any of its property or to which such Person or any of its property is subject.

"**Responsible Officer**" is any of the President, Chief Executive Officer, or Chief Financial Officer, of Borrower or, with respect to Ducentis, a director.

#### "Second Amendment Effective Date" is August 9, 2024.

"Secured Parties" means the Collateral Agent and the Lenders.

"Securities Account" is any "securities account" as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made under the Code.

#### "SOFR" means the daily Secured Overnight Financing Rate provided by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York as the administrator of the benchmark (or a successor administrator) on the Federal Reserve Bank of New York's Website.

"Solvent" means, with respect to any Person, that (a) the fair saleable value of such Person's consolidated assets (including goodwill minus disposition costs) exceeds the fair value of such Person's liabilities, (b) such Person is not left with unreasonably small capital giving effect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and (c) such Person is able to pay its debts (including trade debts) as they mature in the ordinary course (without taking into account any forbearance and extensions related thereto).

"Specified License Agreement" means that certain license agreement identified by Parent to Collateral Agent prior to the First Amendment Effective Date.

"Subordinated Debt" is unsecured indebtedness incurred by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries subordinated to all Indebtedness of Borrower and/or its Subsidiaries to the Lenders which (i) is non-cash pay (other than any customary fees and expenses) during the term of this Agreement, (ii) has a maturity date outside the date that is one hundred eighty (180) days after the Maturity Date, (iii) is unsecured, and (iv) is subject to a subordination, intercreditor, or other similar agreement providing for deep subordination (including with respect to payment (other than customary fees and expenses), and enforcement) in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Collateral Agent and the Required Lenders entered into between Collateral Agent, Borrower, and/or any of its Subsidiaries, and the other creditor.

"Subsidiary" is, with respect to any Person, any Person of which more than fifty percent (50%) of the voting stock or other equity interests (in the case of Persons other than corporations) is owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by such Person or through one or more intermediaries.

"Taxes" means all present or future taxes, levies, imposts, duties, deductions, withholdings (including backup withholding), assessments, fees or other charges imposed by any Governmental Authority, including any interest, additions to tax or penalties applicable thereto.

"Term Loan Commitment" is, for any Lender, the obligation of such Lender to make a Term Loan, up to the principal amount shown on <u>Schedule 1.1</u>.

"Term Loan Commitments" means the aggregate amount of such commitments of all Lenders.

"Trademarks" means any trademark and servicemark rights, whether registered or not, applications to register and registrations of the same and like protections, and the entire goodwill of the business of Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries connected with and symbolized by such trademarks.

"Tranche A Term Loan Commitment" is each Lender's Tranche A Term Loan commitment as set forth on Schedule 1.1 hereto.

"Tranche B Term Loan Commitment" is each Lender's Tranche B Term Loan commitment as set forth on Schedule 1.1 hereto.

"**Tranche B Term Loan Condition**" is Collateral Agent's receipt of, by no later than December 15, 2022, satisfactory evidence that Borrower has received FDA approval of ARQ-151 (Topical Roflumilast Cream) for an indication relating to the treatment of patients with plaque psoriasis (such FDA approval, the "ARQ-151 FDA Approval").

"Tranche B-1 Term Loan Draw Period" is the period commencing on the Effective Date and ending on the earlier of (i) the date which is fifteen (15) days after Borrower has received the ARQ-151 FDA Approval and (ii) June 30, 2023.

"Tranche B-2 Term Loan Draw Period" is the period commencing on the Effective Date and ending on June 30, 2023.

"Tranche C Term Loan Commitment" is each Lender's Tranche C Term Loan commitment as set forth on Schedule 1.1 hereto.

<u>"Tranche C Term Loan Condition"</u> is Collateral Agent's receipt of satisfactory evidence that Borrower has achieved Net Product Revenue greater than eighty percent (80%) of the projected Net Product Revenue for the trailing six (6) month period ending as of the month prior to the Funding Date of any Tranche C Term Loan and based on the NPR Annual Plan for such period.

<u>"Tranche C-1 Term Loan Draw Period</u>" is the period commencing on the occurrence of the initial 2024 Partial Prepayment and ending on March 31, 2026.

"Tranche C-2 Term Loan Draw Period" is the period commencing on the occurrence of the initial 2024 Partial Prepayment and ending on June 30, 2026.

"UK" and "United Kingdom" means the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.

"UK Debenture" means a guarantee and debenture, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Collateral Agent, to be entered into by Ducentis in favour of the Collateral Agent and governed by English law.

**"UK Insolvency Proceeding"** means (a) any corporate action, legal proceedings or other formal procedure or step is taken in relation to the suspension of payments, a moratorium of indebtedness, winding-up, dissolution, administration or reorganization (by way of voluntary arrangement, scheme of arrangement or otherwise) of that Person; (b) any step is taken with a view to a moratorium or a composition, assignment or similar arrangement with any of a Person's creditors (other than Lenders); (c) a meeting of a Person's shareholders, directors or other officers is convened for the purpose of considering any resolution for, to petition for or to make an application to or to file documents with a court or any registrar for, a Person's winding-up, administration or dissolution, or makes an application to or files documents with a court or any registrar, for such Person's winding-up, administration or dissolution, or gives notice to Lenders or the Collateral Agent of an intention to appoint an administrator; (e) any liquidator, receiver, administrative receiver, administrator or similar officers request the appointment of, or give notice of their intention to appoint, a liquidator, receiver, administrator or similar officer; or (g) enforcement of any security over all or any material part of Ducentis' assets.

"UK Security Document(s)" means the UK Debenture, the share pledge agreement granted by the Parent in favor of the Collateral Agent in respect of its shareholding in Ducentis and any other document, instrument or agreement which Ducentis grants a Lien to the Collateral Agent.

"Unqualified Opinion" means an opinion on financial statements from an independent certified public accounting firm reasonably acceptable to Collateral Agent which opinion shall not include any qualification expressing substantial doubt about the ability of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to continue as a going concern or any qualification or exception as to the scope of such audit; <u>provided</u> that an opinion shall continue to be an Unqualified Opinion if the opinion includes going concern explanatory language solely in connection with the Borrower's cash levels or liquidity, the pending maturity of the Borrower's indebtedness within the next twelve (12) months, and/or the financial covenants hereunder.

### 2. LOANS AND TERMS OF PAYMENT

- **2.1** Promise to Pay. Borrower hereby unconditionally promises to pay each Lender, the outstanding principal amount of all Term Loans advanced to Borrower by such Lender and accrued and unpaid interest thereon and any other amounts due hereunder as and when due in accordance with this Agreement.
- 2.2 Term Loans.
  - (a) <u>Availability</u>.

(i) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Lenders agree, severally and not jointly, to make term loans to Borrower on the Effective Date in an aggregate principal amount of Seventy-Five Million Dollars (\$75,000,000.00) according to each Lender's Tranche A Term Loan Commitment as set forth on <u>Schedule 1.1</u> hereto (such term loans are hereinafter referred to singly as a "**Tranche A Term** 

**Loan**", and collectively as the "**Tranche A Term Loans**"). After repayment, no Tranche A Term Loan may be re-borrowed.

(ii) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Lenders agree, severally and not jointly, during the Tranche B-1 Term Loan Draw Period, to make term loans to Borrower in an aggregate principal amount of Fifty Million Dollars (\$50,000,000.00), and disbursed in a single advance according to each Lender's Tranche B Term Loan Commitment as set forth on <u>Schedule 1.1</u> hereto (such term loans are hereinafter referred to singly as a "**Tranche B-1 Term Loan**", and collectively as the "**Tranche B-1 Term Loans**"). After repayment, no Tranche B-1 Term Loan may be re-borrowed.

(iii) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Lenders agree, severally and not jointly, during the Tranche B-2 Term Loan Draw Period, to make term loans to Borrower in an aggregate principal amount of up to Seventy-Five Million Dollars (\$75,000,000.00), in minimum increments of Fifteen Million Dollars (\$15,000,000.00), according to each Lender's Tranche B Term Loan Commitment as set forth on <u>Schedule 1.1</u> hereto (such term loans are hereinafter referred to singly as a "**Tranche B-2 Term Loan**", and collectively as the "**Tranche B-2 Term Loans**"; each Tranche B-1 Term Loan or Tranche B-2 Term Loan is hereinafter referred to singly as a "**Tranche B Term Loan**" and the Tranche B-1 Term Loans and the Tranche B-2 Term Loans are hereinafter referred to collectively as the "**Tranche B Term Loan**" and the Tranche B Term Loan or Tranche B Term Loans are hereinafter referred to singly as a "**Tranche B Term Loan**" and the Tranche B-1 Term Loans are hereinafter referred to collectively as the "**Tranche B Term Loan**" and the Tranche B Term Loan or Tranche B Term Loans are hereinafter referred to collectively as the "**Tranche B Term Loan**" and the Tranche B Term Loans are hereinafter referred to collectively as the "**Tranche B Term Loan**" and the Tranche B Term Loans are hereinafter referred to singly as a "**Tranche B Term Loan**" and the Tranche B Term Loans are hereinafter referred to collectively as the "**Tranche B Term Loan**" and the Tranche B Term Loans are hereinafter referred to collectively as the "**Tranche B Term Loans**"). After repayment, no Tranche B-2 Term Loan may be re-borrowed.

(i) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement and upon Borrower's request, the Lenders agree, severally and not jointly, during the Tranche C-1 Term Loan Draw Period, to make term loans to Borrower in an aggregate principal amount equal to Fifty Million Dollars (\$50,000,000.00), and disbursed in a single advance according to each Lender's Tranche C Term Loan Commitment as set forth on Schedule 1.1 hereto (such term loans are hereinafter referred to singly as a "**Tranche C-1 Term Loan**", and collectively as the "**Tranche C-1 1 Term Loans**"). After repayment, no Tranche C-1 Term Loan may be re-borrowed.

(ii) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement and upon Borrower's request, the Lenders agree, severally and not jointly, during the Tranche C-2 Term Loan Draw Period, to make term loans to Borrower in an aggregate principal amount equal to: (A) if the 2024 Partial Prepayment Amount is equal to One Hundred Million Dollars (\$100,000,000.00), Fifty Million Dollars (\$50,000,000.00), and disbursed in a single advance, according to each Lender's Tranche C Term Loan Commitment as set forth on Schedule 1.1 hereto, and (B) if the 2024 Partial Prepayment Amount is equal to Seventy Five Million Dollars (\$75,000,000.00), Twenty Five Million Dollars (\$25,000,000.00), and disbursed in a single advance according to each Lender's Tranche C Term Loan Commitment as set forth on Schedule 1.1 hereto (such term loans are hereinafter referred to singly as a "Tranche C-2 Term Loan", and collectively as the "Tranche C-2 Term Loans"; each Tranche C-1 Term Loan or Tranche C-2 Term Loan is hereinafter referred to singly as a "Tranche C Term Loan" and the Tranche C-1 Term Loans and the Tranche C-2 Term Loans are hereinafter referred to collectively as the "Tranche C Term Loans"; each Existing Term Loan or Tranche C Term Loan is hereinafter referred to singly as a "Term Loan" and the Existing Term Loans and Tranche C Term Loans are hereinafter referred to collectively as the "Term Loans"). After repayment, no Tranche C-2 Term Loan may be re-borrowed.

- (b) <u>Repayment</u>. Commencing on the first (1<sup>st</sup>) Payment Date following the Funding Date of each Term Loan, Borrower shall make monthly payments of interest, to each Lender in accordance with its Pro Rata Share, as calculated by Collateral Agent (which calculations shall be deemed correct absent manifest error) based upon the effective rate of interest applicable to such Term Loan, as determined in Section 2.3(a). All unpaid principal and accrued and unpaid interest with respect to each such Term Loan is due and payable in full on the Maturity Date, to each Lender in accordance with its Pro Rata Share. The Term Loans may only be prepaid in accordance with Sections 2.2(c) and 2.2(d).
- (c) <u>Mandatory Prepayments</u>. If the Term Loans are accelerated (including, but not limited to, upon the occurrence of a bankruptcy or insolvency event (including the acceleration of claims by operation of law)), Borrower shall immediately pay to Lenders, payable to each Lender in accordance with its respective Pro Rata Share, an amount equal to the sum of: (i) all outstanding principal of the Term Loans plus accrued and unpaid interest thereon through the prepayment date, (ii) any fees payable under the Fee Letter by reason of such prepayment, (iii) the Prepayment Premium, plus (iv) all other Obligations that are due and payable,
  - 29

including Lenders' Expenses and interest at the Default Rate with respect to any past due amounts. Notwithstanding (but without duplication with) the foregoing, on the Maturity Date, if any fees payable under the Fee Letter by reason of such prepayments had not previously been paid in full in connection with the prepayment of the Term Loans in full, Borrower shall pay to each Lender such fees as may then be due and payable in accordance with the terms of the Fee Letter. The Prepayment Premium shall also be payable in the event the Obligations (and/or this Agreement) are satisfied or released by foreclosure (whether by power of judicial proceeding), deed in lieu of foreclosure or by any other means. EACH BORROWER AND GUARANTOR EXPRESSLY WAIVES (TO THE FULLEST EXTENT IT MAY LAWFULLY DO SO) THE PROVISIONS OF ANY PRESENT OR FUTURE STATUTE OR LAW THAT PROHIBITS OR MAY PROHIBIT THE COLLECTION OF THE FOREGOING PREPAYMENT PREMIUM IN CONNECTION WITH ANY SUCH ACCELERATION. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, there shall be no Prepayment Premium due and payable by Borrower to the Lenders hereunder if Borrower prepays all, but not less than all, of the outstanding Term Loans in connection with new loans made by SLR or any Affiliate of SLR.

## (d) <u>Permitted Prepayment of Term Loans</u>.

(i) On or after December 16, 2024 and prior to the Maturity Date, Borrower shall have the option to prepay any portion of the outstanding principal balance of the Term Loans advanced by the Lenders under this Agreement;-in minimum increments of <u>Twenty</u> Five Million Dollars ( $\frac{5,000,000.00}{25,000,000.00}$ ; provided Borrower ( $\frac{i}{A}$ ) provides written notice to Collateral Agent of its election to prepay the Term Loans at least five (5) Business Days prior to such prepayment, and ( $\frac{ii}{B}$ ) pays to the Lenders on the date of such prepayment, payable to each Lender in accordance with its respective Pro Rata Share, to be applied to reduce the Term Loans in direct order of funding, an amount equal to the sum of (A) the outstanding principal of the Term Loans or portion(s) thereof being prepaid plus accrued and unpaid interest thereon through the prepayment date, (B) any fees payable under the Fee Letter by reason of such prepayment, (C3) the Prepayment Premium, plus (D4) all other Obligations that are due and payable on such prepayment date, including any Lenders' Expenses and interest at the Default Rate (if any) with respect to any past due amounts.

(ii) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Section 2.2(d) (i), during the 2024 Partial

Prepayment Period, Borrower shall have the option to make either (A) a single partial prepayment of the outstanding principal balance of the Existing Term Loans advanced by the Lenders under this Agreement in an amount equal to One Hundred Million Dollars (\$100,000,000.00), or (B) two (2) partial prepayments of the outstanding principal balance of the Existing Term Loans advanced by the Lenders under this Agreement in an amount equal to Seventy Five Million Dollars (\$75,000,000.00) for the first prepayment and in an amount equal to Twenty Five Million Dollars (\$25,000,000.00) for the second prepayment (provided, however, to the extent Borrower makes the first prepayment in the amount of Seventy Five Million Dollars (\$75,000,000.00), Borrower may, but is not obligated to, make the second prepayment in the amount of Twenty Five Million Dollars (\$25,000,000.00) (the prepayments made pursuant to clauses (A) and (B), the "2024 Partial **Prepayments**" and the amount of all such 2024 Partial Prepayments so prepaid, collectively, the "2024 Partial Prepayment Amount"), provided Borrower (y) provides written notice to Collateral Agent of its election to make any such 2024 Partial Prepayment at least three (3) Business Days prior to such prepayment, and (z) pays to the Lenders on the date of such 2024 Partial Prepayment, payable to each Lender in accordance with its respective Pro Rata Share, to be applied to reduce the Existing Term Loans in direct order of maturity, (i) an amount equal to the applicable 2024 Partial Prepayment plus accrued and unpaid interest thereon through the prepayment date, (ii) any fees payable under the Fee Letter by reason of such prepayment, plus (iii) all other Obligations that are due and payable on such prepayment date, including any Lenders' Expenses and interest at the Default Rate (if any) with respect to any past due amounts. In addition, Borrower shall pay to each Lender in accordance with its respective Pro Rata Share, the Prepayment Premium (if any) with respect to the 2024 Partial Prepayment Amount when due in accordance with the definition of "Prepayment Premium".

- **2.3** Payment of Interest on the Term Loans.
  - (a) <u>Interest Rate.</u> Subject to Section 2.3(b), the principal amount outstanding under the Term Loans shall accrue interest at a floating per annum rate equal to the Applicable Rate in effect from time to time, as determined by Collateral Agent on the third Business Day prior to the Funding Date of the applicable Term Loan and on the date occurring on the first Business Day of the month prior to each Payment Date occurring thereafter, which interest shall be payable monthly in arrears in accordance with Sections 2.2(b) and 2.3(e). Except as set forth in Section 2.2(b), such interest shall
    - 31

accrue on each Term Loan commencing on, and including, the Funding Date of such Term Loan, and shall accrue on the principal amount outstanding under such Term Loan through and including the day on which such Term Loan is paid in full (or any date on which partial payment is made).

- (b) <u>Default Rate</u>. Immediately upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, all Obligations shall accrue interest at a fixed per annum rate equal to the rate that is otherwise applicable thereto plus four percentage points (4.00%) (the "**Default Rate**"). Payment or acceptance of the increased interest rate provided in this Section 2.3(b) is not a permitted alternative to timely payment and shall not constitute a waiver of any Event of Default or otherwise prejudice or limit any rights or remedies of Collateral Agent.
- (c) <u>360-Day Year</u>. Interest shall be computed on the basis of a three hundred sixty (360) day year for the actual number of days elapsed. For the purposes of the *Interest Act* (Canada) and disclosure thereunder, whenever any interest or any fee to be paid hereunder or in connection herewith is to be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year or any other period of time that is less than a calendar year, the yearly rate of interest to which the rate used in such calculation is equivalent is the rate so used multiplied by the actual number of days in the calendar year in which the same is to be ascertained and divided by 360 or such other period of time, as the case may be. The rates of interest under this Agreement are nominal rates, and not effective rates or yields. The principle of deemed reinvestment of interest does not apply to any interest calculation under this Agreement. Borrower acknowledges and confirms that:

(i) the foregoing methodology satisfies the requirements of Section 4 of the *Interest Act* (Canada) to the extent it applies to the expression or statement of any interest payable under this Agreement or any other Loan Document;

(ii) each Borrower is able to calculate the yearly rate or percentage of interest payable under this Agreement or other Loan Documents based upon such methodology; and

(iii) Borrower shall not plead or assert, whether by way of defense or otherwise, in any proceeding relating to this Agreement or the other Loan Documents, that the interest payable thereunder and the calculation thereof has not been adequately disclosed to Borrower, whether pursuant to Section 4 of the *Interest Act* (Canada) or any other applicable law or legal principle.

- (d) <u>Debit of Accounts</u>. Collateral Agent and each Lender may debit (or ACH) any deposit accounts, maintained by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, including the Designated Deposit Account, for principal and interest payments or any other amounts Borrower owes the Lenders under the Loan Documents when due. Any such debits (or ACH activity) shall not constitute a set-off.
- Payments. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, all payments by Borrower under the Loan (e) Documents shall be made to the respective Lender to which such payments are owed, at such Person's office in immediately available funds on the date specified herein. Unless otherwise provided, interest is payable monthly on the Payment Date of each month. Payments of principal and/or interest received after 2:00 p.m. Eastern time are considered received at the opening of business on the next Business Day. When a payment is due on a day that is not a Business Day, the payment is due the next Business Day and additional fees or interest, as applicable, shall continue to accrue until paid. All payments to be made by Borrower hereunder or under any other Loan Document, including payments of principal and interest, and all fees, expenses, indemnities and reimbursements, shall be made without set-off, recoupment or counterclaim, in lawful money of the United States and in immediately available funds. Collateral Agent may at its discretion and with prior notice of at least (x) with respect to the immediately following subclauses (i) and (ii) ten (10) Business Days and (y) with respect to the immediately following sub-clause (iii), one (1) Business Day, initiate debit entries to the Borrower's account as authorized on the ACH Letter (i) on each payment date of all Obligations then due and owing, (ii) at any time any payment due and owing with respect to Lender Expenses, and (iii) upon an Event of Default, any other Obligations outstanding.
- 2.4 Fees. Borrower shall pay to Collateral Agent and/or Lenders (as applicable) the following fees, which shall be deemed fully earned and non-refundable upon payment:
  - (a) <u>Fee Letter</u>. When due and payable under the terms of the Fee Letter, to Collateral Agent and each Lender, as applicable, the fees set forth in the Fee Letter.
  - (a) <u>Prepayment Premium</u>. The Prepayment Premium, when due hereunder, to be shared between the Lenders in accordance with their respective Pro Rata Shares. Borrower expressly agrees (to the fullest extent that each may lawfully do so) that: (i) the Prepayment Premium is reasonable and is the product of an arm's length transaction between sophisticated business people, ably represented by counsel; (ii) the Prepayment Premium shall be payable notwithstanding the then prevailing market rates at the time payment is made; (iii) there has been a course of conduct between

Collateral Agent, Lenders and Borrower giving specific consideration in this transaction for such agreement to pay the Prepayment Premium and (iv) Borrower shall be estopped hereafter from claiming differently than as agreed to in this paragraph. Borrower expressly acknowledges that its agreement to pay the Prepayment Premium to Lenders as herein described is a material inducement to Lenders to provide the Term Loan Commitments and make the Term Loans.

- (b) <u>Lenders' Expenses</u>. All Lenders' Expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses for documentation and negotiation of this Agreement) incurred through and after the Effective Date, when due; provided that, the aggregate amount of Lenders' Expenses incurred on or prior to the Effective Date shall not exceed Three Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$300,000.00).
- (c) <u>First Amendment Fee</u>. A fully earned, non-refundable amendment fee in the amount of Two Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$200,000.00), which shall be due and payable on the First Amendment Effective Date, to be shared <u>amongbetween</u> the Lenders in accordance with their respective Pro Rata Shares.
- **2.5** Taxes; Increased Costs. Borrower, Collateral Agent and the Lenders each hereby agree to the terms and conditions set forth on Exhibit C attached hereto.
- 2.6 Maximum Charges. In no event whatsoever shall interest and other charges charged hereunder exceed the highest rate permissible under applicable law. In the event interest and other charges as computed hereunder would otherwise exceed the highest rate permitted under applicable law: (i) the interest rates hereunder will be reduced to the maximum rate permitted under applicable law; (ii) such excess amount shall be first applied to any unpaid principal balance owed by Borrower; and (iii) if the then remaining excess amount is greater than the previously unpaid principal balance, Collateral Agent shall promptly refund such excess amount to Borrower and the provisions hereof shall be deemed amended to provide for such permissible rate. Without limiting the foregoing, if any provision of this Agreement or any other Loan Documents would oblige Borrower to make any payment of interest or other amount payable to Collateral Agent of "interest" at a "criminal rate" (as such terms are construed under the *Criminal Code* (Canada)), then, notwithstanding such provision, such amount or rate shall be deemed to have been adjusted with retroactive effect to the maximum amount or rate of interest, as the case may be, as would not be so prohibited by applicable law or so result in a receipt by Collateral Agent of "interest" at a "criminal rate", such adjustment to be effected, to the extent necessary (but only to the extent necessary), as follows:
  - (i) first, by reducing the amount or rate of interest required to be paid to Collateral Agent; and

 thereafter, by reducing any fees, commissions, costs, expenses, premiums and other amounts required to be paid to Collateral Agent which would constitute interest for purposes of section 347 of the *Criminal Code* (Canada).

# **3.** CONDITIONS OF LOANS

- **3.1** Conditions Precedent to Initial Term Loan. Each Lender's obligation to make a Term A Loan is subject to the condition precedent that Collateral Agent and each Lender shall consent to or shall have received, in form and substance satisfactory to Collateral Agent and each Lender, such documents, and completion of such other matters, as Collateral Agent and each Lender may reasonably deem necessary or appropriate, including, without limitation:
  - (a) original Loan Documents, each duly executed by Borrower and each Subsidiary, as applicable;
  - (b) a completed Perfection Certificate for Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries;
  - (c) duly executed Control Agreements with respect to any Collateral Accounts maintained by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to the extent required under Section 6.6;
  - (d) a duly executed Fee Letter;
  - (e) the Operating Documents, good standing certificates, certificates of status or the equivalent thereof of Borrower and its Subsidiaries certified by the Secretary of State (or equivalent agency) of Borrower's and such Subsidiaries' jurisdiction of organization or formation and each jurisdiction in which Borrower and each Subsidiary is qualified to conduct business, each as of a date no earlier than thirty (30) days prior to the Effective Date or the Amendment Date, as applicable;
  - (f) a certificate of Borrower in substantially the form of Exhibit F hereto executed by the Secretary or other authorized officer of Borrower with appropriate insertions and attachments, including with respect to (i) the Operating Documents of Borrower (which Certificate of Incorporation of Borrower shall be certified by the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware or such other jurisdiction where it is formed, as applicable) and (ii) the resolutions adopted by Borrower's board of directors for the purpose of approving the transactions contemplated by the Loan Documents;
  - (g) certified copies, dated as of date no earlier than thirty (30) days prior to the Effective Date, of financing statement searches, as Collateral Agent shall

request, accompanied by written evidence (including any Code termination statements, PPSA financing change statements or equivalent thereof under any other applicable personal property security legislation) that the Liens indicated in any such financing statements either constitute Permitted Liens or have been or, in connection with the initial Term Loan, will be terminated or released;

- (h) a duly executed legal opinion of counsel to Borrower dated as of the Effective Date;
- evidence satisfactory to Collateral Agent and the Lenders that the insurance policies required by Section 6.5 hereof are in full force and effect, together with appropriate evidence showing loss payable and/or additional insured clauses or endorsements in favor of Collateral Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties;
- (j) [Reserved];
- (k) [Reserved]; and
- (l) payment of the fees payable under the terms of the Fee Letter and Lenders' Expenses then due as specified in Section 2.4 hereof.
- **3.2** Conditions Precedent to all Term Loans. The obligation of each Lender to extend each Term Loan, including the initial Term Loan, is subject to the following conditions precedent:
  - (a) receipt by Collateral Agent of an executed Loan Payment Request Form in the form of <u>Exhibit D</u> attached hereto;
  - (b) the representations and warranties in Section 5 hereof shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects on the Funding Date of each Term Loan; provided, however, that such materiality qualifier shall not be applicable to any representations and warranties that already are qualified or modified by materiality in the text thereof; and provided, further that those representations and warranties expressly referring to a specific date shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects as of such date, and no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing or result from the funding of such Term Loan;
  - (c) in such Lender's reasonable discretion, there has not been any Material Adverse Change;
  - (d) No Event of Default or Default, shall exist;

- (e) payment of the fees and Lenders' Expenses then due as specified in Section 2.4 hereof (including payment of the fees payable under the terms of the Fee Letter); and
- (a) with respect to any Tranche B Term Loan, the Tranche B Term Loan Condition shall be satisfied; and
- (b) (f) with respect to any Tranche BC Term Loan, (i) the Tranche BC Term Loan Condition shall be satisfied and (ii) the aggregate amount of the Tranche C Term Loans funded shall not exceed the 2024 Partial Prepayment Amount.
- **3.3** Covenant to Deliver. Borrower agrees to deliver to Collateral Agent and the Lenders each item required to be delivered to Collateral Agent under this Agreement as a condition precedent to any Term Loan. Borrower expressly agrees that a Term Loan made prior to the receipt by Collateral Agent or any Lender of any such item shall not constitute a waiver by Collateral Agent or any Lender of any such item, and any such Term Loan in the absence of a required item shall be made in each Lender's sole discretion.
- **3.4** Procedures for Borrowing. Subject to the prior satisfaction of all other applicable conditions to the making of a Term Loan set forth in this Agreement, to obtain a Term Loan (other than the Term Loan funded on the Effective Date), Borrower shall notify the Lenders (which notice shall be irrevocable) by electronic mail, facsimile, or telephone by 2:00 p.m. New York City time three (3) Business Days prior to the date the applicable Term Loan is to be made. Together with any such electronic, facsimile or telephonic notification, Borrower shall deliver to Collateral Agent by electronic mail or facsimile a completed Loan Payment Request Form executed by a Responsible Officer or his or her designee. The Collateral Agent may rely on any telephone notice given by a person whom Collateral Agent reasonably believes is a Responsible Officer or designee.

## 4. CREATION OF SECURITY INTEREST

**4.1** Grant of Security Interest. Borrower hereby grants Collateral Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, to secure the payment and performance in full of all of the Obligations in full and, until payment in cash of all Obligations (other than (a)(i) inchoate indemnity obligations, and (ii) other obligations that, by their terms, survive termination of this Agreement, in each case, for which no claim has been made, and (b) all obligations under the Exit Fee Agreement), a continuing first priority security interest in, and pledges to Collateral Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, the Collateral, wherever located, whether now owned or hereafter acquired or arising, and all proceeds and products and supporting obligations (as defined in the Code) in respect thereof. All Obligations shall also be secured by the Canadian Security Documents and the UK Security Documents and any and all other security agreements, mortgages, or other collateral granted to the Collateral Agent or the Lenders by a Co-Borrower or Guarantor as security for the Obligations, now or in the future.

If Borrower shall acquire any commercial tort claim (as defined in the Code) in an amount greater than Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000.00), Borrower shall grant to Collateral Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, a first priority security interest therein and in the proceeds and products and supporting obligations (as defined in the Code) thereof, all upon the terms of this Agreement, with such writing to be in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Collateral Agent. Notwithstanding anything contained herein or in any other Loan Documents, any reference to a Permitted Lien shall not serve to subordinate or postpone any security interest or Lien created hereunder or under any other Loan Document to such Permitted Lien.

If this Agreement is terminated, Collateral Agent's Lien in the Collateral shall continue until the Obligations (other than (a)(i) inchoate indemnity obligations, and (ii) other obligations that, by their terms, survive termination of this Agreement, in each case, for which no claim has been made, and (b) all obligations under the Exit Fee Agreement) are repaid in full in cash. Upon payment in full in cash of the Obligations (other than (a) inchoate indemnity obligations, and (ii) other obligations that, by their terms, survive termination of this Agreement, in each case, for which no claim has been made, and (b) all obligations under the Exit Fee Agreement) and at such time as the Lenders' obligation to extend Term Loans has terminated, Collateral Agent shall, at the sole cost and expense of Borrower, release its Liens in the Collateral (and enter into any related documentation reasonably requested by Borrower) and all rights therein shall revert to Borrower.

**4.2** Authorization to File Financing Statements. Borrower hereby authorizes Collateral Agent to file financing statements (or the equivalent in relevant jurisdictions, if any) or take any other action required to perfect Collateral Agent's security interests in the Collateral (held for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties), without notice to Borrower, with all appropriate jurisdictions to perfect or protect Collateral Agent's interest or rights under the Loan Documents. Such financing statements may include an indication that the financing statement covers "all assets or all personal property" of such Loan Party in accordance with Section 9-504 of the Code.

## 5. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

Borrower represents and warrants to Collateral Agent and the Lenders as follows:

- 5.1 Due Organization, Authorization: Power and Authority. Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries is duly existing and in good standing as a Registered Organization, or is duly incorporated, as applicable, in its jurisdictions of organization, incorporation or formation and Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries is qualified and licensed to do business and is in good standing in any jurisdiction in which the conduct of its businesses or its ownership of property requires that it be so qualified except where the failure to do so could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Change. In connection with this Agreement, Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries has delivered to Collateral Agent a completed perfection certificate and any updates or supplements thereto on, before or after the Effective Date (each a "Perfection Certificate" and collectively, the "Perfection Certificates"). For the avoidance of doubt, Collateral Agent and Lenders agree that the Borrower may from time-to-time update certain information in the Perfection Certificates after the Effective Date to the extent permitted by one or more specific provisions in this Agreement. Borrower represents and warrants that all the
  - 38

information set forth on the Perfection Certificates pertaining to Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries is accurate and complete (other than clerical mistakes in addresses and other contact information).

The execution, delivery and performance by Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries of the Loan Documents to which it is, or they are, a party have been duly authorized, and do not (i) conflict with any of Borrower's or such Subsidiaries' organizational documents, including its respective Operating Documents, (ii) contravene, conflict with, constitute a default under or violate any material Requirement of Law applicable thereto, (iii) contravene, conflict or violate any applicable order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, determination or award of any Governmental Authority by which Borrower or such Subsidiary, or any of their property or assets may be bound or affected, (iv) other than the UK Debenture, require any action by, filing, registration, or qualification with, or Governmental Approval from, any Governmental Authority (except such Governmental Approvals which have already been obtained and are in full force and effect) or are being obtained pursuant to Section 6.1(b), or (v) constitute an event of default under any Material Agreement by which Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties, is bound. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is in default under any Material Agreement to which it is a party or by which it or any of its assets is bound in which such default could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Change.

- 5.2 Collateral.
  - (a) Borrower and each its Subsidiaries have good title to, have rights in, and the power to transfer each item of the Collateral upon which it purports to grant a Lien under the Loan Documents, free and clear of any and all Liens except Permitted Liens, and neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries have any Deposit Accounts, Securities Accounts, Commodity Accounts or other investment accounts other than the Collateral Accounts or the other investment accounts, if any, described in the Perfection Certificates delivered to Collateral Agent in connection herewith in respect of which Borrower or such Subsidiary has given Collateral Agent notice and taken such actions as are necessary to give Collateral Agent a perfected security interest therein as required under this Agreement. The Accounts are bona fide, existing obligations of the Account Debtors.
  - (b) The security interest granted herein is and shall at all times continue to be a first priority perfected security interest in the Collateral, subject only to Permitted Liens that, under applicable law, have priority over Collateral Agent's Lien.
  - (c) On the Effective Date, and except as disclosed on the Perfection Certificate (i) the Collateral is not in the possession of any third party bailee, and (ii) no such third party bailee possesses components of the Collateral in excess of One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) in book value.
  - (d) All Inventory and Equipment is in all material respects of good and marketable quality, free from material defects.

- (e) Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries is the sole owner of the Intellectual Property (other than Intellectual Property that has no material value) each respectively purports to own, free and clear of all Liens other than Permitted Liens. Except as noted on the Perfection Certificate on the Effective Date, neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to, nor is bound by, any material license or other Material Agreement.
- **5.3** Litigation. Except as disclosed on the Perfection Certificate or with respect to which Borrower has provided notice as required hereunder, there are no actions, suits, investigations, or proceedings pending or, to the Knowledge of the Responsible Officers, threatened in writing by or against Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries involving more than One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00).
- 5.4 No Material Adverse Change; Financial Statements. All consolidated financial statements for Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries, delivered to Collateral Agent fairly present, in conformity with GAAP, and in all material respects the consolidated financial condition of Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries, and the consolidated results of operations of Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries. Since December 31, 20202023, there has not been a Material Adverse Change.
- **5.5** Solvency. Borrower is Solvent. Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries, when taken as a whole, is Solvent. Borrower is not an "insolvent person" as such term is defined in the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act* (Canada).
- 5.6 Regulatory Compliance. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is an "investment company" or a company "controlled" by an "investment company" under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is engaged as one of its important activities in extending credit for margin stock (under Regulations X, T and U of the Federal Reserve Board of Governors). Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries has complied in all material respects with the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is a "holding company" or an "affiliate" of a "holding company" or a "subsidiary company" of a "holding company" as each term is defined and used in the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 2005. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries has violated any laws, ordinances or rules, the violation of which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Change. Neither Borrower's nor any of its Subsidiaries' properties or assets has been used by Borrower or such Subsidiary or, to Borrower's Knowledge, by previous Persons, in disposing, producing, storing, treating, or transporting any hazardous substance other than in material compliance with applicable laws. Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries has obtained all consents, approvals and authorizations of, made all declarations or filings with, and given all notices to, all Governmental Authorities that are necessary to continue their respective businesses as currently conducted.

None of Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries, or any of Borrower's or its Subsidiaries' Affiliates or any of their respective agents acting or benefiting in any capacity in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement is (i) in violation of any Anti-Terrorism Law, (ii) engaging in or

conspiring to engage in any transaction that evades or avoids, or has the purpose of evading or avoiding or attempts to violate, any of the prohibitions set forth in any Anti-Terrorism Law, or (iii) is a Blocked Person. None of Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries, or to the Knowledge of Borrower and any of their Affiliates or agents, acting or benefiting in any capacity in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, (x) conducts any business or engages in making or receiving any contribution of funds, goods or services to or for the benefit of any Blocked Person, or (y) deals in, or otherwise engages in any transaction relating to, any property or interest in property blocked pursuant to Executive Order No. 13224, any similar executive order or other Anti-Terrorism Law.

None of Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries, or any of Borrower's or its Subsidiaries' Affiliates or any of their respective agents acting or benefiting in any capacity in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement is in violation of any Anti-Corruption Law. No part of the proceeds from the advances made hereunder has been (or will be) used, directly or indirectly, for any payments to any governmental official or employee, political party, official of a political party, candidate for political office, or anyone else acting in an official capacity, in order to obtain, retain or direct business or obtain any improper advantage, in violation of the Anti-Corruption Laws, and Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries, and to the knowledge of Borrower, any directors, officers, employees and agents of Borrower or Subsidiary are in compliance in all material respects, with Anti-Corruption Laws.

- **5.7** Investments. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries owns any stock, shares, partnership interests or other equity securities except for Permitted Investments.
- 5.8 Tax Returns and Payments; Pension Contributions. Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries have timely filed all required tax returns and reports (or extensions thereof), and Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries have timely paid all foreign, federal, state, provincial, territorial and local Taxes, assessments, deposits and contributions owed by Borrower and such Subsidiaries in an amount greater than Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000.00), in all jurisdictions in which Borrower or any such Subsidiary is subject to Taxes, including the United States, unless such Taxes are being contested in accordance with the next sentence. Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries may defer payment of any contested Taxes, provided that Borrower or such Subsidiary, (a) in good faith contests its obligation to pay the Taxes by appropriate proceedings promptly and diligently instituted and conducted; (b) notifies Collateral Agent of the commencement of, and any material development in, the proceeding; and (c) maintains adequate reserves or other appropriate provisions on its books in accordance with GAAP, provided, further, that such action would not involve, in the reasonable judgment of Collateral Agent, any risk of the sale, forfeiture or loss of any material portion of the Collateral. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is aware of any claims or adjustments proposed for any of Borrower's or such Subsidiary's prior Tax years which could result in additional Taxes greater than Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000.00) becoming due and payable by Borrower or its Subsidiaries. Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries have paid all amounts necessary to fund all present pension, profit sharing and deferred compensation plans in accordance with their terms, and neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries has withdrawn from participation in, has permitted partial or complete termination of, or has permitted the occurrence of any other event with respect to, any such plan which could reasonably be expected to result in any liability of Borrower or its Subsidiaries, including any liability
  - 41

to the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation or its successors or any other Governmental Authority.

- **5.9** Use of Proceeds. Borrower shall use the proceeds of the Term Loans to repay existing Indebtedness, as working capital (including, without limitation, to fund Permitted Acquisitions) and to fund its general business requirements, and not for personal, family, household or agricultural purposes.
- **5.10** Full Disclosure. No written representation, warranty or other statement of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in any certificate or written statement, when taken as a whole, given to Collateral Agent or any Lender, as of the date such representation, warranty, or other statement was made, taken together with all such written certificates and written statements given to Collateral Agent or any Lender, contains any untrue statement of a material fact or omits to state a material fact necessary to make the statements contained in the certificates or statements not misleading (it being recognized that projections and forecasts provided by Borrower in good faith and based upon reasonable assumptions are not viewed as facts and that actual results during the period or periods covered by such projections and forecasts may differ from the projected or forecasted results).
- 5.11 Canadian Pension Plans. None of the Canadian Pension Plans are Canadian Defined Benefit Pension Plans. Except as could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Change, (i) the Canadian Pension Plans are duly registered under the Income Tax Act (Canada) and all other applicable law which require registration, (ii) Borrower and its Subsidiaries, to the extent applicable, has complied with and performed all of its obligations under and in respect of the Canadian Pension Plans and Canadian Benefit Plans under the terms thereof, any funding agreements, any trust agreements, any investment policies and all applicable law (including any fiduciary, funding, investment and administration obligations), (iii) all employer and employee payments, contributions or premiums to be remitted, paid to or in respect of each Canadian Pension Plan or Canadian Benefit Plan have been paid in a timely fashion in accordance with the terms thereof, any funding agreement, any trust agreement and all applicable law, (iv) there have been no withdrawals or applications of the assets of the Canadian Pension Plans or the Canadian Benefit Plans except in accordance with applicable law and the terms and conditions of the applicable plan text, trust agreement and other applicable plan documents, and (v) there has been no termination of any Canadian Defined Benefit Pension Plan, and to the knowledge of Borrower, no facts or circumstances have occurred or existed that could result, or be reasonably anticipated to result, in the declaration of a termination of any Canadian Defined Benefit Pension Plan by any Governmental Authority under applicable law.
- 5.12 Healthcare Regulatory Matters.
  - (a) Borrower and each Subsidiary is in compliance with all applicable Healthcare Laws, the noncompliance with which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Change, and, during the past three (3)
    - 42

years, to Borrower's knowledge, none of Borrower or its Subsidiaries have engaged in activities which are, as applicable, cause for civil penalties, or mandatory or permissive exclusion from any Governmental Payor which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Change. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, during the past three (3) years, none of Borrower or its Subsidiaries has received written notice by a Governmental Authority of any violation (or of any investigation, audit, or other proceeding involving allegations of any violation) of any Healthcare Laws which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Schowledge, threatened in writing or contemplated which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Change.

(b) Borrower and each Subsidiary, and its respective officers, directors, and employees are not and, during the past three (3) years, has not been, excluded, debarred, suspended or otherwise ineligible to participate in any Governmental Payor where the same could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Change, and no such action is pending or, to Borrower's Knowledge, threatened in writing. None of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries: (i) is a party to or has any reporting obligations under a corporate integrity agreement, deferred or non-prosecution agreement, monitoring agreement, consent decree, settlement order, or any similar agreement with any Governmental Authority; or (ii) during the past three (3) years, has made or been the subject of any submissions pursuant to the Office of Inspector General's Self Disclosure Protocol.

## 6. AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS

Borrower shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, do all of the following:

- **6.1** Government Compliance.
  - (a) Other than specifically permitted hereunder, maintain its and all its Subsidiaries' legal existence and good standing in their respective jurisdictions of organization and maintain qualification in each jurisdiction in which the failure to so qualify could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Change. Comply with all laws, ordinances and regulations, including all Healthcare Laws, to which Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is subject, the noncompliance with which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Change.
  - (b) Obtain and keep in full force and effect, all of the material Governmental Approvals necessary for the performance by Borrower and its Subsidiaries of their respective businesses and obligations under the Loan Documents
    - 43

and the grant of a security interest to Collateral Agent for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, in all of the Collateral.

## 6.2 Financial Statements, Reports, Certificates; Notices.

(a) Deliver to Collateral Agent:

(i) as soon as available, but no later than thirty (30) days after the last day of each month, a company prepared consolidated and, if prepared by Parent or if reasonably requested by the Lenders, consolidating balance sheet, and income statement, subject to quarterand year-end adjustments and the absence of footnotes, covering the consolidated operations of Parent and its consolidated Subsidiaries for such month certified by a Responsible Officer and in a form reasonably acceptable to the Collateral Agent;

(ii) as soon as available, but no later than forty-five (45) days after the last day of each of Parent's fiscal quarters, a company prepared consolidated and, if prepared by Parent or if reasonably requested by the Lenders, consolidating balance sheet, income statement and cash flow statement covering the consolidated operations of Parent and its consolidated Subsidiaries for such fiscal quarter certified by a Responsible Officer and in a form reasonably acceptable to the Collateral Agent;

(iii) as soon as available, but no later than ninety (90) days after the last day of Parent's fiscal year or within five (5) days of filing of the same with the SEC, audited consolidated financial statements covering the consolidated operations of Parent and its consolidated Subsidiaries for such fiscal year, prepared under GAAP, consistently applied, together with an Unqualified Opinion on the financial statements;

(iv) as soon as available after approval thereof by Parent's board of directors, but no later than the earlier of (x) ten (10) days' after such approval and (y) February 28 of such year, Parent's annual financial projections for the entire current fiscal year as approved by Parent's board of directors; provided that, any revisions to such projections approved by Parent's board of directors shall be delivered to Collateral Agent and the Lenders no later than seven (7) days after such approval);

(v) together with the delivery of the Compliance Certificate, copies of all non-ministerial material

statements, reports and notices made available generally to Borrower's security holders or holders of Subordinated Debt (other than materials provided to members of the Parent's board of directors solely in their capacities as security holder, holders of Subordinated Debt, board members or management of Parent); provided, however, the foregoing may be subject to such exclusions and redactions as Parent deems reasonably necessary, in the exercise of its good faith judgment, in order to (i) preserve the confidentiality of highly sensitive information, (ii) prevent impairment of the attorney client privilege or (iii) conflict of interest with Lenders for new financing;

(i) within five (5) days of filing, all reports on Form 10-K, 10-Q and 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission;

(ii) prompt notice of any amendments of or other changes to the respective Operating Documents of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, in each case together with any copies reflecting such amendments or changes with respect thereto;

(vi) as soon as available, but no later than thirty (30) days after the last day of each month, copies of the month-end account statements for each Collateral Account maintained by Borrower or its Subsidiaries, which statements may be provided to Collateral Agent and each Lender by Borrower or directly from the applicable institution(s);

(iii) [Reserved];

(iv) prompt delivery of (and in any event within five (5) days after the same are sent or received) copies of all material correspondence, reports, documents and other filings with any Governmental Authority that could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on any of the Governmental Approvals material to Borrower's business or that otherwise could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Change;

(v) prompt notice of any event that (A) could reasonably be expected to materially and adversely affect the value of the Intellectual Property or (B) could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Change;

(vi) written notice delivered at least five (5) Business Days' prior to Borrower's creation of a New Subsidiary in accordance with the terms of Section 6.10;

(vii) written notice delivered at least twenty (20) days' prior to Borrower's (A) adding any new offices or business locations, including warehouses (unless such new offices or business locations contain less than Five Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$500,000.00) in assets or property of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries), (B) changing its respective jurisdiction of organization, (C) changing its organizational structure or type, (D) changing its respective legal name, or (E) changing any organizational number(s) (if any) assigned by its respective jurisdiction of organization;

(viii) upon Borrower becoming aware of the existence of any Event of Default or event which, with the giving of notice or passage of time, or both, would constitute an Event of Default, prompt (and in any event within three (3) Business Days) written notice of such occurrence, which such notice shall include a reasonably detailed description of such Event of Default or event which, with the giving of notice or passage of time, or both, would constitute an Event of Default, and Borrower's proposal regarding how to cure such Event of Default or event;

(ix) immediate notice if Borrower or such Subsidiary has Knowledge that Borrower, or any Subsidiary or Affiliate of Borrower, is listed on the OFAC Lists or (a) is convicted on, (b) pleads *nolo contendere* to, (c) is indicted on, or (d) is arraigned and held over on charges involving money laundering or predicate crimes to money laundering;

(x) notice of any commercial tort claim (as defined in the Code) or letter of credit rights (as defined in the Code) held by Borrower or any Guarantor, in each case in an amount greater than Five Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$500,000.00) and of the general details thereof;

(xi) if Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is not now a Registered Organization but later becomes one, written notice of such occurrence and information regarding such Person's organizational identification number within seven (7) Business Days of receiving such organizational identification number;

(xii) prompt notice of the execution any Material Agreement or any amendment to, modification of, termination of or waiver under any Material Agreement; and

(xiii) other information as reasonably requested by Collateral Agent or any

Lender.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the materials required to be delivered pursuant to clauses (ii), (iii), (vi) and (xviii) above may be delivered electronically and if so delivered, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date on which Borrower posts such documents, or provides a link thereto, on Borrower's website on the internet at Borrower's website address.

- (b) Concurrently with the delivery of the financial statements specified in Section 6.2(a)(i) above but no later than thirty (30) days after the last day of each month, deliver to Collateral Agent:
  - (i) a duly completed Compliance Certificate signed by a Responsible

Officer;

(xiv) copies of any material Governmental Approvals obtained by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries;

(xv) written notice of the commencement of, and any material development in, the proceedings contemplated by Section 5.8 hereof;

(xvi) prompt written notice of any litigation or governmental proceedings pending or threatened (in writing) against Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, which could reasonably be expected to result in damages or costs to Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00); and

(xvii) written notice of all returns, recoveries, disputes and claims regarding Inventory that involve more than One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) individually or in the aggregate in any calendar year.

(c) Keep proper, complete and true books of record and account in accordance with GAAP in all material respects. Borrower shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, allow, at the sole cost of Borrower, Collateral Agent or any Lender, during regular business hours upon reasonable prior notice (provided that no notice shall be required when an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing), to visit and inspect any of its properties, to examine and make abstracts or copies from any of its books and records, and to conduct a collateral audit and analysis of its operations and the

Collateral. Such audits shall be conducted no more often than twice every year unless (and more frequently if) an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.

- **6.3** Inventory; Returns. Keep all Inventory in good and marketable condition, free from material defects. Returns and allowances between Borrower, or any of its Subsidiaries, as applicable, and their respective Account Debtors shall follow Borrower's, or such Subsidiary's, customary practices, as applicable.
- **6.4** Taxes; Pensions. Timely file, and require each of its Subsidiaries to timely file (or obtain timely extensions therefor), all required tax returns and reports, and timely pay, and require each of its Subsidiaries to timely pay, all foreign, federal, state, provincial, territorial, and local Taxes, assessments, deposits and contributions owed by Borrower or its Subsidiaries, except as otherwise permitted pursuant to the terms of Section 5.8 hereof; deliver to the Collateral Agent, on demand, appropriate certificates attesting to such payments; and pay all amounts necessary to fund all present pension, profit sharing and deferred compensation plans in accordance with the terms of such plans.
- 6.5 Insurance. Keep Borrower's and its Subsidiaries' business and the Collateral insured for risks and in amounts standard for companies in Borrower's and its Subsidiaries' industry and location and as Collateral Agent may reasonably request. Insurance policies shall be in a form, with companies, and in amounts that are standard for companies in Borrower's industry and location. All property policies shall have a lender's loss payable endorsement showing Collateral Agent as lender loss payee and shall waive subrogation against Collateral Agent, and all liability policies shall show, or have endorsements showing, Collateral Agent (for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties), as additional insured. The Collateral Agent shall be named as lender loss payee and/or additional insured with respect to any such insurance providing coverage in respect of any Collateral, and each provider of any such insurance shall agree, by endorsement upon the policy or policies issued by it or by independent instruments furnished to the Collateral Agent, that it will give the Collateral Agent thirty (30) days prior written notice before any such policy or policies shall be cancelled (except in the case of non-payment). At Collateral Agent's request, Borrower shall deliver to the Collateral Agent certified copies of policies and evidence of all premium payments. Proceeds payable under any policy shall, at Collateral Agent's option, be payable to Collateral Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, on account of the then-outstanding Obligations. Notwithstanding the foregoing, (a) so long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, Borrower shall have the option of applying the proceeds of any casualty policy within one-hundred eighty (180) days of receipt thereof up to Two Million Dollars (\$2,000,000.00) with respect to any loss, but not exceeding Two Million Five Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$2,500,000.00), in the aggregate for all losses under all casualty policies in any one year, toward the replacement promptly or repair of destroyed or damaged property; provided that any such replaced or repaired property (i) shall be of equal or like value as the replaced or repaired Collateral and (ii) shall be deemed Collateral in which Collateral Agent has been granted a first priority security interest, and
  - 48

(b) after the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, all proceeds payable under such casualty policy shall, at the option of Collateral Agent, be payable to Collateral Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Lenders, on account of the Obligations. If Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries fails to obtain insurance as required under this Section 6.5 or to pay any amount or furnish any required proof of payment to third persons, Collateral Agent may make (but has no obligation to do so), at Borrower's expense, all or part of such payment or obtain such insurance policies required in this Section 6.5, and take any action under the policies Collateral Agent deems prudent.

### 6.6 Operating Accounts.

- (a) Maintain Borrower's and Guarantors Collateral Accounts with depositary institutions that have agreed to execute Control Agreements in favor of Collateral Agent with respect to such Collateral Accounts, except in the case of any Collateral Accounts maintained in the UK, which shall be governed by and subject to the applicable provisions of the applicable UK Security Document. The provisions of the previous sentence shall not apply to Deposit Accounts exclusively used for cash collateral for Permitted Liens under clause (i) of the definition thereof, payroll, payroll Taxes and other employee wage and benefit payments to or for the benefit of Borrower's, or any Guarantor's, employees, in an aggregate amount not to exceed the amount reasonably expected to be due and payable for the next two (2) succeeding pay periods to Collateral Agent by Borrower as such in the Perfection Certificate, or the Specified CD Account.
- (b) Borrower shall provide Collateral Agent ten (10) days' prior written notice before Borrower or any Guarantor establishes any Collateral Account. In addition, for each Collateral Account (other than a Collateral Account maintained in the UK, which shall be governed by and subject to the applicable provisions of the applicable UK Security Document) that Borrower or any Guarantor, at any time maintains, Borrower or such Guarantor shall cause the applicable bank or financial institution at or with which such Collateral Account is maintained to execute and deliver a Control Agreement or other appropriate instrument with respect to such Collateral Account to perfect Collateral Agent's Lien in such Collateral Account (held for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties) in accordance with the terms hereunder prior to the establishment of such Collateral Account. The provisions of the previous sentence shall not apply to Deposit Accounts exclusively used for cash collateral for Permitted Liens under clause (i) of the definition thereof, payroll, payroll Taxes and other employee wage and benefit payments to or for the benefit of Borrower's, or any Guarantor's, employees and identified to Collateral Agent by Borrower as such in the Perfection Certificate, provided that the amount deposited therein shall not exceed the amount reasonably expected to be due and payable for the next two (2) succeeding pay periods.
  - 49

- (c) Neither Borrower nor any Guarantor shall maintain any Collateral Accounts except Collateral Accounts maintained in accordance with this Section 6.6.
- 6.7 Protection of Intellectual Property Rights. Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries shall: (a) protect, defend and maintain the validity and enforceability of its respective Intellectual Property that is material to its business; (b) promptly advise Collateral Agent in writing of material infringement by a third party of its respective Intellectual Property; and (c) not allow any of its respective Intellectual Property material to its respective business to be abandoned, forfeited or dedicated to the public without Collateral Agent's prior written consent.
- **6.8** Litigation Cooperation. Commencing on the Effective Date and continuing through the termination of this Agreement, make available to Collateral Agent, without expense to Collateral Agent or the Lenders, Borrower and each of Borrower's officers, employees and agents and Borrower's Books, to the extent that Collateral Agent may reasonably deem them necessary to prosecute or defend any third-party suit or proceeding instituted by or against Collateral Agent with respect to any Collateral or relating to Borrower.
- **6.9** Landlord Waivers; Bailee Waivers. In the event that Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, after the Effective Date, intends to add any new offices or business locations, including warehouses, or otherwise store any portion of the Collateral with, or deliver any portion of the Collateral to, a bailee, in each case pursuant to Section 7.2, then, in the event that the Collateral at any new location is valued (based on book value) in excess of One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) in the aggregate, at Collateral Agent's election, Borrower shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause such bailee or landlord, as applicable, to execute and deliver a bailee waiver or landlord waiver, as applicable, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Collateral Agent prior to the addition of any new offices or business locations, or any such storage with or delivery to any such bailee, as the case may be; provided, that this Section 6.9 shall not be applicable to any locations owned or controlled by any contract research organization.
- **6.10** Creation/Acquisition of Subsidiaries. In the event any Borrower or any Subsidiary of any Borrower creates or acquires any Subsidiary after the Effective Date, Borrower or such Subsidiary shall promptly notify the Collateral Agent of such creation or acquisition, and Borrower or such Subsidiary shall take all actions reasonably requested by the Collateral Agent to achieve any of the following with respect to such "**New Subsidiary**" (defined as a Subsidiary formed after the date hereof during the term of this Agreement): (i) if such New Subsidiary is not an Excluded Subsidiary, to cause such New Subsidiary to become either a co-Borrower hereunder, or a secured guarantor with respect to the Obligations; and (ii) to grant and pledge to Collateral Agent a perfected security interest in (A) one hundred percent (100%) of the stock, units or other evidence of ownership held by Borrower or its Subsidiaries of any such New Subsidiary that is not an Excluded Subsidiary, or (B)(1) sixty-five percent (65%) of the stock, units or other evidence of ownership which entitle the holder thereof to vote for directors or any other matter and (2) one hundred percent (100%) of the stock, units or other evidence of
  - 50

ownership which do not entitle the holder thereof to vote for directors or any other matter, in each case held by Borrower or its Subsidiaries of any such New Subsidiary which is an Excluded Subsidiary. Notwithstanding the foregoing, immediately upon any change in the U.S. tax laws that would (i) result in such New Subsidiary ceasing to be an Excluded Subsidiary, Borrower shall cause such New Subsidiary to become either a co-Borrower hereunder or a secured guarantor with respect to the Obligations, or (ii) allow the pledge of a greater percentage of such voting equity interests of such New Subsidiary without material adverse tax consequences to Borrower, Borrower shall cause to be granted and pledged to Collateral Agent a perfected security interest in such greater percentage of voting equity interests of such New Subsidiary, in each case from that time forward.

- 6.11 Canadian Pension Plans and Canadian Benefit Plans. Ensure that each Canadian Pension Plan and Canadian Benefit Plan is administered in accordance with the applicable documents governing such plan, the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) and all other applicable law.
- **6.12** Further Assurances. Execute any further instruments and take further action as Collateral Agent or any Lender reasonably requests to perfect or continue Collateral Agent's Lien in the Collateral or to effect the purposes of this Agreement.
- **6.13** Post-Effective Date Obligations. Notwithstanding any provision herein or in any other Loan Document to the contrary, to the extent not actually delivered on or prior to the Effective Date, the Borrowers shall, and shall cause each applicable Subsidiary to:

(a) deliver to Collateral Agent insurance endorsements, in each case satisfying the requirements of Section 6.5 within thirty (30) days of the Effective Date (as may be extended by Collateral Agent in its sole discretion).

(b) use commercially reasonable efforts to deliver to Collateral Agent a landlord's consent executed in favor of Collateral Agent in respect Borrower's leased location at 3027 Townsgate Road Suite 300, Westlake Village, CA 91361 no later than sixty (60) days after the Effective Date (as may be extended by Collateral Agent in its sole discretion).

(c) use commercially reasonable efforts to deliver to Collateral Agent a bailee waiver executed in favor of Collateral Agent in respect of each third party bailee where Borrower or any Subsidiary maintains Collateral having a book value in excess of One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) in the aggregate no later than sixty (60) days after the Effective Date (as may be extended by Collateral Agent in its sole discretion); provided that this Section 6.12(c) shall not apply to any locations owned or controlled by any contract research organization.

6.14 Ducentis. On or before March 13, 2023 (as may be extended by Collateral Agent in its sole discretion) (the "Ducentis Joinder Date"), the Parent shall cause Ducentis to become a co-borrower or a secured guarantor (such determination of co-borrower or secured guarantor to be reasonably determined by Collateral Agent and Borrower) with respect to the Obligations and otherwise take the actions required by Section 6.10 of this Agreement, including delivering to

Collateral Agent (on its behalf and on the behalf of the Lenders), all documents as Collateral Agent and each Lender may reasonably deem necessary or appropriate.

6.15 Minimum Capital Raise. On or before April 1, 2024, Borrower shall provide Collateral Agent with reasonably satisfactory evidence that Parent has received at least Thirty One Million Dollars (\$31,000,000.00) in net cash proceeds during the period commencing on November 1, 2023, and ending on April 1, 2024, from (a) the sale or issuance of Parent's equity interests otherwise permitted hereunder, (b) a business development or collaboration agreement otherwise permitted hereunder (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any payments or proceeds received by Parent pursuant to the Specified License Agreement), and/or (c) Subordinated Debt.

# 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS

Borrower shall not, and shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, do any of the following without the prior written consent of the Required Lenders:

- 7.1 Dispositions. Convey, sell, lease, transfer, assign, dispose of, license (collectively, "**Transfer**"), or permit any of its Subsidiaries to Transfer, all or any part of its business or property, except for Transfers (a) of Inventory in the ordinary course of business; (b) of worn-out, surplus, uneconomic or obsolete Equipment; (c) in connection with Permitted Liens, Permitted Investments and Permitted Licenses; (d) cash or Cash Equivalents pursuant to transactions not prohibited by this Agreement, (e) sales or discounting of delinquent accounts in the ordinary course of business; or (f) other Transfers not to exceed One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) during the term of this Agreement.
- 7.2 Changes in Business, Management, Ownership, or Business Locations. (a) Engage in or permit any of its Subsidiaries to engage in any business other than the businesses engaged in by Borrower or such Subsidiary, as applicable, as of the Effective Date or reasonably related, complimentary or incidental thereto; (b) liquidate or dissolve; or (c) (i) permit any Key Person to cease being actively engaged in the management of Borrower unless written notice thereof is provided to Collateral Agent within ten (10) Business Days of such cessation, or (ii) enter into any transaction or series of related transactions in which (any of the following, a "Change of Control") (A) the stockholders of Borrower who were not stockholders immediately prior to the first such transaction or related series of such transactions, (B) that is a change of control or other fundamental change (howsoever defined) under the indenture governing any Permitted Convertible Indebtedness and (C) except as permitted by Section 7.3, Borrower ceases to own, directly or indirectly, one hundred percent (100%) of the ownership interests in each Subsidiary of Borrower. Borrower shall not, and shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, without at least twenty (20) days' prior written notice to Collateral Agent: (A) add any new offices or business locations, including warehouses (unless such new offices or business locations contain less than One Million
  - 52

Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) in assets or property of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, as applicable); (B) change its respective jurisdiction of organization, (C) except as permitted by Section 7.3, change its respective organizational structure or type, (D) change its respective legal name, or (E) change any organizational number(s) (if any) assigned by its respective jurisdiction of organization.

- **7.3** Mergers, Amalgamations or Acquisitions. Merge, amalgamate or consolidate, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to merge, amalgamate or consolidate, with any other Person, or acquire, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to acquire, all or substantially all of the capital stock or shares or any property of another Person (other than Permitted Acquisitions), in each case including for the avoidance of doubt through a merger, purchase, in-licensing arrangement or any similar transaction. A Subsidiary may merge, amalgamate or consolidate into another Subsidiary (provided such surviving Subsidiary is a "co-Borrower" hereunder or has provided a secured Guaranty of Borrower's Obligations hereunder in accordance with Section 6.10) or with (or into) Borrower provided Borrower is the surviving legal entity, and as long as no Event of Default is occurring prior thereto or arises as a result therefrom.
- 7.4 Indebtedness. Create, incur, assume, or be liable for any Indebtedness, or permit any Subsidiary to do so, other than Permitted Indebtedness.
- 7.5 Encumbrance. Create, incur, allow, or suffer any Lien on any of its property, or assign or convey any right to receive income, including the sale of any Accounts, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to do so, except for Permitted Liens, or permit any Collateral not to be subject to the first priority security interest granted herein (except for Permitted Liens), or enter into any agreement, document, instrument or other arrangement (except with or in favor of Collateral Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties) with any Person which directly or indirectly prohibits or has the effect of prohibiting Borrower, or any of its Subsidiaries, from assigning, mortgaging, pledging, granting a security interest in or upon, or encumbering any of Borrower's or such Subsidiary's Intellectual Property, except as is otherwise permitted in Section 7.1 hereof and the definition of "Permitted Liens".
- **7.6** Maintenance of Collateral Accounts. With respect to Borrower and any Guarantors, maintain any Collateral Account except pursuant to the terms of Section 6.6 hereof.
- 7.7 Restricted Payments. (a) Declare or pay any dividends (other than dividends payable solely in capital stock) or make any other distribution or payment in respect of or redeem, retire or purchase any capital stock or Permitted Convertible Indebtedness (other than (i) the declaration or payment of dividends to Borrower or its Subsidiaries, (ii) so long as no Default or Event of Default exists or would result therefrom, the declaration or payment of any dividends solely in the form of equity securities, and (iii) repurchases pursuant to the terms of employee stock purchase plans, employee restricted stock agreements, stockholder rights plans, director or consultant stock option plans, or similar plans, provided such repurchases do not exceed Five Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$500,000.00) in the aggregate per fiscal year), (b) other than the Obligations in accordance with the
  - 53

terms hereof, purchase, redeem, defease or prepay any principal of, premium, if any, interest or other amount payable in respect of any Indebtedness prior to its scheduled maturity unless being replaced with Indebtedness of at least the same principal amount and such new Indebtedness is Permitted Indebtedness, or (c) be a party to or bound by an agreement that restricts a Subsidiary from paying dividends or otherwise distributing property to Borrower other than this Agreement or any equity or organizational documents of Borrower or such Subsidiary.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, and for the avoidance of doubt, this Section 7.7 shall not prohibit (i) the conversion by holders (including any cash payment upon conversion) of, or required payment of any principal or premium on, or required payment of any interest with respect to, any Permitted Convertible Indebtedness, in each case, in accordance with the terms of the indenture governing such Permitted Convertible Indebtedness; *provided* that this clause (i) shall only allow principal payments with respect to any repurchase in connection with the redemption of Permitted Convertible Indebtedness upon satisfaction of a condition related to the stock price of the Borrower's common stock if the Redemption Conditions are satisfied in respect of such redemption, or (ii) any required payment with respect to, or required early unwind or settlement of, any Permitted Call Spread Agreement, in each case, in accordance with the terms of the agreement governing such Permitted Call Spread Agreement.

Notwithstanding the restriction in Section 7.7, the Borrower may redeem, repurchase, exchange or induce the conversion of Permitted Convertible Indebtedness by delivery of shares of the Borrower's common stock and/or a different series of Permitted Convertible Indebtedness (which series (x) matures after, and does not require any scheduled amortization or other scheduled payments of principal prior to, the analogous date under the indenture governing the Permitted Convertible Indebtedness that are so repurchased, exchanged or converted and (y) has terms, conditions and covenants that are no less favorable to the Borrower than the Permitted Convertible Indebtedness that is so repurchased, exchanged or converted (as determined by the Borrower in good faith)) (any such series of Permitted Convertible Indebtedness, "**Refinancing Convertible Indebtedness**") and/or by payment of cash (in an amount that does not exceed the proceeds received by the Borrower from the substantially concurrent issuance of shares of the Borrower's common stock and/or a Refinancing Convertible Indebtedness plus the net cash proceeds, if any, received by the Borrower pursuant to the related exercise or early unwind or termination of the related Permitted Call Spread Agreements pursuant to the immediately following proviso); provided that, substantially concurrently with, or a commercially reasonable period of time before or after, the related settlement date for the Permitted Convertible Indebtedness that is so repurchased, exchanged or converted, the Borrower shall (and, for the avoidance of doubt, shall be permitted under this Section 7.7 to) exercise or unwind or terminate early (whether in cash, shares or any combination thereof) the portion of the Permitted Call Spread Agreements, if any, corresponding to such Permitted Convertible Indebtedness that is so repurchased, exchanged or converted.

- **7.8** Investments. Directly or indirectly make any Investment other than Permitted Investments, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to do so other than Permitted Investments.
- 7.9 Transactions with Affiliates. Directly or indirectly enter into or permit to exist any material transaction with any Affiliate of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, except for (a) transactions that are in the ordinary course of Borrower's or such Subsidiary's business, upon fair and reasonable terms that are no less favorable to Borrower or such Subsidiary than would be obtained in an arm's length transaction with a non-affiliated Person, (b) Subordinated Debt or equity investments by Borrower's investors in

Borrower or its Subsidiaries, and (c) compensation arrangements for Borrower's and its Subsidiaries' officers, directors and employees that are customary in Borrower's industry and approved by Borrower's board of directors.

- **7.10** Subordinated Debt. (a) Make or permit any payment on any Subordinated Debt, except under the terms of the subordination, intercreditor, or other similar agreement to which such Subordinated Debt is subject, or (b) amend any provision in any document relating to the Subordinated Debt which would increase the amount thereof or adversely affect the subordination thereof to Obligations owed to the Lenders.
- 7.11 Compliance. (a) Become an "investment company" or a company controlled by an "investment company", under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, or undertake as one of its important activities extending credit to purchase or carry margin stock (as defined in Regulation U of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System), or use the proceeds of any Term Loan for that purpose; (b) fail to meet the minimum funding requirements of ERISA; (c) permit a Reportable Event or Prohibited Transaction, as defined in ERISA, to occur; (d) fail to comply with the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act or violate any other law or regulation, if the violation could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Change, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to do so; or (e) withdraw or permit any other event with respect to, any present pension, profit sharing and deferred compensation plan which could reasonably be expected to result in any liability of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, including any liability to the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation or its successors or any other Governmental Authority.
- 7.12 Compliance with Anti-Terrorism Laws. Directly or indirectly, knowingly or permit any Affiliate to enter into any documents, instruments, agreements or contracts with any Person listed on the OFAC Lists. Directly or indirectly or permit any Affiliate to, (a) conduct any business or engage in any transaction or dealing with any Blocked Person, including, without limitation, the making or receiving of any contribution of funds, goods or services to or for the benefit of any Blocked Person, (b) deal in, or otherwise engage in any transaction relating to, any property or interests in property blocked pursuant to Executive Order No. 13224 or any similar executive order or other Anti-Terrorism Law, or (c) engage in or conspire to engage in any transaction that evades or avoids, or has the purpose of evading or avoiding, or attempts to violate, any of the prohibitions set forth in Executive Order No. 13224 or other Anti-Terrorism Law.
- 7.13 Financial Covenant. Permit Net Product Revenue: (a) for the fiseal year ending December 31, 2023, to be lower than seventy-five percent (75%) of the projected Net Product Revenue set forth in the 2023 Plan provided to Collateral Agent for such fiseal year, and (b) for the month ending JanuaryAugust 31, 2024 and the last day of each month thereafter, to be lower than seventy-five percent (75%) of the projected Net Product Revenue for the trailing six (6) month period then ended set forth in the NPR Annual Plan for such period; provided, however, it shall be an immediate Event of Default if Borrower fails to deliver the NPR Annual Plan on or before December 15th of
  - 55

the year prior to each respective Plan Year (or such later date as may be agreed by the Collateral Agent in its reasonable discretion).

- 1.1 Canadian Defined Benefit Pension Plans. Without the prior written consent of Collateral Agent, (a) establish, contribute to or assume an obligation to contribute to or have any liability under any Canadian Defined Benefit Pension Plan, (b) acquire an interest in any Person if such Person sponsors, maintains or contributes to or has any liability under any Canadian Defined Benefit Pension Plan, or at any time in the five-year period preceding such acquisition has sponsored, maintained, or contributed to, or otherwise had any liability under, a Canadian Defined Benefit Pension Plan, or (c) wind-up any Canadian Defined Benefit Pension Plan, in whole or in part, unless it has obtained written advice from the actuary for such plan that the plan (or part thereof in the case of a partial windup) is fully funded and has no unfunded liability or solvency deficiency at the effective date of the windup.
- 1.2 Redemption of Permitted Convertible Debt. Exercise any redemption right with respect to any Permitted Convertible Indebtedness upon satisfaction of a condition related to the stock price of the Borrower's common stock, unless the Redemption Conditions are satisfied in respect of such redemption.
- 1.3 Ducentis. (a) Directly or indirectly Transfer cash, Cash Equivalents and/or other assets to Ducentis in excess of One Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$100,000.00) in the aggregate per fiscal year; (b) permit the aggregate amount of cash and Cash Equivalents held or maintained by Ducentis to exceed, at any time, One Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$100,000.00); or (c) permit Ducentis to license or transfer any Intellectual Property to any Person other than to Parent or to another Loan Party; provided, however, that (i) during the fiscal year ending December 31, 2022 and so long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, Parent may Transfer cash to Ducentis in an amount not to exceed One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) in the aggregate provided that such amount is used by Ducentis to pay its outstanding employee tax obligations within ten (10) Business Days of its receipt of such amount and (ii) so long as an Event of Default has not occurred and is continuing and Parent provides Collateral Agent with at least ten (10) Business Days' prior written notice, Parent may Transfer cash to Ducentis in such amounts as are necessary for Ducentis to pay any Milestone Payments or Annual Net Sales Contingent Payments (as such terms are defined in the Ducentis Share Purchase Agreement) provided that such amounts are paid by Ducentis within ten (10) Business Days of its receipt of such amounts.

## **8.** EVENTS OF DEFAULT

Any one of the following shall constitute an event of default (an "Event of Default") under this Agreement:

- 8.1 Payment Default. Borrower fails to (a) make any payment of principal or interest on any Term Loan on its due date, or (b) pay any other Obligation within three (3) Business Days after such Obligations are due and payable (which three (3) Business Day grace period shall not apply to payments due on the Maturity Date or the date of acceleration pursuant to Section 9.1 (a) hereof);
- 8.2 Covenant Default.
  - (a) Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries fails or neglects to perform any obligation in Sections 6.2 (Financial Statements, Reports, Certificates), 6.4 (Taxes), 6.5 (Insurance), 6.6 (Operating Accounts), 6.7 (Protection of Intellectual Property Rights), 6.9 (Landlord Waivers; Bailee Waivers), 6.10 (Creation/Acquisition of Subsidiaries), 6.14 (Ducentis), 6.15 (Minimum Capital Raise), or Borrower violates any provision in Section 7; or
  - (b) Borrower, or any of its Subsidiaries, fails or neglects to perform, keep, or observe any other term, provision, condition, covenant or agreement contained in this Agreement or any other Loan Document to which such person is a party, and as to any default (other than those specified in this Section 8) under such other term, provision, condition, covenant or agreement that can be cured, has failed to cure the default within twenty (20) days after the occurrence thereof; provided, however, that if the default cannot by its nature be cured within the twenty (20) day period or cannot after diligent attempts by Borrower or such Subsidiary, as applicable, be cured within such twenty (20) day period, and such default is likely to be cured within a reasonable time, then Borrower shall have an additional period (which shall not in any case exceed thirty (30) days) to attempt to cure such default, and within such reasonable time period the failure to cure the default shall not be deemed an Event of Default (but no Term Loans shall be made during such cure period).
- **8.3** Material Adverse Change. A Material Adverse Change has occurred;
- **8.4** Attachment; Levy; Restraint on Business.
  - (i) The service of process seeking to attach, by trustee or similar process, any funds of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or of any entity under control of Borrower or its Subsidiaries on deposit with any institution at which Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries maintains a Collateral Account, or (ii) a notice of lien, levy, or assessment (other than Permitted Lien) is filed against Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or their respective assets by any government agency, and the same under subclauses (i) and (ii) of this clause (a) are not, within twenty (20) days after the occurrence thereof, discharged or stayed (whether through the posting of a bond or otherwise); and

- (b) (i) any material portion of Borrower's or any of its Subsidiaries' assets is attached, seized, levied on, or comes into possession of a trustee or receiver, or (ii) any court order enjoins, restrains, or prevents Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries from conducting any material part of its business;
- 8.5 Insolvency. (a) Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is or becomes Insolvent; (b) Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries begins an Insolvency Proceeding or a UK Insolvency Proceeding; (c) an Insolvency Proceeding is begun against Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries and not dismissed or stayed within forty-five (45) days (but no Term Loans shall be extended while Borrower or any Subsidiary is Insolvent and/or until any Insolvency Proceeding is dismissed); or (d) a UK Insolvency Proceeding is begun against any Co-Borrower and, to the extent that Co-Borrowers satisfy Bank that it is a vexatious or frivolous winding-up petition, not dismissed or stayed within fourteen (14) days (but no extension of credit by the Lenders for the Co-Borrower's benefit shall be made while and of the conditions described in clause (a) exist and/or until any UK Insolvency Proceeding is dismissed);
- 8.6 Other Agreements. There is a default and such default continues (after the applicable grace, cure or notice period) in (a) any agreement to which Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is a party with a third party or parties resulting in a right by such third party or parties, whether or not exercised, to accelerate the maturity of any Indebtedness in an amount in excess of One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) or that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Change, or (b) any indenture governing any Permitted Convertible Indebtedness. For the avoidance of doubt, (x) the exchange, repurchase, conversion or settlement with respect to any Permitted Convertible Indebtedness, or satisfaction of any condition giving rise to or permitting the foregoing, pursuant to their terms that does not result from a default thereunder or an event of the type that constitutes an Event of Default, or (y) any early payment requirement or unwinding or termination with respect to any Permitted Call Spread Agreement, or satisfaction of any condition giving rise to or permitting the foregoing, in accordance with the terms thereof where neither the Borrower nor any of its Affiliates is the "defaulting party" (or substantially equivalent term) under the terms of such Permitted Call Spread Agreement, in each case, shall not constitute an Event of Default under this Section 8.6.
- 8.7 Judgments. One or more judgments, orders, or decrees for the payment of money in an amount, individually or in the aggregate, of at least One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) (not covered by independent third-party insurance as to which (a) Borrower reasonably believes such insurance carrier will accept liability, (b) Borrower or the applicable Subsidiary has submitted such claim to such insurance carrier and (c) liability has not been rejected by such insurance carrier) shall be rendered against Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries and shall remain unsatisfied, unvacated, or unstayed for a period of thirty (30) days after the entry thereof;
- **8.8** Misrepresentations. Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or any Person acting for Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries makes any representation, warranty, or other
  - 58

statement now or later in this Agreement, any Loan Document or in any writing delivered to Collateral Agent and/or the Lenders or to induce Collateral Agent and/or the Lenders to enter this Agreement or any Loan Document, and such representation, warranty, or other statement, when taken as a whole, is incorrect in any material respect when made;

**1.1** Subordinated Debt. After giving effect to any grace or cure period, an event of default occurs under any subordination agreement with Collateral Agent, or any creditor that has signed such an agreement with Collateral Agent or the Lenders breaches any terms of such agreement;

**1.2** Guaranty. (a) Any Guaranty terminates or ceases for any reason to be in full force and effect other than as a result of a transaction permitted under this Agreement; (b) any Guarantor does not perform any obligation or covenant under any Guaranty, after any applicable grace or cure period; (c) any circumstance described in Section 8 occurs with respect to any Guarantor, beyond any applicable grace or cure period;

1.3 Governmental Approvals; FDA Action. (a) Any Governmental Approval shall have been revoked, rescinded, suspended, modified in an adverse manner, or not renewed in the ordinary course for a full term and such revocation, rescission, suspension, modification or non-renewal has resulted in or could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Change; or (b) (i) the FDA, DOJ or other Governmental Authority initiates a Regulatory Action or any other enforcement action against Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or any supplier of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries that causes Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to recall, withdraw, remove or discontinue manufacturing, distributing, and/or marketing any of its products to the extent such action could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Change, even if such action is based on previously disclosed conduct; (ii) the FDA or any other comparable Governmental Authority issues a warning letter to Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries with respect to any of its activities or products which could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Change; (iii) Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries conducts a mandatory or voluntary recall which could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Change; (iv) Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries enters into a settlement agreement with the FDA, DOJ or other Governmental Authority that results in a Material Adverse Change, even if such settlement agreement is based on previously disclosed conduct; or (v) the FDA or any other comparable Governmental Authority revokes any authorization or permission granted under any Registration, or Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries withdraws any Registration, and such revocation or withdrawal that could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Change.

**1.4** Lien Priority. Except as the result of the action or inaction of the Collateral Agent or the Lenders, any Lien created hereunder or by any other Loan Document shall at any time fail to constitute a valid and perfected Lien (to the extent required to be perfected) on any of the Collateral purported to be secured thereby, subject to no prior or equal Lien, other than Permitted Liens arising as a matter of applicable law or that are explicitly permitted to have priority pursuant to this Agreement.

#### 9. RIGHTS AND REMEDIES

- **9.1** Rights and Remedies.
  - (a) Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, Collateral Agent shall at the written direction of Required Lenders, without notice or demand, do any or all of the following: (i) deliver notice of the Event of Default to Borrower, (ii) by notice to Borrower declare all Obligations immediately due and payable (but if an Event of Default described in Section 8.5 occurs all Obligations shall be immediately due and payable without any action by Collateral Agent or the Lenders) or (iii) by notice to Borrower suspend or terminate the obligations, if any, of the Lenders to advance money or extend credit for Borrower's benefit under this Agreement or under any other agreement between Borrower and Collateral Agent and/or the Lenders (but if an Event of Default described in Section 8.5 occurs all obligations, if any, of the Lenders to advance money or extend credit for Borrower's benefit under this Agreement or under any other agreement between Borrower and Collateral Agent and/or the Lenders to advance money or extend credit for Borrower's benefit under this advance money or extend credit for Borrower's benefit under the advance money or extend credit for Borrower's benefit under this Agreement or under any other agreement between Borrower's benefit under this Agreement or under any other agreement between Borrower's benefit under this Agreement or under any other agreement between Borrower's benefit under this Agreement or under any other agreement between Borrower and Collateral Agent and/or the Lenders shall be immediately terminated without any action by Collateral Agent or the Lenders).
  - (b) Without limiting the rights of Collateral Agent and the Lenders set forth in Section 9.1(a) above, upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, Collateral Agent shall at the written direction of the Required Lenders, without notice or demand, to do any or all of the following:
    - (i) foreclose upon and/or sell or otherwise liquidate, the Collateral;

(ii) make a demand for payment upon any Guarantor pursuant to the Guaranty delivered by such Guarantor;

(iii) apply to the Obligations any (A) balances and deposits of Borrower that Collateral Agent or any Lender holds or controls, (B) any amount held or controlled by Collateral Agent or any Lender owing to or for the credit or the account of Borrower, or (C) amounts received from any Guarantors in accordance with the respective Guaranty delivered by such Guarantor; and/or

(iv) commence and prosecute an Insolvency Proceeding or consent to Borrower commencing any Insolvency Proceeding.

(c) Without limiting the rights of Collateral Agent and the Lenders set forth in Sections 9.1(a) and (b) above, upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, Collateral Agent shall at the written direction of the Required Lenders, without notice or demand, to do any or all of the following:

(i) settle or adjust disputes and claims directly with Account Debtors for amounts on terms and in any order that Collateral Agent considers advisable, notify any Person owing Borrower money of Collateral Agent's security interest in such funds, and verify the amount of such account;

(ii) make any payments and do any acts it considers necessary or reasonable to protect the Collateral and/or its Liens in the Collateral (held for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties). Borrower shall assemble the Collateral if Collateral Agent requests and make it available at such location as Collateral Agent reasonably designates. Collateral Agent may enter premises where the Collateral is located, take and maintain possession of any part of the Collateral, and pay, purchase, contest, or compromise any Lien which appears to be prior or superior to its security interest and pay all expenses incurred. Borrower grants Collateral Agent a license to enter and occupy any of its premises, without charge, to exercise any of Collateral Agent's rights or remedies;

(iii) ship, reclaim, recover, store, finish, maintain, repair, prepare for sale, and/or advertise for sale, any of the Collateral. Collateral Agent is hereby granted a non-exclusive, royalty-free license or other right to use, without charge, Borrower's and each of its Subsidiaries' labels, patents, copyrights, mask works, rights of use of any name, trade secrets, trade names, trademarks, service marks, and advertising matter, or any similar property as it pertains to the Collateral, in completing production of, advertising for sale, and selling any Collateral and, in connection with Collateral Agent's exercise of its rights under this Section 9.1, Borrower's and each of its Subsidiaries' rights under all licenses and all franchise agreements inure to Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Lenders;

(iv) place a "hold" on any Collateral Account maintained with Collateral Agent or any Lender or otherwise in respect of which a Control Agreement has been delivered in favor of Collateral Agent (for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties) and/or deliver a notice of exclusive control, any

entitlement order, or other directions or instructions pursuant to any Control Agreement or similar agreements providing control of any Collateral;

(v) demand and receive possession of Borrower's Books;

(vi) appoint a receiver to seize, manage and realize any of the Collateral, and such receiver shall have any right and authority as any competent court will grant or authorize in accordance with any applicable law, including any power or authority to manage the business of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries; and

(vii) subject to clauses 9.1(a) and (b), exercise all rights and remedies available to Collateral Agent and each Lender under the Loan Documents or at law or equity, including all remedies provided under the Code (including disposal of the Collateral pursuant to the terms thereof).

Notwithstanding any provision of this Section 9.1 to the contrary, upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, Collateral Agent shall have the right to exercise any and all remedies referenced in this Section 9.1 without the written consent of Required Lenders following the occurrence of an Exigent Circumstance.

9.2 Power of Attorney. Borrower hereby irrevocably appoints Collateral Agent as its lawful attorney-in-fact, exercisable upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, to: (a) endorse Borrower's or any of its Subsidiaries' name on any checks or other forms of payment or security; (b) sign Borrower's or any of its Subsidiaries' name on any invoice or bill of lading for any Account or drafts against Account Debtors; (c) settle and adjust disputes and claims about the Accounts of Borrower directly with the applicable Account Debtors, for amounts and on terms Collateral Agent determines reasonable; (d) make, settle, and adjust all claims under Borrower's insurance policies; (e) pay, contest or settle any Lien, charge, encumbrance, security interest, and adverse claim in or to the Collateral, or any judgment based thereon, or otherwise take any action to terminate or discharge the same: and (f) transfer the Collateral into the name of Collateral Agent or a third party as the Code or any applicable law permits. Borrower hereby appoints Collateral Agent as its lawful attorney-in-fact to sign Borrower's or any of its Subsidiaries' name on any documents necessary to perfect or continue the perfection of Collateral Agent's security interest in the Collateral regardless of whether an Event of Default has occurred until all Obligations (other than (a)(i) inchoate indemnity obligations, and (ii) other obligations that, by their terms, survive termination of this Agreement, in each case, for which no claim has been made, and (b) all obligations under the Exit Fee Agreement) have been satisfied in full and Collateral Agent and the Lenders are under no further obligation to make extend Term Loans hereunder. Collateral Agent's foregoing appointment as Borrower's or any of its

Subsidiaries' attorney in fact, and all of Collateral Agent's rights and powers, coupled with an interest, are irrevocable until all Obligations (other than (a)(i) inchoate indemnity obligations, and (ii) other obligations that, by their terms, survive termination of this Agreement, in each case, for which no claim has been made, and (b) all obligations under the Exit Fee Agreement) have been fully repaid and performed and Collateral Agent's and the Lenders' obligation to provide Term Loans terminates.

- **9.3** Protective Payments. If Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries fail to obtain the insurance called for by Section 6.5 or fails to pay any premium thereon or fails to pay any other amount which Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is obligated to pay under this Agreement or any other Loan Document, Collateral Agent may obtain such insurance or make such payment, and all amounts so paid by Collateral Agent are Lenders' Expenses and immediately due and payable, bearing interest at the Default Rate, and secured by the Collateral. Collateral Agent will make reasonable efforts to provide Borrower with notice of Collateral Agent obtaining such insurance or making such payment at the time it is obtained or paid or within a reasonable time thereafter. No such payments by Collateral Agent are deemed an agreement to make similar payments in the future or Collateral Agent's waiver of any Event of Default.
- 9.4 Application of Payments and Proceeds. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, (a) Borrower irrevocably waives the right to direct the application of any and all payments at any time or times thereafter received by Collateral Agent from or on behalf of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of all or any part of the Obligations, and, as between Borrower on the one hand and Collateral Agent and Lenders on the other, Collateral Agent shall have the continuing and exclusive right to apply and to reapply any and all payments received against the Obligations in such manner as Collateral Agent may deem advisable notwithstanding any previous application by Collateral Agent, and (b) the proceeds of any sale of, or other realization upon all or any part of the Collateral shall be applied: first, to the Lenders' Expenses; second, to accrued and unpaid interest on the Obligations (including any interest which, but for the provisions of the United States Bankruptcy Code, would have accrued on such amounts); third, to the principal amount of the Obligations outstanding; and fourth, to any other Obligations owing to Collateral Agent or any Lender under the Loan Documents. Any balance remaining shall be delivered to Borrower or to whoever may be lawfully entitled to receive such balance or as a court of competent jurisdiction may direct. In carrying out the foregoing, (x) amounts received shall be applied in the numerical order provided until exhausted prior to the application to the next succeeding category, and (y) each of the Persons entitled to receive a payment in any particular category shall receive an amount equal to its pro rata share of amounts available to be applied pursuant thereto for such category. Any reference in this Agreement to an allocation between or sharing by the Lenders of any right, interest or obligation "ratably," "proportionally" or in similar terms shall refer to the Lenders' Pro Rata Shares unless expressly provided otherwise. Collateral Agent, or if applicable, each Lender, shall promptly remit to the other Lenders such sums as may be necessary to ensure the ratable repayment of each Lender's Pro Rata Share of any Term
  - 63

Loan and the ratable distribution of interest, fees and reimbursements paid or made by Borrower. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Lender receiving a scheduled payment shall not be responsible for determining whether the other Lenders also received their scheduled payment on such date; provided, however, if it is later determined that a Lender received more than its Pro Rata Share of scheduled payments made on any date or dates, then such Lender shall remit to Collateral Agent or other the Lenders such sums as may be necessary to ensure the ratable payment of such scheduled payments, as instructed by Collateral Agent. If any payment or distribution of any kind or character, whether in cash, properties or securities, shall be received by a Lender in excess of its Pro Rata Share, then the portion of such payment or distribution in excess of such Lender's Pro Rata Share shall be received and held by such Lender in trust for and shall be promptly paid over to the other Lenders' claims. To the extent any payment for the account of Borrower is required to be returned as a voidable transfer or otherwise, the Lenders shall contribute to one another as is necessary to ensure that such return of payment is on a pro rata basis. If any Lender shall obtain possession of any Collateral Agent's security interest therein (held for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties).

- **9.5** Liability for Collateral. So long as Collateral Agent and the Lenders comply with reasonable banking practices regarding the safekeeping of the Collateral in the possession or under the control of Collateral Agent and the Lenders, Collateral Agent and the Lenders shall not be liable or responsible for: (a) the safekeeping of the Collateral; (b) any loss or damage to the Collateral; (c) any diminution in the value of the Collateral; or (d) any act or default of any carrier, warehouseman, bailee, or other Person. Borrower bears all risk of loss, damage or destruction of the Collateral.
- **9.6** No Waiver; Remedies Cumulative. Failure by Collateral Agent or any Lender, at any time or times, to require strict performance by Borrower of any provision of this Agreement or by Borrower or any other Loan Document shall not waive, affect, or diminish any right of Collateral Agent or any Lender thereafter to demand strict performance and compliance herewith or therewith. No waiver hereunder shall be effective unless signed by Collateral Agent and the Required Lenders and then is only effective for the specific instance and purpose for which it is given. The rights and remedies of Collateral Agent and the Lenders under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents are cumulative. Collateral Agent and the Lenders have all rights and remedies provided under the Code, any applicable law, by law, or in equity. The exercise by Collateral Agent or any Lender of one right or remedy is not an election, and Collateral Agent's or any Lender's waiver of any Event of Default is not a continuing waiver. Collateral Agent's or any Lender's delay in exercising any remedy is not a waiver, election, or acquiescence.
- **9.7** Demand Waiver. Borrower waives, to the fullest extent permitted by law, demand, notice of default or dishonor, notice of payment and non-payment, notice of any default,
  - 64

non-payment at maturity, release, compromise, settlement, extension, or renewal of accounts, documents, instruments, chattel paper, and guarantees held by Collateral Agent or any Lender on which Borrower or any Subsidiary is liable.

#### 10. NOTICES

Other than as specifically provided herein, all notices, consents, requests, approvals, demands, or other communication (collectively, "Communications") by any party to this Agreement or any other Loan Document must be in writing and shall be deemed to have been validly served, given, or delivered: (a) upon the earlier of actual receipt and three (3) Business Days after deposit in the U.S. mail, first class, registered or certified mail return receipt requested, with proper postage prepaid; (b) upon transmission, when sent by facsimile transmission; (c) one (1) Business Day after deposit with a reputable overnight courier with all charges prepaid; or (d) when delivered, if hand-delivered by messenger, all of which shall be addressed to the party to be notified and sent to the address, facsimile number, or email address indicated below. Any of Collateral Agent, Lender or Borrower may change its mailing address or facsimile number by giving the other party written notice thereof in accordance with the terms of this Section 10.

If to Borrower:	ARCUTIS BIOTHERAPEUTICS, INC. 3027 Townsgate Road, Suite 300 Westlake Village, CA 913361 Attn: Scott BurrowsDavid Topper, Chief Financial Officer Fax: Email:
with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:	LATHAM & WATKINS LLP 140 Scott650 Town Center Drive, 20th Floor Menlo ParkCosta Mesa, CA 9402592626-1925 Attn: Brian CuncoRoss McAloon Email:
If to Collateral Agent:	SLR INVESTMENT CORP. 500 Park Avenue, 3rd Floor New York, NY 10022 Attention: Anthony Storino Fax: Email:

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:	DLA PIPER LLP (US) 500 8th Street, NW
	Washington, DC 20004
	Attn: Eric Eisenberg
	Fax:
	Email:

## 11. CHOICE OF LAW, VENUE AND JURY TRIAL WAIVER

- 11.1 Waiver of Jury Trial. EACH OF BORROWER, COLLATERAL AGENT AND LENDERS UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES ANY AND ALL RIGHT TO A JURY TRIAL OF ANY CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION BASED UPON OR ARISING OUT OF THIS AGREEMENT, ANY OF THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS, ANY OF THE INDEBTEDNESS SECURED HEREBY, ANY DEALINGS AMONG BORROWER, COLLATERAL AGENT AND/OR LENDERS RELATING TO THE SUBJECT MATTER OF THIS TRANSACTION OR ANY RELATED TRANSACTIONS, AND/OR THE RELATIONSHIP THAT IS BEING ESTABLISHED AMONG BORROWER, COLLATERAL AGENT AND/OR LENDERS. THE SCOPE OF THIS WAIVER IS INTENDED TO BE ALL ENCOMPASSING OF ANY AND ALL DISPUTES THAT MAY BE FILED IN ANY COURT. THIS WAIVER IS IRREVOCABLE. THIS WAIVER MAY NOT BE MODIFIED EITHER ORALLY OR IN WRITING. THE WAIVER ALSO SHALL APPLY TO ANY SUBSEQUENT AMENDMENTS, RENEWALS, SUPPLEMENTS OR MODIFICATIONS TO THIS AGREEMENT, ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS, OR TO ANY OTHER DOCUMENTS OR AGREEMENTS RELATING TO THIS TRANSACTION OR ANY RELATED TRANSACTION. THIS AGREEMENT MAY BE FILED AS A WRITTEN CONSENT TO A TRIAL BY THE COURT.
- 11.2 Governing Law and Jurisdiction. THIS AGREEMENT, THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS (EXCLUDING THOSE LOAN DOCUMENTS THAT BY THEIR OWN TERMS ARE EXPRESSLY GOVERNED BY THE LAWS OF ANOTHER JURISDICTION) AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE PARTIES HEREUNDER AND THEREUNDER SHALL IN ALL RESPECTS BE GOVERNED BY AND CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE INTERNAL LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK (WITHOUT REGARD TO THE CONFLICT OF LAWS PRINCIPLES THAT WOULD RESULT IN THE APPLICATION OF ANY LAW OTHER THAN THE LAW OF SUCH STATE), INCLUDING ALL MATTERS OF CONSTRUCTION, VALIDITY AND PERFORMANCE, REGARDLESS OF THE LOCATION OF THE COLLATERAL, <u>PROVIDED</u>, <u>HOWEVER</u>, THAT IF THE LAWS OF ANY JURISDICTION OTHER THAN NEW YORK SHALL GOVERN IN REGARD TO THE VALIDITY, PERFECTION OR EFFECT OF PERFECTION OF ANY LIEN OR IN REGARD TO PROCEDURAL MATTERS AFFECTING ENFORCEMENT OF ANY LIENS IN COLLATERAL, SUCH LAWS OF SUCH OTHER JURISDICTIONS SHALL CONTINUE TO APPLY TO THAT EXTENT.

- 11.3 Submission to Jurisdiction. Any legal action or proceeding with respect to the Loan Documents shall be brought exclusively in the courts of the State of New York located in the City of New York, Borough of Manhattan, or of the United States of America for the Southern District of New York and, by execution and delivery of this Agreement, Borrower hereby accepts for itself and in respect of its Property, generally and unconditionally, the jurisdiction of the aforesaid courts. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Collateral Agent and Lenders shall have the right to bring any action or proceeding against Borrower (or any property of Borrower) in the court of any other jurisdiction Collateral Agent or Lenders deem necessary or appropriate in order to realize on the Collateral or other security for the Obligations. The parties hereto hereby irrevocably waive any objection, including any objection to the laying of venue or based on the grounds of *forum non conveniens*, that any of them may now or hereafter have to the bringing of any such action or proceeding in such jurisdictions.
- 11.4 Service of Process. Borrower irrevocably waives personal service of any and all legal process, summons, notices and other documents and other service of process of any kind and consents to such service in any suit, action or proceeding brought in the United States of America with respect to or otherwise arising out of or in connection with any Loan Document by any means permitted by applicable requirements of law, including by the mailing thereof (by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid) to the address of Borrower specified herein (and shall be effective when such mailing shall be effective, as provided therein). Borrower agrees that a final judgment in any such action or proceeding shall be conclusive and may be enforced in other jurisdictions by suit on the judgment or in any other manner provided by law.
- **11.5** Non-exclusive Jurisdiction. Nothing contained in this Article 11 shall affect the right of Collateral Agent or Lenders to serve process in any other manner permitted by applicable requirements of law or commence legal proceedings or otherwise proceed against Borrower in any other jurisdiction.

# **12.** GENERAL PROVISIONS

12.1 Successors and Assigns. This Agreement binds and is for the benefit of the successors and permitted assigns of each party. Borrower may not transfer, pledge or assign this Agreement or any rights or obligations under it without Collateral Agent's prior written consent (which may be granted or withheld in Collateral Agent's discretion, subject to Section 12.5). The Lenders have the right, without the consent of or notice to Borrower, to sell, transfer, assign, pledge, negotiate, or grant participation in (any such sale, transfer, assignment, negotiation, or grant of a participation, a "Lender Transfer") all or any part of, or any interest in, the Lenders' obligations, rights, and benefits under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents; *provided, however*, that any such Lender Transfer (other than (i) any Transfer at any time that an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, or (ii) a transfer, pledge, sale or assignment to an Eligible Assignee) of its obligations, rights, and benefits under this Agreement of the Collateral Agent (such approved assignee, an "Approved Lender"); and provided, further, that on the date it becomes a party to this

Agreement, an Approved Lender (other than an Approved Lender that became a party to this Agreement by a Transfer at any time that an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing) must be capable, through its applicable lending office, of receiving payments of interest from Borrower without the imposition of any withholding taxes that would be required to be borne by Borrower or requiring the payment of any additional amounts by Borrower pursuant to Section 2.5 hereof. Borrower and Collateral Agent shall be entitled to continue to deal solely and directly with such Lender in connection with the interests so assigned until Collateral Agent shall have received and accepted an effective assignment agreement in form satisfactory to Collateral Agent executed, delivered and fully completed by the applicable parties thereto, and shall have received such other information regarding such Eligible Assignee or Approved Lender as Collateral Agent reasonably shall require. Collateral Agent shall use commercially reasonable efforts to provide notice to Borrower of each Lender Transfer promptly following such Lender Transfer, except for Lender Transfers an Affiliate of a Lender. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, so long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, no Lender Transfer (other than a Lender Transfer in connection with (x) assignments by a Lender due to a forced divestiture at the request of any regulatory agency; or (y) upon the occurrence of a default, event of default or similar occurrence with respect to a Lender's own financing or securitization transactions) shall be permitted, without Borrower's consent, to any Person which is an Affiliate or Subsidiary of Borrower, a direct competitor of Borrower or a vulture fund or distressed debt fund, each as determined by Collateral Agent in its reasonable discretion at the time of such assignment. Collateral Agent, acting solely for this purpose as an agent of Borrower, shall maintain at one of its offices in the United States a register for the recordation of the names and addresses of the Lenders, and the Term Loan Commitments of, and principal amounts (and stated interest) of the Term Loans owing to each Lender pursuant to the terms hereof from time to time (the "Register"). The entries in the Register shall be conclusive absent manifest error, and Borrower, Collateral Agent and Lenders shall treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Register pursuant to the terms hereof as Lender hereunder for all purposes of this Agreement. The Register shall be available for inspection by Borrower and any Lender at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice. Each Lender that sells a participation shall, acting solely for this purpose as a non-fiduciary agent of Borrower, maintain a register on which it enters the name and address of each participant and the principal amounts (and stated interest) of each participant's interest in the Term Loans or other obligations under the Loan Documents (the "Participant **Register**"); provided that no Lender shall have any obligation to disclose all or any portion of the Participant Register (including the identity of any participant or any information relating to a participant's interest in any commitments, loans or its other obligations under any Loan Document) to any Person except to the extent that such disclosure is necessary to establish that such commitment, loan or other obligation is in registered form under Section 5f.103-1(c) of the United States Treasury Regulations. The entries in the Participant Register shall be conclusive absent manifest error, and such Lender shall treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Participant Register as the owner of such participation for all purposes of this Agreement notwithstanding any notice to the contrary. For the avoidance of doubt,

Collateral Agent (in its capacity as Collateral Agent) shall have no responsibility for maintaining a Participant Register. Borrower agrees that each participant shall be entitled to the benefits of the provisions in Exhibit C attached hereto (subject to the requirements and limitations therein, including the requirements under Section 7 of Exhibit C attached hereto (it being understood that the documentation required under Section 7 of Exhibit C attached hereto to the participating Lender)) to the same extent as if it were a Lender and had acquired its interest by assignment pursuant to this Section 12.1; provided that such participant shall not be entitled to receive any greater payment under Exhibit C attached hereto, with respect to any participation, than its participating Lender would have been entitled to receive, except to the extent such entitlement to receive a greater payment results from a change in law that occurs after the participant acquired the applicable participation.

- 12.2 Indemnification. Borrower agrees to indemnify, defend and hold each Secured Party and their respective directors, officers, employees, consultants, agents, attorneys, or any other Person affiliated with or representing such Secured Party (each, an "Indemnified Person") harmless against: (a) all obligations, demands, claims, and liabilities (collectively, "Claims") asserted by any other party in connection with; related to; following; or arising from, out of or under, the transactions contemplated by the Loan Documents; and (b) all losses and Lenders' Expenses incurred, or paid by Indemnified Person in connection with; related to; following; or arising from, out of or under, the transactions contemplated by the Loan Documents (including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses), except, in each case, for Claims and/or losses directly caused by such Indemnified Person's gross negligence or willful misconduct. Borrower hereby further agrees to indemnify, defend and hold each Indemnified Person harmless from and against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, claims, costs, expenses and disbursements of any kind or nature whatsoever (including the fees and disbursements of counsel for such Indemnified Person) in connection with any investigative, response, remedial, administrative or judicial matter or proceeding, whether or not such Indemnified Person shall be designated a party thereto and including any such proceeding initiated by or on behalf of Borrower, and the reasonable expenses of investigation by engineers, environmental consultants and similar technical personnel and any commission, fee or compensation claimed by any broker (other than any broker retained by Collateral Agent or Lenders) asserting any right to payment for the transactions contemplated hereby which may be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against such Indemnified Person as a result of or in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby and the use or intended use of the proceeds of the loan proceeds except for liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, claims, costs, expenses and disbursements directly caused by such Indemnified Person's gross negligence or willful misconduct.
- **12.3** Severability of Provisions. Each provision of this Agreement is severable from every other provision in determining the enforceability of any provision.



- **12.4** Correction of Loan Documents. Collateral Agent may correct patent errors and fill in any blanks in this Agreement and the other Loan Documents consistent with the agreement of the parties.
- 12.5 Amendments in Writing; Integration. (a) No amendment, modification, termination or waiver of any provision of this Agreement or any other Loan Document, no approval or consent thereunder, or any consent to any departure by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries therefrom, shall in any event be effective unless the same shall be in writing and signed by Borrower, Collateral Agent and the Required Lenders provided that:

(i) no such amendment, waiver or other modification that would have the effect of increasing or reducing a Lender's Term Loan Commitment or Commitment Percentage shall be effective as to such Lender without such Lender's written consent;

(ii) no such amendment, waiver or modification that would affect the rights and duties of Collateral Agent shall be effective without Collateral Agent's written consent or signature; and

(iii) no such amendment, waiver or other modification shall, unless signed by all the Lenders directly affected thereby, (A) reduce the principal of, rate of interest on or any fees with respect to any Term Loan or forgive any principal, interest (other than default interest) or fees (other than late charges) with respect to any Term Loan (B) postpone the date fixed for, or waive, any payment of principal of any Term Loan or of interest on any Term Loan (other than default interest) or any fees provided for hereunder (other than late charges or for any termination of any commitment); (C) change the definition of the term "Required Lenders" or the percentage of Lenders which shall be required for the Lenders to take any action hereunder; (D) release all or substantially all of any material portion of the Collateral, authorize Borrower to sell or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all or any material portion of the Collateral or release any Guarantor of all or any portion of the Obligations or its Guaranty obligations with respect thereto, except, in each case with respect to this clause (D), as otherwise may be expressly permitted under this Agreement or the other Loan Documents (including in connection with any disposition permitted hereunder); (E) amend, waive or otherwise modify this Section 12.5 or the definitions of the terms used in this Section 12.5 insofar as the definitions affect the substance of this Section 12.5; (F) consent to the assignment, delegation or other transfer by Borrower of any of its rights and obligations under any Loan Document or release Borrower of its

payment obligations under any Loan Document, except, in each case with respect to this clause (F), pursuant to a merger or consolidation permitted pursuant to this Agreement; (G) amend any of the provisions of Section 9.4 or amend any of the definitions of Pro Rata Share, Term Loan Commitment, Commitment Percentage or that provide for the Lenders to receive their Pro Rata Shares of any fees, payments, setoffs or proceeds of Collateral hereunder; (H) subordinate the Liens granted in favor of Collateral Agent securing the Obligations; or (I) amend any of the provisions of Sections 12.7 or 12.8. It is hereby understood and agreed that all Lenders shall be deemed directly affected by an amendment, waiver or other modification of the type described in the preceding clauses (C), (D), (E), (F), (G) and (H) of the immediately preceding sentence.

- (a) Other than as expressly provided for in Section 12.5(a)(i)-(iii), Collateral Agent may, at its discretion, or if requested by the Required Lenders, from time to time designate covenants in this Agreement less restrictive by notification to a representative of Borrower.
- (b) This Agreement and the Loan Documents represent the entire agreement about this subject matter and supersede prior negotiations or agreements with respect to such subject matter. All prior agreements, understandings, representations, warranties, and negotiations between the parties about the subject matter of this Agreement and the Loan Documents merge into this Agreement and the Loan Documents.
- **12.6** Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts and by different parties on separate counterparts, each of which, when executed and delivered, is an original, and all taken together, constitute one Agreement. Delivery of an executed counterpart of a signature page of this Agreement by facsimile, portable document format (.pdf) or other electronic transmission will be as effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart hereof.
- 12.7 Survival. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, all covenants, representations and warranties made in this Agreement continue in full force and effect until this Agreement has terminated pursuant to its terms and all Obligations (other than (a)(i) inchoate indemnity obligations, and (ii) any other obligations which, by their terms, are to survive the termination of this Agreement, and (b) all obligations under the Exit Fee Agreement) have been satisfied. The obligation of Borrower in Section 12.2 to indemnify each Lender and Collateral Agent, as well as the confidentiality provisions in Section 12.8 below, shall survive until the statute of limitations with respect to such claim or cause of action shall have run.
- **12.8** Confidentiality. In handling any confidential information of Borrower, each of the Lenders and Collateral Agent shall exercise the same degree of care that it exercises for

their own proprietary information, but disclosure of information may be made: (a) subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, to the Lenders' and Collateral Agent's Subsidiaries or Affiliates, or in connection with a Lender's own financing or securitization transactions and upon the occurrence of a default, event of default or similar occurrence with respect to such financing or securitization transaction; (b) to prospective transferees (other than those identified in (a) above) or purchasers of any interest in the Term Loans (provided, however, the Lenders and Collateral Agent shall, except upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, obtain such prospective transferee's or purchaser's agreement to the terms of this provision or to similar confidentiality terms); (c) as required by law, rule, regulation, regulatory or self-regulatory authority, subpoena, or other order: (d) to Lenders' or Collateral Agent's regulators or as otherwise required in connection with an examination or audit; (e) as Collateral Agent reasonably considers appropriate in exercising remedies under the Loan Documents; and (f) to third party service providers of the Lenders and/or Collateral Agent so long as such service providers have executed a confidentiality agreement or have agreed to similar confidentiality terms with the Lenders and/or Collateral Agent, as applicable, with terms no less restrictive than those contained herein. Confidential information does not include information that either: (i) is in the public domain or in the Lenders' and/or Collateral Agent's possession when disclosed to the Lenders and/or Collateral Agent, or becomes part of the public domain after disclosure to the Lenders and/or Collateral Agent through no breach of this provision by the Lenders or the Collateral Agent; or (ii) is disclosed to the Lenders and/or Collateral Agent by a third party, if the Lenders and/or Collateral Agent does not know that the third party is prohibited from disclosing the information. Collateral Agent and the Lenders may use confidential information for any purpose, including, without limitation, for the development of client databases, reporting purposes, and market analysis so long as, to the extent such client databases, reporting purposes and market analysis are disclosed publicly, the Collateral Agent and the Lenders do not disclose the identity of the Borrower or the identity of any person associated with the Borrower. The provisions of the immediately preceding sentence shall survive the termination of this Agreement. The agreements provided under this Section 12.8 supersede all prior agreements, understanding, representations, warranties, and negotiations between the parties about the subject matter of this Section 12.8.

12.9 Right of Set Off. Borrower hereby grants to Collateral Agent and to each Lender, a Lien, security interest and right of set off as security for all Obligations to Secured Parties hereunder, whether now existing or hereafter arising upon and against all deposits, credits, collateral and property, now or hereafter in the possession, custody, safekeeping or control of any Secured Party or any entity under the control of such Secured Party (including an Affiliate of Collateral Agent) or in transit to any of them. At any time after the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, without demand or notice, any Secured Party may set off the same or any part thereof and apply the same to any liability or obligations. ANY AND ALL RIGHTS TO REQUIRE COLLATERAL AGENT TO EXERCISE ITS RIGHTS OR REMEDIES

WITH RESPECT TO ANY OTHER COLLATERAL WHICH SECURES THE OBLIGATIONS, PRIOR TO EXERCISING ITS RIGHT OF SETOFF WITH RESPECT TO SUCH DEPOSITS, CREDITS OR OTHER PROPERTY OF BORROWER ARE HEREBY KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY AND IRREVOCABLY WAIVED BY BORROWER.

- **12.10** Cooperation of Borrower. If necessary, Borrower agrees to (i) execute any documents reasonably required to effectuate and acknowledge each assignment of a Term Loan Commitment (or portion thereof) or Term Loan (or portion thereof) to an assignee in accordance with Section 12.1, (ii) make Borrower's management personnel available to meet with Collateral Agent and prospective participants and assignees of Term Loan Commitments, the Term Loans or portions thereof (which meetings shall be conducted no more often than twice every twelve months unless an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing), and (iii) assist Collateral Agent and the Lenders in the preparation of information relating to the financial affairs of Borrower as any prospective participant or assignee of a Term Loan Commitment (or portions thereof) or Term Loan (or portions thereof) as Collateral Agent or such Lender may reasonably may request. Subject to the provisions of Section 12.8, Borrower authorizes each Lender to disclose to any prospective participant or assignee of a Term Loan Commitment (or portions thereof), any and all information in such Lender's possession concerning Borrower and its financial affairs which has been delivered to such Lender by or on behalf of Borrower pursuant to this Agreement, or which has been delivered to such Lender by or on behalf of Borrower in connection with such Lender's credit evaluation of Borrower prior to entering into this Agreement, in each case subject to Section 12.8.
- 12.11 Public Announcement. Borrower hereby agrees that Collateral Agent and each Lender, may, make a public announcement of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and may publicize the same in marketing materials, newspapers and other publications, and otherwise, and in connection therewith may use Borrower's name, tradenames and logos; provided that until such time as the initial public announcement of the transaction contemplated by this Agreement has been made, Collateral Agent and each Lender agree that it shall only make such public announcement or other publicization with the consent of Borrower (which consent may not be unreasonably conditioned, withheld or delayed). Notwithstanding the foregoing, such consent from Borrower shall not be required for any disclosures by Collateral Agent and the Lenders required by the Securities and Exchange Commission or other governmental agency and any other public disclosure with investors, other governmental agencies or other related persons, in each case, subject to applicable law and regulations.
- **12.12** Collateral Agent and Lender Agreement. Collateral Agent and the Lenders hereby agree to the terms and conditions set forth on Exhibit B attached hereto. Borrower acknowledges and agrees to the terms and conditions set forth on Exhibit B attached hereto.
- 12.13 Time of Essence. Time is of the essence for the performance of Obligations under this Agreement.

- 12.14 Termination Prior to Maturity Date; Survival. All covenants, representations and warranties made in this Agreement continue in full force until this Agreement has terminated pursuant to its terms and all Obligations have been satisfied (other than (a)(i) inchoate indemnity obligations, and (ii) other obligations that, by their terms, survive termination of this Agreement, in each case, for which no claim has been made, and (b) all obligations under the Exit Fee Agreement). So long as Borrower has satisfied the Obligations (other than (a)(i) inchoate indemnity obligations, and (ii) any other obligations which, by their terms, are to survive the termination of this Agreement and for which no claim has been made, and (b) all obligations under the Exit Fee Agreement) in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, this Agreement may be terminated prior to the Maturity Date by Borrower, effective five (5) Business Days after written notice of termination is given to the Collateral Agent and the Lenders.
- 12.15 Electronic Execution of Certain Other Documents. The words "execution," "execute", "signed," "signature," and words of like import in or related to any document to be signed in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby (including without limitation assignments, assumptions, amendments, waivers and consents) shall be deemed to include electronic signatures, the electronic matching of assignment terms and contract formations on electronic platforms approved by the Collateral Agent, or the keeping of records in electronic form, each of which shall be of the same legal effect, validity or enforceability as a manually executed signature or the use of a paper-based recordkeeping system, as the case may be, to the extent and as provided for in any applicable law, including the Federal Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act, the New York State Electronic Signatures and Records Act, or any other similar state laws based on the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act.
- 12.16 Judgement Currency. The obligations of Borrower hereunder and under the other Loan Documents to make payments in the lawful currency of the United States of America (the "Obligation Currency"), shall not be discharged or satisfied by any tender or recovery pursuant to any judgment expressed in or converted into any currency other than the Obligation Currency, except to the extent that such tender or recovery results in the effective receipt by Collateral Agent of the full amount of the Obligation Currency expressed to be payable to Collateral Agent under this Agreement or the other Loan Documents. If, for the purpose of obtaining or enforcing judgment against any Borrower or the Guarantor in any court or in any jurisdiction, it becomes necessary to convert into or from any currency other than the Obligation Currency (such other currency being hereinafter referred to as the "Judgment Currency") an amount due in the Obligation Currency, the conversion shall be made, at Collateral Agent's quoted rate of exchange prevailing, in each case, as of the date which is the Business Day immediately preceding the day on which the judgment is given (such Business Day being hereinafter referred to as the "Judgment"). If there is a change in the rate of exchange prevailing between the Judgment Currency Conversion Date and the date of actual payment of the amount due, Borrower covenants and agrees to pay, or cause to be paid, such additional amounts, if any (but in any event not a lesser amount), as may be necessary to ensure that the amount paid in the Judgment Currency, when converted at

the rate of exchange prevailing on the date of payment, will produce the amount of the Obligation Currency which could have been purchased with the amount of Judgment Currency stipulated in the judgment or judicial award at the rate of exchange prevailing on the Judgment Currency Conversion Date. Any amount due from Borrower under this Section 12.16 shall be due as a separate debt and shall not be affected by judgment being obtained for any other amounts due under this Agreement or in respect of any of the other Loan Documents. For purposes of determining the prevailing rate of exchange, such amounts shall include any premium and costs payable in connection with the purchase of the Obligation Currency.

**12.17** Enforcement of Rights. Each Borrower hereby unconditionally and irrevocably agrees it is jointly and severally liable to Collateral Agent for the Obligations. In furtherance thereof, each Borrower agrees that wherever in this Agreement it is provided that a Borrower is liable for a payment such obligation is the joint and several obligation of each Borrower. Each Borrower acknowledges and agrees that its joint and several liability under this Agreement and the Loan Documents is absolute and unconditional and shall not in any manner be affected or impaired by any acts or omissions whatsoever by Collateral Agent or any other Person. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each Borrower hereby unconditionally guarantees the prompt and full payment and performance of all Obligations of each other Borrower to Collateral Agent. Each Borrower's liability for the Obligations shall not in any manner be impaired or affected by who receives or uses the proceeds of the credit extended hereunder or for what purposes such proceeds are used, and each Borrower waives notice of borrowing requests issued by, and loans or other extensions of credit made to, other Borrower, Each Borrower hereby agrees not to exercise or enforce any right of exoneration, contribution, reimbursement, recourse or subrogation available to such Borrower against any party liable for payment under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents unless and until Collateral Agent has been paid in full and all of the Obligations are satisfied and discharged following termination or expiration of all commitments of Collateral Agent to extend credit to Borrower. Each Borrower's liability hereunder with respect to the Obligations shall, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, be the unconditional liability of such Borrower irrespective of (i) the validity, enforceability, avoidance or subordination of any of the Obligations or of any other document evidencing all or any part of the Obligations, (ii) the absence of any attempt to collect any of the Obligations from any other Borrower or any Collateral or other security therefor, or the absence of any other action to enforce the same, (iii) the amendment, modification, waiver, consent, extension, forbearance or granting of any indulgence by Collateral Agent with respect to any provision of any instrument executed by any Borrower evidencing or securing the payment of any of the Obligations, or any other agreement now or hereafter executed by any Borrower and delivered to Collateral Agent, (iv) the failure by Collateral Agent to take any steps to perfect or maintain the perfected status of its Lien upon, or to preserve its rights to, any of the Collateral or other security for the payment or performance of any of the Obligations or Collateral Agent's release of any Collateral or of its Liens upon any Collateral, (v) the release or compromise, in whole or in part, of the liability of any Borrower for the payment of any of the Obligations, (vi) any increase in the amount of

the Obligations beyond any limits imposed herein or in the amount of any interest, fees or other charges payable in connection therewith, in each case, if consented to by any other Borrower, or any decrease in the same, or (vii) any other circumstance that might constitute a legal or equitable discharge or defense of any Borrower. After the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, Collateral Agent may proceed directly and at once, without notice to any Borrower, the Guarantor or any other Person to collect and recover all or any part of the Obligations, without first proceeding against any other Borrower or against any Collateral or other security for the payment or performance of any of the Obligations, and each Borrower waives any provision that might otherwise require Collateral Agent under applicable law to pursue or exhaust its remedies against any Collateral or other Borrower or Guarantor before pursuing such Borrower or Guarantor or its property. Each Borrower consents and agrees that Collateral Agent shall be under no obligation to marshal any assets in favor of any Borrower or against or in payment of any or all of the Obligations.

- 12.18 Effect of Amendment and Restatement; No Novation. This Agreement is intended to, and does completely, amend and restate the Original Agreement. This Agreement shall not be deemed to constitute a refinancing, substitution or novation of the Obligations of the Loan Parties. All security interests granted to Collateral Agent and Lenders under the Original Agreement and any other Loan Document are hereby confirmed and ratified and shall continue to secure the Obligations and in all cases all security interests granted to Collateral Agent and Lenders hereunder shall be deemed to be a continuation of the prior security interests granted to Collateral and Lenders and not newly created or granted security interests other than the security interests granted by Arcutis Canada pursuant to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents.
- 12.19 VAT. All amounts payable under a Loan Document which (in whole or in part) constitute the consideration for any supply for VAT purposes are deemed to be exclusive of any VAT which is chargeable on that supply, and such VAT shall be payable in addition to such amount. Where a Loan Document requires Ducentis to reimburse or indemnify Collateral Agent or the Lenders for any cost or expense, Ducentis shall reimburse Collateral Agent for the full amount of such cost or expense, including such part thereof as represents VAT, save to the extent that Collateral Agent or the Lenders reasonably determines that it is entitled to credit or repayment in respect of such VAT from the relevant tax authority.

#### [Balance of Page Intentionally Left Blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed as of the Effective Date.

# **BORROWER:**

ARCUTIS BIOTHERAPEUTICS, INC.

By Name: Scott Burrows Title: Chief Financial Officer

ARCUTIS CANADA, INC.

By Name: Title:

# COLLATERAL AGENT AND LENDER:

### SLR INVESTMENT CORP.

By Name: Anthony Storino Title: Authorized Signatory

# **LENDERS:**

SLR SENIOR INVESTMENT CORP. SCP PRIVATE CREDIT INCOME FUND SPV LLC SCP PRIVATE CREDIT INCOME BDC SPV LLC SCP PRIVATE CORPORATE LENDING FUND SPV LLC SCP SF DEBT FUND L.P. SLR HC FUND SPV, LLC SLR HC BDC LLC

By Name: Anthony Storino Title: Authorized Signatory

[Signature Page to Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement]

## **SCHEDULE 1.1**

## Lenders and Commitments

#### **Description of Collateral**

The Collateral consists of all of Borrower's right, title and interest in and to the following property:

All goods, Accounts (including health-care receivables), Equipment, Inventory, contract rights or rights to payment of money, leases, license agreements, franchise agreements, General Intangibles (except as noted below), commercial tort claims, documents, instruments (including any promissory notes), chattel paper (whether tangible or electronic), cash, deposit accounts and other Collateral Accounts, all certificates of deposit, fixtures, letters of credit rights (whether or not the letter of credit is evidenced by a writing), securities, and all other investment property, supporting obligations, and financial assets, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, wherever located; and

All Borrower's Books relating to the foregoing, and any and all claims, rights and interests in any of the above and all substitutions for, additions, attachments, accessories, accessions and improvements to and replacements, products, proceeds and insurance proceeds of any or all of the foregoing.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Collateral does not include (a) more than 65% of the presently existing and hereafter arising issued and outstanding equity interests owned by Borrower of any Excluded Subsidiary which equity interests entitle the holder thereof to vote for directors or any other matter (provided, however, that immediately upon any change in the U.S. tax laws that would allow the pledge of a greater percentage of such voting equity interests without material adverse tax consequences to Borrower, the Collateral shall automatically and without further action required by, and without notice to, any Person include such greater percentage of voting equity interests of such Excluded Subsidiary from that time forward), (b) any interest of Borrower as a lessee or sublessee under a real property lease; (c) rights held under a license or other agreement that are not assignable by their terms without the consent of the counterparty thereof (but only to the extent such restriction on assignment is effective under Section 9-406, 9-407, 9-408 or 9-409 of the Code (or any successor provision or provisions) of any relevant jurisdiction or any other applicable law (including the Bankruptcy Code) or principles of equity); or (d) any interest of Borrower as a lessee or borrower under an Equipment lease or Equipment financing if Borrower is prohibited by the terms of such agreement from granting a security interest in such lease or agreement or under which such an assignment or Lien would cause a default to occur under such lease; provided, however, that upon termination of such prohibition, such interest shall immediately become Collateral Agent or any Lender.

#### **Collateral Agent and Lender Terms**

#### 1. Appointment of Collateral Agent.

(a) Each Lender hereby appoints SLR (together with any successor Collateral Agent pursuant to Section 7 of this Exhibit B) as Collateral Agent under the Loan Documents and authorizes Collateral Agent to (i) execute and deliver the Loan Documents and accept delivery thereof on its behalf from Borrower, (ii) take such action on its behalf and to exercise all rights, powers and remedies and perform the duties as are expressly delegated to Collateral Agent under such Loan Documents and (iii) exercise such powers as are reasonably incidental thereto.

Without limiting the generality of clause (a) above, Collateral Agent shall have the sole and exclusive right and (b) authority (to the exclusion of the Lenders), and is hereby authorized, to (i) act as the disbursing and collecting agent for the Lenders with respect to all payments and collections arising in connection with the Loan Documents (including in any other bankruptcy, insolvency or similar proceeding), and each Person making any payment in connection with any Loan Document to any Lender is hereby authorized to make such payment to Collateral Agent, (ii) file and prove claims and file other documents necessary or desirable to allow the claims of Collateral Agent and Lenders with respect to any Obligation in any bankruptcy, insolvency or similar proceeding (but not to vote, consent or otherwise act on behalf of such Lender), (iii) act as collateral agent for the Secured Parties for purposes of the perfection of all Liens created by the Loan Documents and all other purposes stated therein, (iv) manage, supervise and otherwise deal with the Collateral as permitted pursuant to the Loan Agreement, (v) take such other action as is necessary or desirable to maintain the perfection and priority of the Liens created or purported to be created by the Loan Documents, (vi) except as may be otherwise specified in any Loan Document, exercise all remedies given to Collateral Agent and the other Lenders with respect to the Borrower and/or the Collateral, whether under the Loan Documents, applicable Requirements of Law or otherwise and (vii) execute any amendment, consent or waiver under the Loan Documents on behalf of any Lender that has consented in writing to such amendment, consent or waiver; provided, however, that Collateral Agent hereby appoints, authorizes and directs each Lender to act as collateral sub-agent for Collateral Agent and the Lenders for purposes of the perfection of all Liens with respect to the Collateral, including any Deposit Account maintained by Borrower or any Guarantor with, and cash and Cash Equivalents held by, such Lender, and may further authorize and direct the Lenders to take further actions as collateral sub-agents for purposes of enforcing such Liens or otherwise to transfer the Collateral subject thereto to Collateral Agent, and each Lender hereby agrees to take such further actions to the extent, and only to the extent, so authorized and directed. Collateral Agent may, upon any term or condition it specifies, delegate or exercise any of its rights, powers and remedies under, and delegate or perform any of its duties or any other action with respect to, any Loan Document by or through any trustee, co-agent, employee, attorney-in-fact and any other Person (including any Lender). Any such Person shall benefit from this Exhibit B to the extent provided by Collateral Agent.

(c) Under the Loan Documents, and except as expressly set forth in this Exhibit B, Collateral Agent (i) is acting solely on behalf of the Lenders, with duties that are entirely administrative in nature, notwithstanding the use of the defined term "Collateral Agent", the terms "agent", "Collateral Agent" and "collateral agent" and similar terms in any Loan Document to refer to Collateral Agent, which terms are used for title purposes only, (ii) is not assuming any obligation under any Loan Document other than as expressly set forth therein or any role as agent, fiduciary or trustee of or for any Lender or any other Person and (iii) shall have no implied functions, responsibilities, duties, obligations or other liabilities under any Loan Document, and each Lender, by accepting the benefits of the Loan Documents,

hereby waives and agrees not to assert any claim against Collateral Agent based on the roles, duties and legal relationships expressly disclaimed in clauses (i) through (iii) above. Except as expressly set forth in the Loan Documents, Collateral Agent shall not have any duty to disclose, and shall not be liable for failure to disclose, any information relating to Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries that is communicated to or obtained by SLR or any of its Affiliates in any capacity.

### 2. Binding Effect; Use of Discretion; E-Systems.

(a) Each Lender, by accepting the benefits of the Loan Documents, agrees that (i) any action taken by Collateral Agent or the Required Lenders (or, if expressly required in any Loan Document, a greater proportion of the Lenders) in accordance with the provisions of the Loan Documents, (ii) any action taken by Collateral Agent in reliance upon the instructions of the Required Lenders (or, where so required, such greater proportion) and (iii) the exercise by Collateral Agent or the Required Lenders (or, where so required, such greater proportion) of the powers set forth herein or therein, together with such other powers as are reasonably incidental thereto, shall be authorized and binding upon all of Lenders.

(b) If Collateral Agent shall request instructions from the Required Lenders or all affected Lenders with respect to any act or action (including failure to act) in connection with any Loan Document, then Collateral Agent shall be entitled to refrain from such act or taking such action unless and until Collateral Agent shall have received instructions from the Required Lenders or all affected Lenders, as the case may be, and Collateral Agent shall not incur liability to any Person by reason of so refraining. Collateral Agent shall be fully justified in failing or refusing to take any action under any Loan Document (i) if such action would, in the opinion of Collateral Agent, be contrary to any Requirement of Law or any Loan Document, (ii) if Such action would, in the opinion of Collateral Agent, expose Collateral Agent to any potential liability under any Requirement of Law or (iii) if Collateral Agent shall not first be indemnified to its satisfaction against any and all liability and expense which may be incurred by it by reason of taking or continuing to take any such action. Without limiting the foregoing, no Lender shall have any right of action whatsoever against Collateral Agent as a result of Collateral Agent acting or refraining from acting under any Loan Document in accordance with the instructions of the Required Lenders or all affected Lenders, as applicable.

(c) Collateral Agent is hereby authorized by Borrower and each Lender to establish procedures (and to amend such procedures from time to time) to facilitate administration and servicing of the Term Loans and other matters incidental thereto. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Collateral Agent is hereby authorized to establish procedures to make available or deliver, or to accept, notices, documents (including, without limitation, borrowing base certificates) and similar items on, by posting to or submitting and/or completion, on E-Systems. Borrower and each Lender acknowledges and agrees that the use of transmissions via an E-System or electronic mail is not necessarily secure and that there are risks associated with such use, including risks of interception, disclosure and abuse, and Borrower and each Lender assumes and accepts such risks by hereby authorizing the transmission via E-Systems or electronic mail. Each "e-signature" on any such posting shall be deemed sufficient to satisfy any requirement for a "signature", and each such posting shall be deemed sufficient to satisfy any requirement for a "writing", in each case including pursuant to any Loan Document, any applicable provision of any Code, the federal Uniform Electronic Transactions Act, the Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act and any substantive or procedural Requirement of Law governing such subject matter. All uses of an E-System shall be governed by and subject to, in addition to this Section, the separate terms, conditions and privacy policy posted or referenced in such E-System (or such terms, conditions and privacy policy posted or referenced in such E-System (or such terms, conditions and privacy policy as may be updated from time to time, including on such E-System) and related contractual obligations executed by Collateral Agent, Borrower and/or Lenders in connection

with the use of such E-System. ALL E-SYSTEMS AND ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSIONS SHALL BE PROVIDED "AS IS" AND "AS AVAILABLE". NO REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY OF ANY KIND IS MADE BY AGENT, ANY LENDER OR ANY OF THEIR RELATED PERSONS IN CONNECTION WITH ANY E-SYSTEMS.

3. Collateral Agent's Reliance, Etc. Collateral Agent may, without incurring any liability hereunder, (a) consult with any of its Related Persons and, whether or not selected by it, any other advisors, accountants and other experts (including advisors to, and accountants and experts engaged by, Borrower) and (b) rely and act upon any document and information (including those transmitted by electronic transmission) and any telephone message or conversation, in each case believed by it in good faith to be genuine and transmitted, signed or otherwise authenticated by the appropriate parties. None of Collateral Agent and its Related Persons shall be liable for any action taken or omitted to be taken by any of them under or in connection with any Loan Document, and each Lender and Borrower hereby waives and shall not assert (and Borrower shall cause its Subsidiaries to waive and agree not to assert) any right, claim or cause of action based thereon, except to the extent of liabilities resulting from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of Collateral Agent or, as the case may be, such Related Person (each as determined in a final, non-appealable judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction) in connection with the duties of Collateral Agent expressly set forth herein. Without limiting the foregoing, Collateral Agent: (i) shall not be responsible or otherwise incur liability for any action or omission taken in reliance upon the instructions of the Required Lenders or for the actions or omissions of any of its Related Persons, except to the extent that a court of competent jurisdiction determines in a final non-appealable judgment that Collateral Agent acted with gross negligence or willful misconduct in the selection of such Related Person; (ii) shall not be responsible to any Lender or other Person for the due execution, legality, validity, enforceability, effectiveness, genuineness, sufficiency or value of, or the attachment, perfection or priority of any Lien created or purported to be created under or in connection with, any Loan Document; (iii) makes no warranty or representation, and shall not be responsible, to any Lender or other Person for any statement, document, information, representation or warranty made or furnished by or on behalf of Borrower or any Related Person of Borrower in connection with any Loan Document or any transaction contemplated therein or any other document or information with respect to Borrower, whether or not transmitted or (except for documents expressly required under any Loan Document to be transmitted to the Lenders) omitted to be transmitted by Collateral Agent, including as to completeness, accuracy, scope or adequacy thereof, or for the scope, nature or results of any due diligence performed by Collateral Agent in connection with the Loan Documents; and (iv) shall not have any duty to ascertain or to inquire as to the performance or observance of any provision of any Loan Document, whether any condition set forth in any Loan Document is satisfied or waived, as to the financial condition of Borrower or as to the existence or continuation or possible occurrence or continuation of any Event of Default, and shall not be deemed to have notice or knowledge of such occurrence or continuation unless it has received a notice from Borrower or any Lender describing such Event of Default that is clearly labelled "notice of default" (in which case Collateral Agent shall promptly give notice of such receipt to all Lenders, provided that Collateral Agent shall not be liable to any Lender for any failure to do so, except to the extent that such failure is attributable to Collateral Agent's gross negligence or willful misconduct as determined by a final non-appealable judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction); and, for each of the items set forth in clauses (i) through (iv) above, each Lender and Borrower hereby waives and agrees not to assert (and Borrower shall cause its Subsidiaries to waive and agree not to assert) any right, claim or cause of action it might have against Collateral Agent based thereon.

4. Collateral Agent Individually. Collateral Agent and its Affiliates may make loans and other extensions of credit to, acquire stock and stock equivalents of, engage in any kind of business with, Borrower or any Affiliate of Borrower as though it were not acting as Collateral Agent and may receive

separate fees and other payments therefor. To the extent Collateral Agent or any of its Affiliates makes any Term Loans or otherwise becomes a Lender hereunder, it shall have and may exercise the same rights and powers hereunder and shall be subject to the same obligations and liabilities as any other Lender and the terms "Lender", "Required Lender" and any similar terms shall, except where otherwise expressly provided in any Loan Document, include, without limitation, Collateral Agent or such Affiliate, as the case may be, in its individual capacity as Lender, or as one of the Required Lenders.

5. Lender Credit Decision; Collateral Agent Report. Each Lender acknowledges that it shall, independently and without reliance upon Collateral Agent, any Lender or any of their Related Persons or upon any document solely or in part because such document was transmitted by Collateral Agent or any of its Related Persons, conduct its own independent investigation of the financial condition and affairs of Borrower and make and continue to make its own credit decisions in connection with entering into, and taking or not taking any action under, any Loan Document or with respect to any transaction contemplated in any Loan Document, in each case based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate. Except for documents expressly required by any Loan Document to be transmitted by Collateral Agent to the Lenders, Collateral Agent shall not have any duty or responsibility to provide any Lender with any credit or other information concerning the business, prospects, operations, Property, financial and other condition or creditworthiness of Borrower or any Affiliate of Borrower that may come in to the possession of Collateral Agent or any of its Related Persons. Each Lender agrees that is shall not rely on any field examination, audit or other report provided by Collateral Agent or its Related Persons (an "Collateral Agent Report"). Each Lender further acknowledges that any Collateral Agent Report (a) is provided to the Lenders solely as a courtesy, without consideration, and based upon the understanding that such Lender will not rely on such Collateral Agent Report, (b) was prepared by Collateral Agent or its Related Persons based upon information provided by Borrower solely for Collateral Agent's own internal use, and (c) may not be complete and may not reflect all information and findings obtained by Collateral Agent or its Related Persons regarding the operations and condition of Borrower. Neither Collateral Agent nor any of its Related Persons makes any representations or warranties of any kind with respect to (i) any existing or proposed financing, (ii) the accuracy or completeness of the information contained in any Collateral Agent Report or in any related documentation, (iii) the scope or adequacy of Collateral Agent's and its Related Persons' due diligence, or the presence or absence of any errors or omissions contained in any Collateral Agent Report or in any related documentation, and (iv) any work performed by Collateral Agent or Collateral Agent's Related Persons in connection with or using any Collateral Agent Report or any related documentation. Neither Collateral Agent nor any of its Related Persons shall have any duties or obligations in connection with or as a result of any Lender receiving a copy of any Collateral Agent Report. Without limiting the generality of the forgoing, neither Collateral Agent nor any of its Related Persons shall have any responsibility for the accuracy or completeness of any Collateral Agent Report, or the appropriateness of any Collateral Agent Report for any Lender's purposes, and shall have no duty or responsibility to correct or update any Collateral Agent Report or disclose to any Lender any other information not embodied in any Collateral Agent Report, including any supplemental information obtained after the date of any Collateral Agent Report. Each Lender releases, and agrees that it will not assert, any claim against Collateral Agent or its Related Persons that in any way relates to any Collateral Agent Report or arises out of any Lender having access to any Collateral Agent Report or any discussion of its contents, and agrees to indemnify and hold harmless Collateral Agent and its Related Persons from all claims, liabilities and expenses relating to a breach by any Lender arising out of such Lender's access to any Collateral Agent Report or any discussion of its contents.

6. Indemnification. Each Lender agrees to reimburse Collateral Agent and each of its Related Persons (to the extent not reimbursed by Borrower as required under the Loan Documents

(including pursuant to Section 12.2 of the Agreement)) promptly upon demand for its Pro Rata Share of any out-of-pocket costs and expenses (including, without limitation, fees, charges and disbursements of financial, legal and other advisors and any Taxes or insurance paid in the name of, or on behalf of, Borrower) incurred by Collateral Agent or any of its Related Persons in connection with the preparation, syndication, execution, delivery, administration, modification, amendment, consent, waiver or enforcement of, or the taking of any other action (whether through negotiations, through any work-out, bankruptcy, restructuring or other legal or other proceeding (including, without limitation, preparation for and/or response to any subpoena or request for document production relating thereto) or otherwise) in respect of, or legal advice with respect to, its rights or responsibilities under, any Loan Document. Each Lender further agrees to indemnify Collateral Agent and each of its Related Persons (to the extent not reimbursed by Borrower as required under the Loan Documents (including pursuant to Section 12.2 of the Agreement)), ratably according to its Pro Rata Share, from and against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind or nature whatsoever (including, to the extent not indemnified by the applicable Lender, Taxes, interests and penalties imposed for not properly withholding or backup withholding on payments made to or for the account of any Lender) that may be imposed on, incurred by, or asserted against Collateral Agent or any of its Related Persons in any matter relating to or arising out of, in connection with or as a result of any Loan Document or any other act, event or transaction related, contemplated in or attendant to any such document, or, in each case, any action taken or omitted to be taken by Collateral Agent or any of its Related Persons under or with respect to the foregoing; provided that no Lender shall be liable to Collateral Agent or any of its Related Persons under this Section 6 of this Exhibit B to the extent such liability has resulted from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of Collateral Agent or, as the case may be, such Related Person, as determined by a final non-appealable judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction. To the extent required by any applicable Requirement of Law, Collateral Agent may withhold from any payment to any Lender under a Loan Document an amount equal to any applicable withholding Tax. If the IRS or any other Governmental Authority asserts a claim that Collateral Agent did not properly withhold Tax from amounts paid to or for the account of any Lender for any reason, or if Collateral Agent reasonably determines that it was required to withhold Taxes from a prior payment to or for the account of any Lender but failed to do so, such Lender shall promptly indemnify Collateral Agent fully for all amounts paid, directly or indirectly, by Collateral Agent as Tax or otherwise, including penalties and interest, and together with all expenses incurred by Collateral Agent. Collateral Agent may offset against any payment to any Lender under a Loan Document, any applicable withholding Tax that was required to be withheld from any prior payment to such Lender but which was not so withheld, as well as any other amounts for which Collateral Agent is entitled to indemnification from such Lender under the immediately preceding sentence of this Section 6 of this Exhibit B.

7. Successor Collateral Agent. Collateral Agent may resign at any time by delivering notice of such resignation to the Lenders and Borrower, effective on the date set forth in such notice or, if no such date is set forth therein, upon the date such notice shall be effective, in accordance with the terms of this Section 7 of this Exhibit B. If Collateral Agent delivers any such notice, the Required Lenders shall have the right to appoint a successor Collateral Agent. If, after thirty (30) days after the date of the retiring Collateral Agent's notice of resignation, no successor Collateral Agent has been appointed by the Required Lenders and has accepted such appointment, then the retiring Collateral Agent may, on behalf of the Lenders, appoint a successor Collateral Agent from among the Lenders. Effective immediately upon its resignation, (a) the retiring Collateral Agent shall be discharged from its duties and obligations under the Loan Documents, (b) the Lenders shall assume and perform all of the duties of Collateral Agent until a successor Collateral Agent shall have accepted a valid appointment hereunder, (c) the retiring Collateral Agent and its Related Persons shall no longer have the benefit of any provision of any Loan Document other than with respect to any actions taken or omitted to be taken while such retiring

Collateral Agent was, or because such Collateral Agent had been, validly acting as Collateral Agent under the Loan Documents, and (iv) subject to its rights under Section 2(b) of this Exhibit B, the retiring Collateral Agent shall take such action as may be reasonably necessary to assign to the successor Collateral Agent its rights as Collateral Agent under the Loan Documents. Effective immediately upon its acceptance of a valid appointment as Collateral Agent, a successor Collateral Agent shall succeed to, and become vested with, all the rights, powers, privileges and duties of the retiring Collateral Agent under the Loan Documents.

8. Release of Collateral. Each Lender hereby consents to the release and hereby directs Collateral Agent to release (or in the case of clause (b)(ii) below, release or subordinate) the following:

(a) any Guarantor if all of the stock of such Subsidiary owned by Borrower is sold or transferred in a transaction permitted under the Loan Documents (including pursuant to a valid waiver or consent), to the extent that, after giving effect to such transaction, such Subsidiary would not be required to guaranty any Obligations pursuant to any Loan Document; and

(b) any Lien held by Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties against (i) any Collateral that is sold or otherwise disposed of by Borrower in a transaction permitted by the Loan Documents (including pursuant to a valid waiver or consent), (ii) any Collateral subject to a Lien that is expressly permitted under clause (c) of the definition of the term "Permitted Lien" and (iii) all of the Collateral and Borrower, upon (A) termination of all of the Commitments, (B) the payment in full in cash of all of the Obligations (other than (a)(i) inchoate indemnity obligations, and (ii) other obligations that, by their terms, survive termination of this Agreement, in each case, for which no claim has been made, and (b) all obligations under the Exit Fee Agreement), and (C) to the extent requested by Collateral Agent, receipt by Collateral Agent and Lenders of liability releases from Borrower in form and substance acceptable to Collateral Agent (the satisfaction of the conditions in this clause (iii), the "**Termination Date**").

9 Setoff and Sharing of Payments. In addition to any rights now or hereafter granted under any applicable Requirement of Law and not by way of limitation of any such rights, upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default and subject to Section 10(d) of this Exhibit B, each Lender is hereby authorized at any time or from time to time upon the direction of Collateral Agent, without notice to Borrower or any other Person, any such notice being hereby expressly waived, to setoff and to appropriate and to apply any and all balances held by it at any of its offices for the account of Borrower (regardless of whether such balances are then due to Borrower) and any other properties or assets at any time held or owing by that Lender or that holder to or for the credit or for the account of Borrower against and on account of any of the Obligations that are not paid when due. Any Lender exercising a right of setoff or otherwise receiving any payment on account of the Obligations in excess of its Pro Rata Share thereof shall purchase for cash (and the other Lenders or holders shall sell) such participations in each such other Lender's Or holder's Pro Rata Share of the Obligations as would be necessary to cause such Lender to share the amount so offset or otherwise received with each other Lender or holder in accordance with their respective Pro Rata Shares of the Obligations. Borrower agrees, to the fullest extent permitted by law, that (a) any Lender may exercise its right to offset with respect to amounts in excess of its Pro Rata Share of the Obligations and may purchase participations in accordance with the preceding sentence and (b) any Lender so purchasing a participation in the Term Loans made or other Obligations held by other Lenders or holders may exercise all rights of offset, bankers' liens, counterclaims or similar rights with respect to such participation as fully as if such Lender or holder were a direct holder of the Term Loans and the other Obligations in the amount of such participation. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if all or any portion of the offset amount or payment otherwise received is thereafter recovered from the Lender that has exercised the right of offset, the

purchase of participations by that Lender shall be rescinded and the purchase price restored without interest.

# 10. Advances; Payments; Non-Funding Lenders; Actions in Concert.

(a) <u>Advances; Payments</u>. If Collateral Agent receives any payment with respect to a Term Loan for the account of the Lenders on or prior to 2:00 p.m. (New York time) on any Business Day, Collateral Agent shall pay to each applicable Lender such Lender's Pro Rata Share of such payment on such Business Day. If Collateral Agent receives any payment with respect to a Term Loan for the account of Lenders after 2:00 p.m. (New York time) on any Business Day, Collateral Agent shall pay to each applicable Lender such Lender's Pro Rata Share of such payment on the next Business Day.

# (b) <u>Return of Payments</u>.

(i) If Collateral Agent pays an amount to a Lender under this Agreement in the belief or expectation that a related payment has been or will be received by Collateral Agent or on behalf of from Borrower and such related payment is not received by Collateral Agent, then Collateral Agent will be entitled to recover such amount (including interest accruing on such amount at the rate otherwise applicable to such Obligation) from such Lender on demand without setoff, counterclaim or deduction of any kind.

(ii) If Collateral Agent determines at any time that any amount received by Collateral Agent under any Loan Document must be returned to Borrower or paid to any other Person pursuant to any insolvency law or otherwise, then, notwithstanding any other term or condition of any Loan Document, Collateral Agent will not be required to distribute any portion thereof to any Lender. In addition, each Lender will repay to Collateral Agent on demand any portion of such amount that Collateral Agent has distributed to such Lender, together with interest at such rate, if any, as Collateral Agent is required to pay to Borrower or such other Person, without setoff, counterclaim or deduction of any kind and Collateral Agent will be entitled to set off against future distributions to such Lender any such amounts (with interest) that are not repaid on demand.

## (c) <u>Non-Funding Lenders</u>.

(i) Unless Collateral Agent shall have received notice from a Lender prior to the date of any Term Loan that such Lender will not make available to Collateral Agent such Lender's Pro Rata Share of such Term Loan, Collateral Agent may assume that such Lender will make such amount available to it on the date of such Term Loan in accordance with Section 2(b) of this Exhibit B, and Collateral Agent may (but shall not be obligated to), in reliance upon such assumption, make available a corresponding amount for the account of Borrower on such date. If and to the extent that such Lender shall not have made such amount available to Collateral Agent, such Lender and Borrower severally agree to repay to Collateral Agent forthwith on demand such corresponding amount together with interest thereon, for each day from the day such amount is made available to Borrower until the day such amount is repaid to Collateral Agent, at a rate per annum equal to the interest rate applicable to the Obligation that would have been created when Collateral Agent made available such amount to Borrower had such Lender made a corresponding payment available. If such Lender shall repay such corresponding amount to Collateral Agent, the amount so repaid shall constitute such Lender's portion of such Term Loan for purposes of this Agreement.

(ii) To the extent that any Lender has failed to fund any Term Loan or any other payments required to be made by it under the Loan Documents after any such Term Loan is

required to be made or such payment is due (a "**Non-Funding Lender**"), Collateral Agent shall be entitled to set off the funding short-fall against that Non-Funding Lender's Pro Rata Share of all payments received from or on behalf of Borrower thereunder. The failure of any Non-Funding Lender to make any Term Loan or any payment required by it hereunder shall not relieve any other Lender (each such other Lender, an "**Other Lender**") of its obligations to make such Term Loan, but neither any Other Lender nor Collateral Agent shall be responsible for the failure of any Non-Funding Lender to make such Term Loan or make any other payment required hereunder. Notwithstanding anything set forth herein to the contrary, a Non-Funding Lender shall not have any voting or consent rights under or with respect to any Loan Document or constitute a "Lender" (or be included in the calculation of "Required Lenders" hereunder) for any voting or consent rights under or with respect to any Loan Document. At Borrower's request, Collateral Agent or a Person reasonably acceptable to Collateral Agent shall have the right with Collateral Agent's consent and in Collateral Agent's sole discretion (but Collateral Agent or any such Person shall have no obligation) to purchase from any Non-Funding Lender, and each Lender agrees that if it becomes a Non-Funding Lender it shall, at Collateral Agent's request, sell and assign to Collateral Agent or such Person, all of the Term Loan Commitment (if any), and all of the outstanding Term Loan of that Non-Funding Lender for an amount equal to the aggregate outstanding principal balance of the Term Loan held by such Non-Funding Lender and all accrued interest with respect thereto through the date of sale, such purchase and sale to be consummated pursuant to an executed assignment agreement in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to, and acknowledged by, Collateral Agent.

(d) <u>Actions in Concert</u>. Anything in this Agreement to the contrary notwithstanding, each Lender hereby agrees with each other Lender that no Lender shall take any action to protect or enforce its rights arising out of any Loan Document (including exercising any rights of setoff) without first obtaining the prior written consent of Collateral Agent or Required Lenders, it being the intent of Lenders that any such action to protect or enforce rights under any Loan Document shall be taken in concert and at the direction or with the consent of Collateral Agent or Required Lenders.

#### Taxes; Increased Costs.

**1. Defined Terms.** For purposes of this Exhibit C:

(a) "**Connection Income Taxes**" means Other Connection Taxes that are imposed on or measured by net income (however denominated) or that are franchise Taxes or branch profits Taxes.

(b) "Excluded Taxes" means any of the following Taxes imposed on or with respect to a Recipient or required to be withheld or deducted from a payment to a Recipient, (i) Taxes imposed on or measured by net income (however denominated), franchise Taxes, and branch profits Taxes, in each case, (A) imposed as a result of such Recipient being organized under the laws of, or having its principal office or, in the case of any Lender, its applicable lending office located in, the jurisdiction imposing such Tax (or any political subdivision thereof) or (B) that are Other Connection Taxes, (ii) in the case of a Lender, U.S. federal withholding Taxes imposed on amounts payable to or for the account of such Lender with respect to an applicable interest in a Term Loan or Term Loan Commitment pursuant to a law in effect on the date on which (A) such Lender acquires such interest in the Term Loan or Term Commitment or (B) such Lender changes its lending office, except in each case to the extent that, pursuant to Section 2 or Section 4 of this Exhibit C, amounts with respect to such Taxes were payable either to such Lender's assignor immediately before such Lender became a party hereto or to such Lender immediately before it changed its lending office, (iii) Taxes attributable to such Recipient's failure to comply with Section 7 of this Exhibit C and (iv) any withholding Taxes imposed under FATCA.

(c) "FATCA" means Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Internal Revenue Code, as of the date of this Agreement (or any amended or successor version that is substantively comparable and not materially more onerous to comply with), any current or future regulations or official interpretations thereof, any agreements entered into pursuant to Section 1471(b)(1) of the Internal Revenue Code, and any fiscal or regulatory legislation, rules or practices adopted pursuant to any intergovernmental agreement, treaty or convention among Governmental Authorities and implementing such Sections of the Internal Revenue Code.

(d) **"Foreign Lender**" means a Lender that is not a U.S. Person.

(e) "Indemnified Taxes" means (i) Taxes, other than Excluded Taxes, imposed on or with respect to any payment made by or on account of any obligation of Borrower under any Loan Document and (ii) to the extent not otherwise described in clause (i), Other Taxes.

(f) "Other Connection Taxes" means, with respect to any Recipient, Taxes imposed as a result of a present or former connection between such Recipient and the jurisdiction imposing such Tax (other than connections arising from such Recipient having executed, delivered, become a party to, performed its obligations under, received payments under, received or perfected a security interest under, engaged in any other transaction pursuant to or enforced any Loan Document, or sold or assigned an interest in any Term Loan or Loan Document).

(g) "Other Taxes" means all present or future stamp, court or documentary, intangible, recording, filing or similar Taxes that arise from any payment made under, from the execution, delivery, performance, enforcement or registration of, from the receipt or perfection of a security interest under, or otherwise with respect to, any Loan Document, except any such Taxes that are Other Connection Taxes imposed with respect to an assignment.

(h) "Recipient" means Collateral Agent or any Lender, as applicable.

(i) "U.S. Person" means any Person that is a "United States person" as defined in Section 7701(a)(30) of the Internal Revenue Code.

(j) "Withholding Agent" means Borrower and Collateral Agent.

2. Payments Free of Taxes. Any and all payments by or on account of any obligation of Borrower under any Loan Document shall be made without deduction or withholding for any Taxes, except as required by applicable law. If any applicable law (as determined in the good faith discretion of an applicable Withholding Agent) requires the deduction or withholding of any Tax from any such payment by a Withholding Agent, then the applicable Withholding Agent shall be entitled to make such deduction or withholding and shall timely pay the full amount deducted or withheld to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable law and, if such Tax is an Indemnified Tax, then the sum payable by Borrower shall be increased as necessary so that after such deduction or withholding has been made (including such deductions and withholdings applicable to additional sums payable under this Section 2 or Section 4 of this Exhibit C) the applicable Recipient receives an amount equal to the sum it would have received had no such deduction or withholding been made.

Collateral Agent and Ducentis shall co-operate at the cost of Ducentis in completing any procedural formalities necessary for Ducentis to obtain authorization (if such authorization is available) to make all payments under the Loan Documents without any deduction on account of any tax, duty or other charge either (i) pursuant to the HMRC DT Treaty Passport scheme (in respect of the passport the Lenders hold under that scheme); or (ii) pursuant to any applicable double tax treaty (in the event that the Lenders no longer holds such a passport or that scheme is no longer available).

3. Payment of Other Taxes by Borrower. Borrower shall timely pay to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable law, or at the option of Collateral Agent timely reimburse it for the payment of, any Other Taxes.

4. Indemnification by Borrower. Borrower shall indemnify each Recipient, within ten (10) days after demand therefor, for the full amount of any Indemnified Taxes (including Indemnified Taxes imposed or asserted on or attributable to amounts payable under Section 2 of this Exhibit C or this Section 4) payable or paid by such Recipient or required to be withheld or deducted from a payment to such Recipient and any reasonable expenses arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such Indemnified Taxes were correctly or legally imposed or asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. A certificate as to the amount of such payment or liability delivered to Borrower by a Lender (with a copy to Collateral Agent), or by Collateral Agent on its own behalf or on behalf of a Lender, shall be conclusive absent manifest error.

5. Indemnification by the Lenders. Each Lender shall severally indemnify Collateral Agent, within ten (10) days after demand therefor, for (a) any Indemnified Taxes attributable to such Lender (but only to the extent that Borrower has not already indemnified Collateral Agent for such Indemnified Taxes and without limiting the obligation of Borrower to do so), (b) any Taxes attributable to such Lender's failure to comply with the provisions of Section 12.1 of the Agreement relating to the maintenance of a Participant Register and (c) any Excluded Taxes attributable to such Lender, in each case, that are payable or paid by Collateral Agent in connection with any Loan Document, and any reasonable expenses arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such Taxes were correctly or legally imposed or asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. A certificate as to the amount of such payment or liability delivered to any Lender by Collateral Agent shall be conclusive absent manifest

error. Each Lender hereby authorizes Collateral Agent to set off and apply any and all amounts at any time owing to such Lender under any Loan Document or otherwise payable by Collateral Agent to the Lender from any other source against any amount due to Collateral Agent under this Section 5.

6. Evidence of Payments. As soon as practicable after any payment of Taxes by Borrower to a Governmental Authority pursuant to the provisions of this Exhibit C, Borrower shall deliver to Collateral Agent the original or a certified copy of a receipt issued by such Governmental Authority evidencing such payment, a copy of the return reporting such payment or other evidence of such payment reasonably satisfactory to Collateral Agent.

## 7. Status of Lenders.

(a) Any Lender that is entitled to an exemption from or reduction of withholding Tax with respect to payments made under any Loan Document shall deliver to Borrower and Collateral Agent, at the time or times reasonably requested by Borrower or Collateral Agent, such properly completed and executed documentation reasonably requested by Borrower or Collateral Agent as will permit such payments to be made without withholding or at a reduced rate of withholding. In addition, any Lender, if reasonably requested by Borrower or Collateral Agent, shall deliver such other documentation prescribed by applicable law or reasonably requested by Borrower or Collateral Agent as will enable Borrower or Collateral Agent to determine whether or not such Lender is subject to backup withholding or information reporting requirements. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the preceding two sentences, the completion, execution and submission of such documentation (other than such documentation set forth in Sections 7(b)(i), 7(b)(ii) and 7(b)(iv) of this Exhibit C) shall not be required if in the Lender's reasonable judgment such completion, execution or submission would subject such Lender to any material unreimbursed cost or expense or would materially prejudice the legal or commercial position of such Lender.

(b) Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, in the event that Borrower is a U.S. Person,

(i) any Lender that is a U.S. Person shall deliver to Borrower and Collateral Agent on or prior to the date on which such Lender becomes a Lender under this Agreement (and from time to time thereafter upon the reasonable request of Borrower or Collateral Agent), executed copies of IRS Form W-9 certifying that such Lender is exempt from U.S. federal backup withholding tax;

(ii) any Foreign Lender shall, to the extent it is legally entitled to do so, deliver to Borrower and Collateral Agent (in such number of copies as shall be requested by the recipient) on or prior to the date on which such Foreign Lender becomes a Lender under this Agreement (and from time to time thereafter upon the reasonable request of Borrower or Collateral Agent), whichever of the following is applicable:

(A) in the case of a Foreign Lender claiming the benefits of an income tax treaty to which the United States is a party (x) with respect to payments of interest under any Loan Document, executed copies of IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E establishing an exemption from, or reduction of, U.S. federal withholding Tax pursuant to the "interest" article of such tax treaty and (y) with respect to any other applicable payments under any Loan Document, IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8B

withholding Tax pursuant to the "business profits" or "other income" article of such tax treaty;

- (B) executed copies of IRS Form W-8ECI;
- (C) in the case of a Foreign Lender claiming the benefits of the exemption for portfolio interest under Section 881(c) of the Internal Revenue Code, (x) a certificate, in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Borrower and Collateral Agent, to the effect that such Foreign Lender (or other applicable Person) is not a "bank" within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Internal Revenue Code, a "10 percent shareholder" of Borrower within the meaning of Section 871(h)(3)(B) of the Internal Revenue Code, or a "controlled foreign corporation" related to Borrower as described in Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Internal Revenue Code (a "U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate") and (y) executed copies of IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E; or
- (D) to the extent a Foreign Lender is not the beneficial owner, executed copies of IRS Form W-8IMY, accompanied by IRS Form W-8ECI, IRS Form W-8BEN, IRS Form W-8BEN-E, a U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate, IRS Form W-9, and/or other certification documents from each beneficial owner, as applicable; provided that if the Foreign Lender is a partnership and one or more direct or indirect partners of such Foreign Lender are claiming the portfolio interest exemption, such Foreign Lender may provide a U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate on behalf of each such direct and indirect partner;

(iii) any Foreign Lender shall, to the extent it is legally entitled to do so, deliver to Borrower and Collateral Agent (in such number of copies as shall be requested by the recipient) on or prior to the date on which such Foreign Lender becomes a Lender under this Agreement (and from time to time thereafter upon the reasonable request of Borrower or Collateral Agent), executed copies of any other form prescribed by applicable law as a basis for claiming exemption from or a reduction in U.S. federal withholding Tax, duly completed, together with such supplementary documentation as may be prescribed by applicable law to permit Borrower or Collateral Agent to determine the withholding or deduction required to be made; and

(iv) if a payment made to a Lender under any Loan Document would be subject to U.S. federal withholding Tax imposed by FATCA if such Lender were to fail to comply with the applicable reporting requirements of FATCA (including those contained in Section 1471(b) or 1472(b) of the Internal Revenue Code, as applicable), such Lender shall deliver to Borrower and Collateral Agent at the time or times prescribed by law and at such time or times reasonably requested by Borrower or Collateral Agent such documentation prescribed by applicable law (including as prescribed by Section 1471(b)(3)(C)(i) of the Internal Revenue Code) and such additional documentation reasonably requested by Borrower or Collateral Agent to comply with their obligations under FATCA and to determine that such Lender has complied with such Lender's obligations under FATCA or to determine the amount, if any, to deduct and withhold from such payment. Solely for purposes of this clause (iv), "FATCA" shall include any amendments made to FATCA after the date of this Agreement.

(v) Each Lender agrees that if any form or certification it previously delivered expires or becomes obsolete or inaccurate in any respect, it shall update such form or certification or promptly notify Borrower and Collateral Agent in writing of its legal inability to do so.

8. Treatment of Certain Refunds. If any party determines, in its sole discretion exercised in good faith, that it has received a refund of any Taxes as to which it has been indemnified pursuant to the provisions of this Exhibit C (including by the payment of additional amounts pursuant to the provisions of this Exhibit C), it shall pay to the indemnifying party an amount equal to such refund (but only to the extent of indemnity payments made under the provisions of this Exhibit C with respect to the Taxes giving rise to such refund), net of all out-of-pocket expenses (including Taxes) of such indemnified party and without interest (other than any interest paid by the relevant Governmental Authority with respect to such refund). Such indemnifying party, upon the request of such indemnified party, shall repay to such indemnified party the amount paid over pursuant to this Section 8 (plus any penalties, interest or other charges imposed by the relevant Governmental Authority) in the event that such indemnified party is required to repay such refund to such Governmental Authority. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 8, in no event will the indemnified party be required to pay any amount to an indemnifying party pursuant to this Section 8 the payment of which would place the indemnified party in a less favorable net after-Tax position than the indemnified party would have been in if the Tax subject to indemnification and giving rise to such refund had not been deducted, withheld or otherwise imposed and the indemnification payments or additional amounts with respect to such Tax had never been paid. This Section 8 shall not be construed to require any indemnified party to make available its Tax returns (or any other information relating to its Taxes that it deems confidential) to the indemnifying party or any other Person.

9. Increased Costs. If any change in applicable law shall subject any Recipient to any Taxes (other than (A) Indemnified Taxes, (B) Taxes described in clauses (ii) through (iv) of the definition of Excluded Taxes and (C) Connection Income Taxes) on its loans, loan principal, commitments, or other obligations, or its deposits, reserves, other liabilities or capital attributable thereto, and the result shall be to increase the cost to such Recipient of making, converting to, continuing or maintaining any Term Loan or of maintaining its obligation to make any such Term Loan, or to reduce the amount of any sum received or receivable by such Recipient (whether of principal, interest or any other amount), then, upon the request of such Recipient, Borrower will pay to such Recipient such additional amount or amounts as will compensate such Recipient for such additional costs incurred or reduction suffered.

**10.** Survival. Each party's obligations under the provisions of this Exhibit C shall survive the resignation or replacement of Collateral Agent or any assignment of rights by, or the replacement of, a Lender, the termination of the Term Loan Commitments and the repayment, satisfaction or discharge of all obligations under any Loan Document.

Exhibit D

Loan Payment Request Form

Exhibit E

**Compliance Certificate** 

# CORPORATE BORROWING CERTIFICATE

# ACH LETTER

#### CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO RULES 13a-14(a) AND 15d-14(a) UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Todd Franklin Watanabe, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Arcutis Biotherapeutics, Inc.;
- Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
  - 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
    - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
    - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: August 14, 2024

By: /s/ Todd Franklin Watanabe

Todd Franklin Watanabe President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)

#### CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO RULES 13a-14(a) AND 15d-14(a) UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, David Topper, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Arcutis Biotherapeutics, Inc.;
- Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
  - 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
    - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
    - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: August 14, 2024

By: /s/ David Topper

David Topper Chief Financial Officer (Principal Accounting and Financial Officer)

#### CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of Arcutis Biotherapeutics, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the period ended June 30, 2024, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), Todd Franklin Watanabe, Chief Executive Officer of the Company, and David Topper, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, respectively, do each hereby certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

(1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and

(2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

By:

Date: August 14, 2024

Bv:	/s/ Todd Franklin Watanabe	

Todd Franklin Watanabe President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)

/s/ David Topper

David Topper Chief Financial Officer (Principal Accounting and Financial Officer)

Date: August 14, 2024